

# **RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT**

# Internal Curing of Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregate

Tara L. Cavalline, Ph.D., P.E. Brett Q. Tempest, Ph.D., P.E. Jacob W. Leach Ross A. Newsome Gregory D. Loflin Mark J. Fitzner

Department of Engineering Technology and Construction Management Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering University of North Carolina at Charlotte 9201 University City Boulevard Charlotte, North Carolina 28223-0001

NCDOT Project 2016-06 FHWA/NC/2016-06 May 2019

				Technical Re	port Documentation Pag
1. Report No. FHWA/NC/2016-06	2. Govern	ment Accession No.	3.	Recipient's Cata	log No.
4. Title and Subtitle Internal Curing of Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregate				Report Date May 2019	
	6.	Performing Orga	anization Code		
<ol> <li>Author(s) Tara L. Cavalline, Ph.D., P.E., Brett Q. Newsome, Gregory D. Loflin, Mark J. F</li> </ol>	A. 8.	Performing Orga	nization Report No.		
<ol> <li>Performing Organization Name and Address         Department of Engineering Technology and Construction Management             University of North Carolina at Charlotte     </li> </ol>				Work Unit No. (	TRAIS)
9201 University City Boulevard Charlotte, NC 28223-0001			11.	Contract or Gran FHWA/NCDOT	nt No. 7/2016-06
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address North Carolina Department of Transpor	tation		13.	Type of Report a Final Report	and Period Covered
104 Fayetteville Street Raleigh, North Carolina 27601				August 1, 2015 -	- June 30, 2018
			14.	Sponsoring Ager 2016-06	ncy Code
Supplementary Notes:					
The increased absorptive capacity of lig for internal curing. The additional hydra to improved concrete performance, inclu- the benefits of ICC produced with local aboratory and field studies were perform LWA in concrete mixtures typically use confirmed the benefits of ICC, includ Autogenous shrinkage test results clearl observed for both types of LWA. The re- in both conventional and ICC mixtures LWA. Use of prewetted LWA provided concrete mixtures (LMC), potentially su of lower water to cementitious material time, possibly offering construction adva- provisions (specification addendum) de bridge deck to evaluate ICC. The pil- constructed, instrumented, and monitor substantial differences in the performan. However, the locally available LWA us than that recommended by ACI (308-21 project's service life. This field impl construction experience were utilized Implementation of ICC in future project. 17.	shtweight aggreg tion supplied by uding reduced pe al materials, as ned. A range of of d in bridge deck ling the potenti y demonstrated reduction in auto was more influe additional work upporting an add (w/cm) ratios. The antages, although veloped as part of the two mais red for a period ce of the two mais red in the pilot p 3)R-13. Benefit ementation was to improve the	gates (LWA) has been sl prewetted LWA to supp ermeability and lower cra- well as to establish the concrete mixtures, includ s and pavements were ba al for reduced cracking the impact of use of prev- ogenous shrinkage correl ential in reducing the pe- tability to conventional a itional opportunity to ac The internally cured VHI n field trials are suggested of this work was include e deck, comprised of bc of 31 weeks. During iterials in terms of moisti- project has a relatively lo so could be more pronour successful, and lessons e specification recomm longer-lasting structures 18. Distribution Stateme	nown to fa ort interna acking ter value of ling ICC r atched and g and, in wetted LV ated with rmeability nd very hi hieve sup ES LMC d to exploi d in the co oth ICC a this obse ure retention w absorp need at hig learned nendations s with red	acilitate delivery ally cured concre adency. To assi using ICC in sp nixtures using loo l tested. The ress some instances VA, with signific LWA replacement of mixtures the gh early strength erior durability p mixture appeared to durability p mixture appeared to nstruction docu and conventiona rvation phase the ion, drying shrin tion, and the sub gher substitution from the pilot p s for future us uced maintenance	of moisture to concrete ete (ICC) has been linked st NCDOT in evaluating pecific types of projects, cally available prewetted puts of laboratory testing s, reduced permeability. cantly reduced shrinkage ent rate. Use of fly ash, an addition of prewetted n (VHES) latex-modified performance through use d to have extended work benefit. A project special ments for a pilot project l (control) concrete was ne team did not observe kage or crack formation. betitution rate was lower n rates, and/or later in the project stakeholders and e of ICC by NCDOT. te and preservation costs.
19. Security Classif. (of this report) Unclassified	20. Security Cla Unclassified	ssif. (of this page)	21. No. 113	of Pages	22. Price

Form DOT F 1700.7 (8-72)

Reproduction of completed page authorized

## DISCLAIMER

The contents of this report reflect the views of the author(s) and not necessarily the views of the University. The author(s) are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views or policies of either the North Carolina Department of Transportation or the Federal Highway Administration at the time of publication. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research project was sponsored by the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) and their continued support is greatly appreciated. The research team would like to express their appreciation to the following:

- The NCDOT personnel serving on the Steering and Implementation Committee for this research study. In particular, we would like to thank Christopher Peoples, Chair of the Steering and Implementation Committee for his insight, assistance, and support. Feedback received from all members of the Steering and Implementation Committee (Chris Peoples, Brian Hunter, Kevin Bowen, Jessica Earley, Clark Morrison, James Phillips, and Tim Sherrill) during the course of this project was greatly appreciated.
- Aaron Earwood, Troy Brooks, and James Nordan with NCDOT for their support and assistance with the pilot project, as well as their invaluable feedback supporting the report and the development of the specification.
- NCDOT Research and Development personnel, particularly Mustan Kadhibhai and Neil Mastin.
- Material suppliers for their generous donations of aggregates, cementitious materials, and admixtures supporting this research.
- Wesley Maxwell, Research Operations Manager, UNC Charlotte Department of Engineering Technology and Construction Management.
- Dr. Katherine Weaver, Manager of the Materials Characterization Laboratory at UNC Charlotte.
- UNC Charlotte Graduate Research Assistants Edward W. Blanchard, Clayton D. Medlin, Rohit R. Chimmula, Taye Ojo, Robert (Blake) Biggers.
- UNC Charlotte Undergraduate Research Assistants Casey Schilder, Gunnar Wright, Joe OCampo, and John Wassilchak.
- Industry representatives from the lightweight aggregate suppliers for this project.
- Industry representatives from the contractor and ready-mixed concrete supplier for the pilot project.
- Representatives from the ready-mixed concrete and concrete repair and rehabilitation industries providing information useful to support the cost-benefit analysis.
- Dr. Anthony L. Brizendine, Chair of the Department of Engineering Technology and Construction Management at UNC Charlotte.

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The increased absorptive capacity of lightweight aggregates (LWA) has been shown to facilitate delivery of moisture to concrete for internal curing. The additional hydration supplied by prewetted LWA to support internally cured concrete (ICC) has been linked to improved concrete performance, including reduced permeability and lower cracking tendency. To aid NCDOT in evaluating the benefits of ICC produced with local materials, as well as to establish the value of using ICC in specific types of projects, laboratory and field studies were performed. A range of concrete mixtures, including ICC mixtures using locally available prewetted LWA in concrete mixtures typically used in bridge decks and pavements were batched and tested.

The results of laboratory testing confirmed the benefits of ICC, including the potential for reduced cracking and, in some instances, reduced permeability. Autogenous shrinkage test results clearly demonstrated the impact of use of prewetted LWA, with significantly reduced shrinkage observed for both types of LWA. The reduction in autogenous shrinkage correlated with LWA replacement rate. Use of fly ash, in both conventional and ICC mixtures was more influential in reducing the permeability of mixtures than addition of prewetted LWA. Use of prewetted LWA provided additional workability to conventional and very high early strength (VHES) latex-modified concrete mixtures (LMC), potentially supporting an additional opportunity to achieve superior durability performance through use of lower water to cementitious material (w/cm) ratios. The internally cured VHES LMC mixture appeared to have extended work time, possibly offering construction advantages, although field trials are suggested to explore this potential benefit.

A project special provisions (specification addendum) developed as part of this work was included in the construction documents for a pilot project bridge deck to evaluate ICC. The pilot project bridge deck, comprised of both ICC and conventional (control) concrete was constructed, instrumented, and monitored. During a 31 week period, no substantial differences were observed between the performance of the ICC section and the conventional section of the bridge deck based on measurements of internal humidity and shrinkage strains. The results observed in the field may have differed from laboratory observations due to the great degree of restraint offered by the reinforcing bar mats and the steel bridge girders. It is noted that the locally available LWA used in the pilot project has a relatively low absorption, and per NCDOT preferences, the substitution rate was lower than that recommended by ACI (308-213)R-13. Benefits could be more pronounced at higher substitution rates, and/or later in the project's service life.

Field implementation of ICC was successful because it did not present any insurmountable challenges to the contractor or concrete supplier, and lessons learned from the pilot project stakeholders and construction experience were utilized to improve the specification recommendations for future use of ICC by NCDOT. Implementation of ICC in future projects should result in longer-lasting structures with reduced maintenance and preservation costs.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

DISCLAIMER	iii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iv
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	v
LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xi
1. INTRODUCTION AND RESEARCH OBJECTIVES	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Research Objectives	1
2. SUMMARY OF KEY LITERATURE FINDINGS	3
3. LABORATORY TESTING PROGRAM AND RESULTS	5
3.1 Materials Description and Characterization	4
3.1.1 Cementitious Materials	4
3.1.2 Coarse Aggregates	4
3.1.3 Fine Aggregates	4
3.1.4 Admixtures	5
3.2 Concrete Mixtures	6
3.2.1 Mixture Matrix	6
3.2.2 Mixture Design Approach for LWA and Mixture Proportions	7
3.2.3 Batching Procedures	10
3.3 Testing Program and Results	10
3.3.1 Conventional Bridge Deck Mixtures	10
3.3.1.1 Fresh Concrete Properties	10
3.3.1.2 Mechanical and Thermal Properties	11
Compressive Strength Modulus of Electicity and Deisson's Datio	11
Coefficient of Thermel Expansion	12
2 3 1 3 Durability Performance Tests	12
Surface Resistivity	13
Bulk Conductivity	13 14
Ranid Chloride Permeability Test	15
Freeze-thaw Durability	16
Unrestrained (Drving) Shrinkage	17
Restrained Shrinkage	18
Autogenous Shrinkage	19
3.3.2 Latex Modified Bridge Deck Mixtures	21
3.3.3 Very High Early Strength Mixtures	22
3.3.4 Pavement Mixtures	24
3.4 Summary of Laboratory Findings	25
4. FIELD IMPLEMENTATION OF INTERNALLY CURED CONCRETE	28
4.1 Introduction	28
4.2 Pilot Project Overview	28
4.3 Development of Project Special Provisions	30
4.3.1 Materials, Mixture Proportioning and Batching	30
4.3.2 Stockpile Management for Prewetted Lightweight Aggregate	30
4.3.3 Concrete Placement	30
4.4 Summary of Pre- and Post-Construction Interviews	31
4.4.1 Concrete Supplier Interviews	31
4.4.2 Contractor Interviews	32

4.4.3 NCDOT Interviews	32
4.5 Bridge Deck Instrumentation	32
4.6 Field Monitoring Program	34
4.7 Concrete Tests – Field and Laboratory Results	38
4.8 Visual Surveys	38
4.9 Recommendations for Specifications	39
4.8 Cost Benefit Analysis	40
5. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	42
6. VALUE OF RESEARCH FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	44
6.1 Value of Research Findings	44
6.2 Recommendations	44
7. IMPLEMENTATION AND TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER PLAN	45
8. REFERENCES	47
APPENDIX A – LITERATURE REVIEW and REFERENCES	A-1
A.1 Motivation for Study and Research Needs	A-1
A.2 Overview of Internal Curing	A-2
A.2.1 Mechanisms	A-2
A.2.2 Materials	A-3
A.2.3 Methods	A-4
A.3 Laboratory Studies on Internal Curing for Highway Concrete	A-7
A.3.1 Lightweight Aggregate (LWA) Characteristics	A-7
A.3.2 Mixture Proportioning	A-7
A.3.3 Internal Curing for Bridge Deck Concrete Mixtures	A-8
A.3.4 Internal Curing for Pavement Concrete Mixtures	A-8
A.3.5 Internal Curing for Latex-Modified Concretes	A-9
A.4 Field Implementation of Internal Curing	A-10
A.4.1 Specification Provisions	A-10
A.4.2 Field Instrumentation and Methods and Testing	A-11
A.4.3 Construction Challenges and Lessons Learned	A-11
A.5 Research Needs	A-12
A.6 References	A-12
APPENDIX B – SUPPORTING MATERIAL FOR LABORATORY TESTING (Chapter 3)	B-1
APPENDIX C – PROJECT SPECIAL PROVISION USED FOR PILOT PROJECT	C-1
APPENDIX D – PHOTOGRAPHS OF PILOT PROJECT	D-1
APPENDIX E – SUPPORTING INFORMATION FOR FIELD INSTRUMENTATION	
AND DATA COLLECTION (Chapter 4)	E-l
APPENDIX F – DUCUMENTATION OF DISTRESS AT FILOT PROJECT (STAGE 1) – APRIL 13, 2018	F-l
FOR CLASS AA CONCRETE	G-1

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1: Absorption properties of LWA	5
Table 3.2: Mixture proportions for laboratory testing	9
Table 3.3: Testing Program for Laboratory-Batched Mixtures	10
Table 3.4. Proposed catalog of M-EPDG inputs for concrete	12
Table 3.5: Summary of durability performance test results	14
Table 3.6: AASHTO T 358-17 surface resistivity index	14
Table 3.7: ASTM C1202 chloride ion penetrability based on charge passed	15
Table 3.8: Strain at 28-days of drying, ASTM C157	17
Table 3.9: ASTM C1581 cracking potential test results	18
Table 3.10: Results of LMC testing	21
Table 3.11: Results of VHES concrete testing	22
Table 3.12 Test results for pavement concrete mixtures	24
Table 4.1: Type of concrete used for each pilot project pour and date of construction	29
Table 4.2: Sensors and data acquisition equipment used in the pilot project	33
Table 4.3: Concrete mixtures used in pilot project	34
Table 4.4: Results of laboratory testing of test specimens cast from Stage 1 of the pilot project	40
Table 4.5: Surface resistivity and bulk conductivity tests from test specimens cast from Stage 2 of the pilot pro-	ject 40
Table B.1: Sieve analysis for coarse aggregate	B-3
Table B.2: Sieve analysis results for fine aggregates	B-3
Table B.3: Fresh property test results	<b>B-4</b>
Table B.4: 28-day compressive strength results for each batch	B-5
Table B.5: 28-day modulus of elasticity test results	B-5
Table B.6: Poisson's ratio test results	B-6
Table B.7: CTE test results	B-6
Table B.8: Surface resistivity test results (average of three specimens)	<b>B-7</b>
Table B.9: Bulk conductivity test results (average of three specimens)	<b>B-7</b>
Table B.10: Rapid chloride permeability test results (average of three specimens)	B-8
Table B.11: Freeze-thaw durability test results	<b>B-11</b>
Table B.12: ASTM C157 shrinkage test results	B-12
Table B.13: ASTM C1581 cracking potential test results	B-11
Table B.14: Autogenous shrinkage test results	

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Mechanism of internal curing using prewetted LWA (from ESCSI 2006)	1
Figure 3.1: Concrete mixture matrix with supporting details	7
Figure 3.2: Fresh unit weight and average air content of bridge deck mixtures	11
Figure 3.3: Compressive strength results of bridge deck mixtures	12
Figure 3.4: Measured MOE compared to predicted MOE calculated from ACI 318	13
Figure 3.5: Coefficient of thermal expansion (CTE) results	13
Figure 3.6: Average surface resistivity test results	14
Figure 3.7. Average bulk conductivity test results	15
Figure 3.8: Average rapid chloride permeability test results	15
Figure 3.9: RCPT and bulk conductivity comparison	16
Figure 3.10: Surface resistivity vs. RCPT and Runnow and Icenogle (2011) prediction model	16
Figure 3.11: Freeze-thaw test results	10
Figure 3.12: Summary of ASTM C157 shrinkage tests	17
Figure 3.13: Restrained shrinkage average stress rate results	19
Figure 3.14. Average autogenous strain results	20
Figure 3.15: Restrained drying shrinkage compared with autogenous strain	20
Figure 3.16: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days mortars with Type I/II cement	20
Figure 3.17: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days, mortars with Type Fit centent Figure 3.17: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days for VEHS mortars using $t_0 = 2$ hours	21
Figure 3.18: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days for VEHS mortars using $t_0 = 2$ hours	23
Figure 4.1: Original bridge on NC 55 Alston Avenue crossing over NC 147 Durham Freeway	23
Figure 4.2: Overview of construction stages and pour identification for pilot project	20
Figure 4.3: Prenaring second companion slab form sensors and data acquisition system for placement	2)
of Stage 1 ICC mixture	29
Figure 4.4: Plan view of span A with sensor locations and conduit locations	33
Figure 4.5: Typical intermediate cross section of span A with conduit locations shown	33
Figure 4.6: Internal deck temperatures	34
Figure 4.7: Internal relative humidity of ICC and normal weight deck areas	35
Figure 4.8: Cumulative rain during first 180 days of curing for each deck area	35
Figure 4.9: Longitudinal strains measured in the ICC and NWC areas of the deck	36
Figure 4.10: Relationship between strain and relative humidity in ICC and NWC areas of the deck	36
Figure 4.11: Transverse strains measured in the ICC and NWC areas of the deck	37
Figure 4 12: I avout of instruments in the bridge deck model slabs	37
Figure 4.13: Internal relative humidity measured for ICC and conventional concrete slabs	38
Figure 4 14: Longitudinal Strain in measured for reinforced ICC and conventional concrete model slabs	38
Figure 4.15: Longitudinal Strain in measured for unreinforced ICC and conventional concrete model slabs	39
Figure A 1: Comparison of external and internal curing (Castro et al. 2011)	A-2
Figure A 2: Spatial distribution of coarse I WA vs. fine I WA (Henkensiefken 2008)	A-5
Figure A 3: Nomograph in SL units (Bentz 2009)	A-6
Figure A 4: Nomograph in English units (Bentz 2009)	A-6
Figure A 5: Schematic explaining surface moisture of aggregate (Barrett et al. 2015)	A-10
Figure B 1: Mill report for portland cement	B-1
Figure B.2: Fly ash test report	B-2
Figure B.3: Gradation curves for fine aggregates	B-3
Figure B.4: Example plot of microstrain vs. time for a typical test specimen.	B-10
showing identification of time to cracking	
Figure B.5: Example plot of strain vs. square root of time and linear regression.	B-10
with average slope of lines computed as strain rate factor	
Figure B.6: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CC, specimen 1	B-12
Figure B.7: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CC, specimen 2	B-12
Figure B.8: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CC, specimen 3	B-12
Figure B.9: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1M, specimen 1	B-12
Figure B.10: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1M, specimen 2	B-13
Figure B.11: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1M, specimen 3	B-13

Figure B.12: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2M, specimen 1	B-13
Figure B.13: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2M, specimen 2	B-13
Figure B.14: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2M, specimen 3	B-14
Figure B.15: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 1	B-14
Figure B.16: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 2	B-14
Figure B.17: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 3	B-14
Figure B.18: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 1	B-15
Figure B.19: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 2	B-15
Figure B.20: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 3	B-15
Figure B.21: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CF, specimen 1	B-15
Figure B.22: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CF, specimen 2	B-16
Figure B.23: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CF, specimen 3	B-16
Figure B.24: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1MF, specimen 1	B-16
Figure B.25: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1MF, specimen 2	B-16
Figure B.26: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1MF, specimen 3	B-17
Figure B.27: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2MF, specimen 1	B-17
Figure B.28: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2MF, specimen 2	B-17
Figure B.29: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2MF, specimen 3	B-17
Figure B.30: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 1	B-18
Figure B.31: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 2	B-18
Figure B.32: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 3	B-18
Figure B.33: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 1	B-18
Figure B.34: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 2	B-19
Figure B.35: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 3	B-19
Figure B.36: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 1	B-19
Figure B.37: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 2	B-19
Figure B.38: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 3	B-20
Figure B.39: Autogenous shrinkage testing apparatus (from ASTM C1698)	B-21
Figure B.40: Geometry of autogenous shrinkage specimens (from ASTM C1698)	B-21
Figure D.1: Installing sensors in bridge deck	D-1
Figure D.2: Data acquisition equipment beneath deck	D-1
Figure D.3: Conduit installed within reinforcing steel of bridge deck	D-1
Figure D.4: Companion slabs prior to concrete placement	D-2
Figure D.5: Placement of control section of deck on July 26, 2017	D-2
Figure D.6: Placement of concrete around sensors in one companion test slab (control mixture)	D-3
Figure D.7: Stockpile of prewetted lightweight aggregate the day before placement	D-3
of the internally cured bridge deck (Stage 1)	
Figure D.8: Preparing second companion slab form, sensors, and data acquisition system for	D-4
placement of ICC mixture	
Figures D.9 and D.10: Moisture content testing at ready mix plant prior to batching ICC mixture,	D-4
using paper towel method and centrifuge method	
Figure D.11: Placement of ICC mixture at pilot project	D-5
Figure D.12: Testing of fresh properties of ICC mixture using SAM while concrete is being placed on deck	D-5
Figure E.1: Relative humidity sensors used for instrumented slabs	E-1
Figure E.2: Vibrating wire strain gages used in instrumented slabs	E-2

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AASHTO	American Association of State Highway and	MOE	modulus of elasticity
	Transportation Officials	MOR	modulus of rupture
ACI	American Concrete Institute	NC	North Carolina
ASTM	American Society for Testing and Materials	NCDOT	North Carolina Department of
°C	degrees Celsius		Transportation
CC	conventional concrete	Ω	ohm
cf	cubic foot	OPC	ordinary portland cement
cwt	hundred weight of cement	OZ	ounce
cy	cubic yard	Pc	Relative dynamic modulus of elasticity
ĊTE	coefficient of thermal expansion	PCA	Portland Cement Association
DOT	Department of Transportation	PCC	portland cement concrete
DF	durability factor	pcf	pounds per cubic foot
°F	degrees Fahrenheit	рсу	pounds per cubic yard
FHWA	Federal Highway Administration	psi	pounds per square inch
ft	foot	PSP	project special provisions
g	gram	PVC	polyvinyl chloride
gal	gallon	RCPT	rapid chloride permeability test
hr	hour	RH	relative humidity
kg	kilogram	RP	Research Project
kΩ	kilo-ohm	rpm	revolutions per minute
ICC	internally cured concrete	S	siemens
ID	identification	SAM	Super Air Meter
in	inch	SCM	supplementary cementitious material
"	inch	SCMs	supplementary cementitious materials
ITM	Indiana Testing Method	SSD	saturated surface dry
ITZ	interfacial transition zone	3	strain
lb	pound	$t_r$	time to cracking
LMC	latex-modified concrete	TRB	Transportation Research Board
LRFD	load resistance factor design	UNC	University of North Carolina
LWA	lightweight aggregate	US	United States
LWA1	lightweight fine aggregate 1	V	volts
LWA2	lightweight fine aggregate 2	VHES	very high early strength
m	meter	VOC	volatile organic compounds
μ	micro	w/c	water to cement ratio
mL	milliliter	w/cm	water to cementitious materials ratio
mm	millimeter	yd	yard

## 1. INTRODUCTION AND RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

## **1.1 Introduction**

Internally cured concrete (ICC) is a promising solution shown to help mitigate early age cracking and to provide improved durability performance in transportation concrete applications (Villareal and Crocker 2007, Delatte and Cleary 2008, Friggle and Reeves 2008, Streeter et al. 2012, Guthrie and Yaede 2013, Barrett et al. 2015, and others). The increased absorptive capacity of lightweight aggregates (LWA) facilitates delivery of moisture to concrete to support internal curing. Water included in the void system of prewetted LWA is removed via capillary suction, promoting additional hydration that continues well after traditional curing methods have ceased. Internal curing allows for a denser paste microstructure to form in concrete, resulting in reduced permeability, better durability performance, and in some cases, higher strength (ACI 2013). A schematic showing the mechanism of internal curing and describing the benefits to the interfacial transition zone (ITZ) is shown schematically in Figure 1.1.



Figure 1.1: Mechanism of internal curing using prewetted LWA (from ESCSI 2006)

The benefits of internal curing have been demonstrated in a number of laboratory and field studies across the United States, and many state highway agencies (SHAs) have used ICC in highway infrastructure projects. These projects have primarily included bridge decks, but internally cured pavements and other elements have also been constructed. Several LWAs are locally available to support construction of North Carolina infrastructure, and the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) desires to obtain data to support use of ICC in appropriate projects, where the cost could be justified through the improved performance and reduced maintenance, repair, and rehabilitation (MR&R) costs. Laboratory

testing to compare ICC mixtures with conventional mixtures would help determine the performance improvements that could be obtained, assist in development of specifications, and support evaluation of the cost effectiveness of ICC.

Similar to other state highway agencies, the NCDOT has reported issues of early-age cracking of bridge deck concrete mixtures that include high cementitious contents and low water-to-cement ratios, and internal curing may be a useful technology to assist in improving the performance of bridge decks in North Carolina. Bridge deck concrete mixtures, both with and without the supplementary cementitious material (SCM) fly ash, are the focus of this research project. Additionally, NCDOT has been increasingly utilizing latex modified concrete (LMC) and very high early strength (VHES) latex modified concrete mixtures in bridge deck applications. The benefits of internal curing have not been extensively explored in these types of mixtures, and NCDOT desired to determine if use of prewetted LWA for internal curing would benefit these mixtures as well. Also of interest to NCDOT are the potential performance improvements that internal curing could offer in concrete pavement mixtures.

As part of this project, NCDOT sought to gain experience in construction of ICC in a field application (pilot project). Feedback from stakeholders (NCDOT, contractor, and concrete supplier personnel) support development of specification provisions for implementation of ICC in future projects. The findings of this study verify that NCDOT can achieve improved durability performance from ICC mixtures produced with locally available materials, and ICC can be utilized, where economically feasible, to support construction of longer-lasting structures with reduced maintenance, repair, and rehabilitation (MR&R) costs.

#### **1.2 Research Objectives**

This research aimed to provide verification that the benefits of ICC can be achieved using materials locally available to North Carolina through laboratory testing. A variety of concrete mixture designs typical of those utilized in North Carolina bridge decks and pavements were developed, batched, and tested in the laboratory to evaluate the benefits of internal curing using two different locally available LWA at two different replacement rates. A series of tests was performed to evaluate concrete characteristics such as mechanical properties, durability performance, and cracking potential.

The literature review and findings of laboratory testing performed as part of this project was used to establish a preliminary ICC specification – a project special provision (PSP) for a pilot project for ICC in North Carolina. A field testing and monitoring plan was established and implemented for the pilot project. Findings from the pilot project included concrete test results, visual observations, and stakeholder interviews. This work supported development of recommendations for a general specification for NCDOT to be used in future ICC projects.

#### 2. SUMMARY OF KEY LITERATURE FINDINGS

Note: A summary of key literature findings is presented in this section. The full literature review supporting this work, along with a complete list of references, is provided in Appendix A of this report.

In contrast to conventional curing, internal curing (IC) is an approach that utilizes a material to deliver moisture internally to concrete, facilitating hydration throughout the concrete even after conventional curing methods are discontinued. Internal curing can be accomplished by placing reservoirs of water within the interior of the concrete that are able to provide moisture (in addition to that provided by the batch water) to the cement particles as the chemical reaction of hydration occurs (ACI 2013). These internal reservoirs are supplied through materials that can retain a significant amount of water, such as manufactured lightweight aggregates (LWA) or absorbent polymer particles. These materials, when fully saturated, may provide enough moisture to fully hydrate the cement paste and potentially diminish or eliminate the shrinkage associated with the hydration process. If this shrinkage can be reduced, the potential for early-age cracking can be reduced as well (Bentz and Weiss 2011).

Internally cured concrete mixtures using prewetted LWA have been shown to provide a number of performance benefits over comparable conventional mixtures (Babcock and Taylor 2015). Internal curing can significantly reduce or eliminate plastic shrinkage (Schlitter et al. 2010) and autogenous shrinkage (Bentur et al. 2001, Kovler et al. 2004, Cusson and Hoogeveen 2010, Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016), reducing cracking potential. Internally cured concrete containing LWA has a lower modulus of elasticity, which has also been linked to reduced cracking tendency (Wolf 2008, Byard and Schindler 2010). Compressive strength (Byard and Schindler 2010) and flexural strength (Roberts 2004 and 2005) of these mixtures can be increased. Durability performance improvements associated with internally cured mixtures using prewetted LWA include: reduced slab warping (Wei and Hansen 2008), reduced chloride permeability (Bentz 2009a, Cusson and Margeson 2010), and enhanced freeze-thaw resistance (Cusson and Margeson 2010). Other benefits are associated with the reduced unit weight of internally cured concrete using prewetted LWA. Structural deadloads are decreased, which can reduce the required sizes of other structural members. Fuel savings for lowered hauling loads could also provide sustainability benefits (Villarreal and Crocker 2007).

Three primary factors influence the effectiveness of internal curing, 1) the volume of water required from the LWA, 2) the ability of the LWA to release that water (desorption), and 3) the distribution of the LWA within the mixture (Henkensiefken 2009, Babcock and Taylor 2015). It has been found that replacing a fraction of conventional fine aggregate with prewetted LWA can successfully facilitate internal curing (Bentur et al. 2001, and many others). Aggregate spacing can be influenced by a number of factors including size of aggregates used and gradation. Since fine aggregate has a much higher surface area than coarse aggregate, and is well-distributed throughout a concrete mixture, internal curing using prewetted fine LWA has been found to be most effective in supplying internal curing moisture to hydrating cement particles (ACI 2013).

Typically, when determining absorption properties of LWAs, absorption values are reported with a specific soaking duration length. This is because LWA can continue to absorb water for days and weeks due to the extensive pore connectivity within the material. Typically a 24, 48 or 72 hour absorption value is reported for LWAs. Therefore, the commonly used term SSD (saturated surface dry) is not appropriate to use when describing LWAs because they have typically not reached full saturation within the 24, 48 or 72 hour time frame. Therefore, for internal curing purposes, the term pre-wetted LWA is used instead of SSD LWA. Expanded slate LWAs typically have a 24 hour absorption between 6 and 12%, expanded shale LWAs typically have a 24 hour absorption between 10 and 20%, and expanded clay LWAs typically have a 24 hour absorption between 15 and 30% (Castro et al. 2011). The absorption capacity also varies with gradation of the aggregate as the larger the size of the aggregate the more porous space becomes inaccessible for water molecules (Henkensiefkin 2008). This significant difference in absorption percentages clearly justifies the detailed characterization of the LWA prior to mixture proportioning for ICC. In North Carolina, expanded slate LWA and expanded shale LWA are commonly used in concrete construction.

Optimal use of prewetted LWA as an internal curing agent typically requires that the aggregate be in, or close to, a saturated condition prior to mixing. This condition can be achieved in the laboratory by either the paper towel method prescribed in ASTM C1761 (ASTM 2017) or by the centrifuge method described in Miller et al. (2014), the Indiana Testing Method (ITM) 222 (IDOT 2015)), or the New York State DOT Test Method NY 703-19E (NYSDOT 2008). SSD condition is achieved in the field, far less consistently, through the sprinkling and draining of aggregate stockpiles (NYSDOT 2009).

Water included in the void system of prewetted LWA is removed via capillary suction. Key to ensuring that water delivered into the concrete via the prewetted LWA is that the water release is delayed (Jones et al. 2014). The rate of the water release by the prewetted LWA has been found to be dependent on the size of the pores in the LWA. The pores need to be of a size where water is held within the aggregate during mixing (absorption), but released from the aggregate back

into the paste after setting (desorption) (Jones et al. 2014). The characteristics of the internal pore structures of manufactured LWA vary based upon source geology and manufacturing process. The accepted method for determining desorption characteristics of an aggregate is outlined in ASTM C1498.

Any quantity of additional water available to facilitate internal curing will provide benefits to the surrounding cement paste. Mixture proportioning with ICC is quite similar to conventional concrete with the primary difference being the determination of the quantity of pre-wetted LWA to be substituted for normalweight fines. It is noted by Lopez et al. (2006, 2008) that the possibility exists of overdosing prewetted LWA. The addition of pre-wetted LWA in excess of what is needed for internal curing can reduce strength, especially at early ages when effects of the absorptive material are not fully developed as well as when supplementary cementitious materials are used (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Additionally, the amount of lightweight replacement has an effect on concrete's modulus of elasticity. Replacing small amounts of natural sand with lightweight fine aggregate can decrease the modulus of elasticity of the concrete (Hoff 2003), although, a lower modulus of elasticity has been shown to reduce cracking potential in some situations (Neville 2011, ACI 2013). Moderate replacement rates of LWA will also ensure that the concrete unit weight will remain above 135 pcf, eliminating the need for additional structural design considerations (ACI 2014a, 2014b, AASHTO 2012).

From a mixture proportioning standpoint, a procedure to determine the amount of LWA to provide adequate (or optimal) moisture to support internal curing is required. Bentz and Snyder (1999) developed a relationship between the water demand of the hydrating mixture and the supply that is readily available from the internal reservoirs of the LWA. The relationship is expressed below and will be subsequently referred to as Equation 1.1 (ACI 2016, Bentz et al. 2005).

$$C_f \times CS \times \alpha_{max} = S \times \Phi_{LWA} \times M_{LWA} \tag{1.1}$$

The left-hand side of the equation represents the water demand of the hydrating mixture and is composed of the cement (or binder) factor of the concrete mixture,  $C_f$ , the chemical shrinkage of the binder at 100% reaction, CS, and the expected maximum degree of reaction for the binder,  $\alpha_{max}$ , ranging from 0 to 1. The right-hand side of the equation represents the water supplied from the internal reservoirs and is a product of the saturation level relative to a quantified 'pre-wetted' condition, S, the measured sorption capacity of the internal reservoirs in the pre-wetted condition,  $\Phi_{LWA}$ , and the mass of saturated LWA required to meet the water demand,  $M_{LWA}$ . Nomographs have been developed to aid in internally cured concrete mixture designs incorporating LWA (Bentz 2009, ACI 2013).

Over the last two decades, the benefits that could be gained through the relatively simple-to-implement technology of internally cured concrete has become more apparent. A number of studies have been performed to develop and validate the performance of internally cured concrete mixtures for highway concrete. These studies utilize a variety of materials, mixture proportions, and tests methods, and a few of the key findings of laboratory studies supporting this work are summarized in the full literature review in Appendix A, Section A.3.

Several states, including Texas, Colorado, Utah, Illinois, Indiana, Ohio, Virginia, West Virginia, and New York, have performed Division of Transportation (DOT) projects that utilize internally cured concrete. Many state agencies tend to simplify the Bentz and Snyder approach (equation 1.1) to aid the ready-mix plants with design and field implementation of ICC. This simplification is a key difference between a number of state agencies' approaches to ICC mixture design. For example, NYSDOT and Illinois DOT specify that a 30% replacement of LWA for normalweight fines be utilized, regardless of the absorptive capacity of the LWA or the chosen cement content (Speck 2018). However, NYSDOT also specifies the use of a LWA with a minimum absorption capacity of 15%. Indiana DOT utilizes the Bentz and Snyder approach (Equation 1.1) to compute the LWA replacement, but indicates that in no cases should it be less than 30% of sand by volume (Speck 2018). West Virginia DOT also provides an approach to compute the amount of LWA to be included in the mixture, but states that in no case shall the volume of SSD LWA be less than 25% of the total fine aggregate SSD volume of the entire mix (WVDOT 2016). Louisiana DOTD specifies 225 to 275 pounds of prewetted LWA be used per cubic yard of concrete, with the normalweight sand reduced by the volume of the prewetted LWA added (Speck 2018) In a study evaluating ICC for pavement applications, Rao and Darter (2013) studied ICC pavements with a 30 – 33% LWA replacement for normalweight fine aggregate.

## 3. LABORATORY TESTING PROGRAM AND RESULTS

#### 3.1 Materials Description and Characterization

#### **3.1.1 Cementitous Materials**

A Type I/II portland cement meeting ASTM C150 produced by a plant located in Holly Hill, South Carolina was used for this study. This cement is commonly used in concrete infrastructure projects in the Piedmont region of NC. The relative density of the cement is 3.15, and the mill report for the cement is provided in Appendix B in Figure B.1.

Several of the concrete mixtures prepared in the laboratory portion of this project utilized a partial replacement of fly ash for portland cement. The 2012 NCDOT Standard Specifications for Roads and Structures (current at the time of this study) allowed a 20% replacement of cement with Class F fly ash at a replacement rate of 1.2 lb of fly ash per lb of cement replaced. The fly ash used in this study is a Class F fly ash sourced from the Belews Creek power station in Belews Creek, NC. Further characterization information is provided in the Appendix B in Figure B.2.

#### 3.1.2 Coarse Aggregates

Normalweight aggregate materials (both fine and coarse) used for the laboratory portion of this study were selected based upon input from NCDOT personnel regarding frequently utilized aggregates for concrete mixtures used in concrete infrastructure in the Piedmont region of NC. The normalweight coarse aggregate used is a No. 67 crushed granitic gneiss sourced from a quarry in Cary, NC, with a specific gravity of 2.62, an absorption of 0.8%, and a dry rodded unit weight of 96.5 pcf. Sieve analysis results are provided in Appendix B, Table B.1.

#### 3.1.3 Fine Aggregates

The normalweight fine aggregate used for the laboratory portion of the study also comes from the Piedmont region of the state, a natural silica sand meeting ASTM C33 sourced from a pit in Lemon Springs, North Carolina. This natural sand has a density of 97.2 pounds per cubic foot, a specific gravity of 2.44 and absorption capacity of 0.18%. Sieve analysis results are provided in Appendix B, Table B.2 and Figure B.3, and indicated the sand has a fineness modulus of 2.72.

Prewetted fine LWA was utilized as the internal curing agent in this study. Two lightweight aggregate suppliers were selected to provide material for the project based on their ability to supply the NC market for lightweight aggregates. The first lightweight aggregate is an expanded lightweight slate produced in NC, referred to subsequently as Lightweight Aggregate 1 (LWA1). The second lightweight aggregate is an expanded shale produced in Kentucky, referred to subsequently as Lightweight Aggregate 2 (LWA2).

LWA used for this study was characterized for density, specific gravity and absorption in accordance with ASTM C1761. This standard provides a method for determining the absorption of lightweight aggregate known as the 'paper towel method,' which provides similar information to the 'cone method' of ASTM C128 without the complexities associated with the angular nature of the particles (Castro et al. 2011). The 'paper towel method' involves taking a sample of soaked LWA and repeatedly drying the exterior of the aggregate with paper towels until the paper towels no longer collect moisture. At this point, the aggregate is deemed to be in the SSD condition. This test method, however, is subject to high amounts of variability. Discrepancies can be found in the differences in absorptive capacity of the paper towels as well as the amount of drying pressure applied, and the time of testing can also be quite extensive. Therefore, an alternative test - the 'centrifuge method' – has been developed for internal curing applications (Miller et al. 2014). In this method, a sample of soaked LWA is placed in a centrifuge and surface moisture is extracted from the sample as the centrifuge rotates at 2000 rpm for three minutes. After the three minute rotation in the centrifuge, the sample is considered to be in the SSD condition. This test method has been shown to provide considerably less variability than the conventional paper towel method, and also requires significantly less time (Miller et al. 2014). Absorption capacities were determined by the 'paper towel method' for 24 hour absorption and by the centrifuge method for 24 and 72 hour absorption. The average results of absorption testing in the laboratory are presented below in Table 3.1.

Method	ASTM C1761 Paper Towel Method	Centrifuge Method	(Miller et al. 2014)
Absorption Time	24 hour	24 hour	72 hour
LWA1	13.02%	10.33%	11.33%
LWA2	22.40%	20.31%	23.94%

Other procedures in ASTM C128 were utilized to determine mechanical properties of LWAs including the density and specific gravity. Testing of LWA1 determined that this material has a dry rodded unit weight of 65 pounds per cubic foot and a specific gravity of 1.69. Testing of LWA2 yielded a density of 62 pounds per cubic foot and a specific gravity of 1.52. Results of sieve analyses performed per ASTM C136 are presented in Appendix B, Figure B.3. Both fine lightweight aggregates included in this study possess similar fineness moduli with 3.07 and 3.14 being the average results for LWA1 and LWA2, respectively. Due to this close fineness modulus, the research team elected to use a similar assumed fineness modulus for both materials when determining mixture proportions.

The ability of the LWA to release water at high relative humidity can be quantified by measuring the absorption/desorption properties of the LWA particles (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Desorption testing, as described in ASTM C1761, is used to determine the amount of absorbed water that will be released when lightweight aggregate that is initially in SSD condition is stored in an environment at 94% relative humidity. There are two methods presented in the standard as alternatives for obtaining a controlled relative humidity environment. The first of which is an environmental chamber capable of maintaining a relative humidity of  $94.0 \pm 0.5\%$  and a temperature of  $23.0 \pm 1$  °C. The second method was the alternative chosen for this work. This method involves using 300 grams of a supersaturated solution of potassium nitrate placed into a wide-mouth plastic or glass jar with a tightly fitting lid. A frame of non-corroding material was placed inside the jar to support the weighing pan holding the specimen. This setup provides conditions similar to a 94% relative humidity chamber and was held in a constant temperature environment of  $23.0 \pm 1$  °C per the ASTM C1761 procedure. The results of desorption testing yielded 99.1% and 98.9% desorption at 94% relative humidity for LWA1 and LWA2, respectively, indicating that both aggregates are suitable for use as internal curing agents (Henkensiefkin 2008).

#### 3.1.4 Admixtures

A commercially available synthetic air-entraining admixture (BASF MasterAir AE 200) and a mid-range water reducer (BASF MasterPolyheed 997, which also meets ASTM C 494 requirements for a Type F high-range water-reducing admixture) were utilized in all mixtures. NCDOT specifications for bridge deck mixtures allow a maximum slump of 3.5 inches. Some reasonable range of slump variation was anticipated as it was deemed important to maintain a consistent w/c ratio between different mixtures and between batches of the same mixture, and therefore the acceptable slump range for this project was established to be 1.5 to 3.5 inches.

All laboratory concrete mixtures prepared as part of this study used this AEA to achieve the desired air content, except the two mixtures that included latex (polymer) modification. Although NCDOT specifications allow an air content of (5.0% plus or minus 1.5%), a relatively tight allowable air content tolerance of 5.0% to 6.0% was utilized for all batches in order to ensure consistency between test results and to ensure that differences in laboratory test results could be mostly attributed to changes in materials, rather than changes in air content.

The LMC prepared as part of this project utilized a commercially available latex modifying admixture commonly utilized in NC (BASF Styrofan 1186). Review of approved mixtures submitted for LMC provided by NCDOT personnel indicated that a typically utilized dosage of latex modifying admixture is 17.5 gallons per cubic yard, which was used in all LMC mixtures batched in this part of the study. The latex polymer provided is 48% solids, weighs 8.58 lb./gal and has a relative density (specific gravity) of 1.02.

#### **3.2 Concrete Mixtures**

#### **3.2.1 Mixture Matrix**

In collaboration with NCDOT, the research team targeted 18 different concrete mixtures to batch and test for this study. The mixture matrix provided in Figure 3.1 details concrete mixtures included in this study:

- Ten mixtures proportioned to meet **bridge deck Class AA mixture** specifications, with cementitious materials and LWAs varied to provide data comparing the performance of a variety of internally cured and control mixtures.
- Five latex-modified concrete overlay mixtures (three internally cured mixtures and two control mixtures).
- Two very high early strength mixtures (one internally cured mixture and one control mixture)
- One internally cured **pavement mixture**, with the control (not internally cured mixture) previously batched and tested as part of a previous research project, NCDOT RP 2015-03 (Cavalline et al. 2018).





#### 3.2.2 Mixture Design Approach for LWA and Mixture Proportions

To aid in identifying of optimal quantities of LWA replacement for use in future specification provisions, NCDOT desired that concrete mixtures be developed in a manner that contained both a moderate replacement level as well as a high replacement level of pre-wetted LWA for normalweight sand. To proportion ICC using prewetted LWA, ACI 308-213 suggests use of the relationship developed by Bentz and Snyder (1999) between the water demand of the hydrating mixture and the supply that is readily available from the internal reservoirs of the LWA. This relationship is shown in Equation 3.1.

$$C_f * CS * \alpha_{max} = S * \Phi_{LWA} * M_{LWA} \tag{3.1}$$

In this relationship, the left-hand side of the equation represents the water demand of the hydrating mixture and is composed of the cement (or binder) factor of the concrete mixture,  $C_f$ , the chemical shrinkage of the binder at 100% reaction, CS, and the expected maximum degree of reaction for the binder, amax, ranging from 0 to 1. According to Bentz et al. (2007), a typical CS (chemical shrinkage) for portland cement is on the order of 0.07 mL/g but values for fly ash can be 2 and 3 times greater. The expected maximum degree of reaction of the binder, amax, can be assumed to be 1 if the w/c is equal to or greater than 0.36. Otherwise, amax is given by [(w/c)/0.36] for w/c < 0.36.

Based upon the understanding that there is a finite amount of volume available for fine aggregates as seen above, the Bentz and Snyder approach becomes unfeasible for low absorptive LWA such as LWA1. Converting this volume to a percentage of LWA1 to replace normalweight fine aggregate results in a 56.2% replacement, which exceeds the LWA replacement rates typically utilized by many state agencies currently specifying ICC for use in bridge deck concrete mixtures. **Based upon other state agencies experiences, it was determined by NCDOT to test internal curing mixtures in the laboratory with 20% and 35% replacement percentages of LWA for normalweight sand.** Mixture proportioning per ACI 211.1 procedure was performed to determine the batch quantities of other materials. The concrete mixture

proportions are presented in Table 3.2. Batch weights in Table 3.2 assume that the LWA is in SSD condition and the normalweight aggregate (coarse and fine) is oven dry.

#### Conventional bridge deck mixtures

Parameters held constant for all 12 conventional bridge deck mixtures included a w/cm of 0.35, a coarse aggregate factor of 0.66, a target air content of  $5.5\% \pm 0.5\%$ , a maximum slump without water reducing admixture of 1.5 inches, and a target slump with a mid- range water reducing admixture of 1 to 4 inches. NCDOT provided a range of cement contents commonly used in bridge deck mixtures within the state. This ranged from 639 to 715 pounds of cement per cubic yard of concrete. It was recommended by the NCDOT that the mixtures utilize a cement content in the higher range, noting that 715 pcy (pounds per cubic yard) is the most commonly utilized cement content among mixtures submitted for approval for construction. Therefore, 715 pcy was chosen as the cement content for the five straight cement concrete mixtures shown on the far left side of the mixture matrix in Figure 3.1, labeled as "PCC".

The pilot project is located in a region of the state in which NCDOT requires that fly ash be included in all Class AA concrete for bridge decks. Therefore, five of thirteen concrete mixtures included in the laboratory program, labeled as "PCC w/ Fly Ash" in the mixture matrix, contain a 20% replacement of portland cement for Class F fly ash at a ratio of 1:1.2 (mass basis). This replacement rate results in cementitious contents of 572 pcy of portland cement and 172 pcy of fly ash per cubic yard of concrete, which are commonly utilized cementitious materials contents for bridge decks in the state per NCDOT mixture design submittals.

#### Latex-modified mixtures

LMC concrete mixtures utilized Type I/II cement, and since LMC overlays are typically fairly thin, #78 coarse aggregate, rather than #67 coarse aggregate, was used in the LMC (sourced from the same quarry). Internally cured LMC concrete mixtures contained prewetted LWA1 at a 35% replacement rate. In these mixtures, 210.2 pcy of latex modifying admixture (48% polymer, 52% water) was used in addition to the amount of water listed in Table 3.2. Initially, two LMC mixtures were batched using the proportions most commonly submitted to NCDOT for approval, one control (CLMC) and one internally cured (ILMC), with a w/cm of 0.40. When batched, slumps for CLMC and ILMC significantly exceeded NCDOT requirements (3 to 6 inches). Conversations with BASF representatives indicated that, in practice, most suppliers were withholding a significant amount of water from the approved mixture design. To provide insight into the performance of these LMC mixtures as-batched and placed, three supplemental mixtures of the Type I/II LMC were also batched and tested. The research team re-batched the control LMC mixture (CLMC) using the typical NCDOT-approved proportions, withholding water to achieve a 3 to 4 inch slump (mixture CL, with a w/cm of 0.32). A corresponding internally cured LMC mixture (ILA) was also batched at the same w/cm ratio, 0.32, facilitating direct performance comparison with mixture CL. However, this internally cured mixture again resulted in an unacceptably high slump (about 8 inches), likely due to the increased workability provided by the inclusion of the prewetted lightweight aggregates (LWA). Therefore, a third internally cured LMC mixture (ILB) was batched, withholding water until a 3 to 4 inch slump was achieved (w/cm = 0.18). Although not directly comparable to the other mixtures due to the much-reduced w/cm ratio, this mixture provided insight into the potential performance improvements that can be gained by using prewetted LWA for IC LMC due to the reduction in water demand facilitated by the increased workability.

## Very high early strength latex modified mixtures

Two very high early strength VHES LMC were batched with CTS Rapid Set Cement, and are representative of a latex-modified overlay mixture used in locations where short term lane closures are required. These VHES LMC concrete mixtures also utilized #78 coarse aggregate, rather than #67 coarse aggregate (sourced from the same quarry). In these mixtures, 210.2 pcy of latex modifying admixture (48% polymer, 52% water) was used in addition to the amount of water listed in Table 3.2. A technical support representative from CTS Rapid Set Cement visited UNC Charlotte's laboratories to observe and guide batching of the VEHS LMC (a condition required by CTS Cement as part of the material donation). As shown in Figure 3.1, one mixture was a control mixture with natural silica sand (RSCL), and the other was an IC mixture with 35% replacement of natural sand with prewetted LWA (RSIL).

#### Pavement mixtures

The materials and mixture proportions of the internally cured pavement mixture IP (shown in Figure 3.1) correspond to a control pavement mixture from another study (NCDOT RP 2015-03, mixture P.B.N.N.), with a lower cement content (573 pcy compared to 715 pcy) and a higher w/c ratio (0.48 compared to 0.35) than the bridge deck mixtures included in the study. The internally cured pavement mixture batched as part of this study (IP) utilized the same coarse aggregate, normalweight fine aggregate and cement source as mixture P.B.N.N from NCDOT RP 2015-03 (Cavalline et al. 2018,

Blanchard 2016, Chimmula 2016, Medlin 2016). Pre-wetted LWA1 was substituted at a 20% volumetric replacement for normalweight fine aggregate for the internal curing pavement mixture.

Mixture			Weight (lb/cy)					
Туре	ID	Description	Cem ent	Fly Ash	Water	CA	NWFA	PWLA
	CC	Conventional concrete	715	0	266.0	1720	1113	0
	I1M	Internal curing, LWA #1, moderate replacement	715	0	265.6	1720	890	154
k	I2M	Internal curing, LWA #2, moderate replacement		0	265.6	1720	890	139
ge De	I1H	Internal curing, LWA #1, high replacement	715	0	265.3	1720	723	270
l Brid	I2H	Internal curing, LWA #2, high replacement	715	0	265.3	1720	723	243
tiona	CF	Conventional concrete, with fly ash	572	172	266.0	1720	1113	0
onven	I1MF	Internal curing, LWA #1, moderate replacement, with fly ash	572	172	265.6	1720	890	154
	I2MF	Internal curing, LWA #2, moderate replacement, with fly ash	572	172	265.6	1720	890	139
	I1HF	Internal curing, LWA #1, high replacement, with fly ash	572	172	265.3	1720	723	270
	I2HF	Internal curing, LWA #2, high replacement, with fly ash	572	172	265.3	1720	723	243
	CLMC	Conventional latex-modified concrete	658	0	153.3*	1304**	1510	0
	ILMC	Internally cured latex-modified concrete, LWA #1, high replacement	658	0	153.3*	1304**	921	345
AC	CL	Conventional latex-modified concrete, w/cm to achieve desirable slump	658	0	101.3*	1304*	1510	0
FN	ILA	Internal curing latex-modified concrete, LWA #1, w/cm to match mixture CL	x-modified w/cm to match 658 0 101.3* 1304*	921	345			
	ILB	Internal curing latex-modified concrete, LWA #1, high replacement, w/cm to achieve desirable slump	658	0	9.1*	1304*	921	345
S D	RSCL	Very high early strength conventional latex-modified concrete	658	0	121.0*	1304*	1510	0
VHE	RSIL	Very high early strength internal curing latex-modified concrete, LWA #1, high replacement	658	0	81.5*	1304*	921	345
ment	P.A.N.N	Conventional pavement mixture from RP 2015-03	573	0	298.2	1798	1184	0
Pave	IP	Internal curing pavement mixture, LWA #1, moderate replacement	573	0	298.2	1798	770	252

Table 3.2: Mixture proportions for laboratory testing

• First Letter: 'C' indicates conventional concrete mixture, 'I' indicates an internally cured concrete mixture.

For internally cured concrete mixtures (mixtures starting with 'I'):

•

• The number indicates which LWA was used: '1' for LWA #1, and '2' for LWA2.

• The letter 'M' indicates that pre-wetted LWA was substituted at a moderate replacement level of 20% while an 'H' indicates that pre-wetted LWA was substituted at a high replacement level of 35%.

• The letter 'F' indicates mixtures that contain fly ash while the absence of the letter 'F' indicates no fly ash was used (straight cement mixtures).

#### **3.2.3 Batching Procedures**

The batching, mixing, transportation, placing and finishing of ICC is not significantly different from approaches used for conventional concrete (ACI 308-213). Prewetting of the lightweight aggregate is the only significant difference in ICC construction, and monitoring and controlling this additional moisture in field stockpiles and during batching is the key challenge for successful ICC implementation. For batching of ICC mixtures in the laboratory, a sufficient amount of LWA, enough to create a small stockpile (3 – 5 cubic feet), was placed in a container. The container was then filled with water until the LWA was completely submerged. The LWA remained in this condition for 48 to 72 hours. As batching of laboratory specimens typically occurred in the morning, the LWA was drained at the end of the previous workday. While draining the excess water, care was taken to ensure loss of only a minimal quantity of fines. After a fair amount of water was drained, the LWA was removed from the container, placed on a piece of plastic sheeting (to avoid contamination) in the shape of a small stockpile, and then allowed to drain overnight, for a period of 12 to 15 hours.

During the morning of batching, the LWA stockpile was "turned" several times using a shovel. Care was taken to not disturb the bottom 2 to 3 inches of the stockpile as this was where the drained water collected. Free water present in the LWA was determined using the centrifuge method as described by Miller et al. (2014), so that the batch water could be adjusted. After several iterations of laboratory batching and mixing, it was observed that the laboratory stockpile management procedures described above resulted in reasonably consistent surface moistures for each type of LWA. Therefore, an average surface moisture for each LWA was calculated and used throughout this study. For laboratory stockpiles, it was determined that on average LWA1 retained 5.5% surface moisture after the draining period and LWA2 retained 4.0% surface moisture after the draining period. Batch water quantities were adjusted for this excess surface water to ensure the target w/cm was met.

#### 3.3 Testing Program and Results

The testing program for fresh and hardened concrete properties is summarized in Table 3.3. After the LWA prewetted and conditioned, batching was performed in general accordance with ASTM C685. For most mixtures, due to constraints related to the mixer drum size in relation to the required volume of concrete required to produce enough concrete to facilitate casting of all specimens, each mixture was batched three times. Slump and air content were measured for each batch, and mixtures that did not meet the slump and air tolerances were discarded. To verify consistency in batches, compressive strength tests were performed on cylinders prepared from each batch. Batches were utilized as follows:

- Batch 1: compressive strength, modulus of elasticity, Poisson's ratio, surface resistivity, bulk conductivity, and rapid chloride penetration test (RCPT)
- Batch 2: drying shrinkage, freeze thaw testing, and Super Air Meter
- Batch 3: cracking potential rings

	Test	Protocol	Age(s) in days	Replicates
	Air content	Pressure meter (ASTM C231)	Fresh	Type B meter each
г		SAM (AASHTO TP 118-17)		batch, SAM Batch 2
resł	Slump	ASTM C143	Fresh	1
Ц	Fresh density (unit weight)	ASTM C138	Fresh	1
	Temperature	AASHTO T309	Fresh	1
	Compressive strength	ASTM C39	3, 7, 28, 90	3 each age
	Resistivity	AASHTO T 358-17	3, 7, 28, 90	3 each age
	Modulus of elasticity and Poisson's ratio	ASTM C469	28	2
_	Coefficient of thermal expansion	AASHTO T336	28	3
ned	Shrinkage	ASTM C157	per standard	3
rde	Cracking potential	ASTM C1581	per standard	3
Haı	Autogenous Shrinkage	ASTM C1698	per standard	3
	Rapid chloride permeability	ASTM C1202	28	2
	Freezing and thawing resistance	ASTM C666, procedure A	per standard	3
	Modulus of rupture	ASTM C78	28	2
	* pavement mixture only			

 Table 3.3:
 Testing Program for Laboratory-Batched Mixtures

## **3.3.1** Conventional Bridge Deck Mixtures

## 3.3.3.1 Fresh Concrete Properties

The slump and air content of all bridge deck mixtures met NCDOT standard specifications. A summary of test results for each fresh concrete property test for each batch is presented in Appendix B, in Table B.3. To mitigate the influence of a wide range of air contents on the test results, air contents for these mixtures was restricted to to 5.0% to 6.0%. This relatively tight acceptable air content resulted in the wasting of a number of batches of concrete for air contents outside of this narrow range. However, review of the test results indicates that this was a sound decision, as general trends likely attributable to materials (and not air content differences) are evident in hardened concrete test results.

A summary of results for the unit weight of fresh concrete and total air content are shown in Figure 3.2. As expected, a correlation between quantity of LWA and fresh unit weight can be observed. Non-internally cured concretes (CC and CF) possessed the highest unit weights while high replacements of LWA for normalweight sand mixtures (I1H, I2H, I1HF, I2HF) possessed the lowest unit weights. LWA1 has a higher unit weight than LWA2 but this was not as noticeable in the concrete mixtures with moderate replacement. However, the slight <1% difference in air content shown in Figure 5.1 help to explain this result. Mixtures that contained fly ash had a slightly lower unit weight than mixtures that did not contain fly ash. Of note, the fresh unit weight of all mixtures was above the unit weight of 135 pcf, which is the limit for normalweight concrete modification factor ( $\lambda$ ) for strength reduction in concrete structural design per ACI 318.



Figure 3.2: Fresh unit weight and average air content of bridge deck mixtures

## 3.3.1.2 Mechanical and Thermal Properties

Mechanical and thermal property tests were performed using the test methods outlined in Table 3.2. A summary of these results is provided in Table 3.4, with a discussion of results presented in subsequent sections. Supporting data, providing the result of each test and averages and standard deviations is provided in Appendix B, Tables B.4 through B.7.

## Compressive Strength

NCDOT specifications for Class AA concrete for bridge deck purposes require a minimum 28-day compressive strength of 4,500 psi. All ten of the bridge deck mixtures met this requirement. However, some differences in compressive strength and general trends were observed. Figure 3.3 provides a plot of compressive strength versus time for the bridge deck mixtures. Of note, the control conventional concrete mixture (CC) exhibited a notably higher compressive strength than other mixtures at all ages, as well as significantly higher MOE. To confirm these results, mixture 1 of CC was batched and tested again, and the test results for these mechanical properties almost identical. Results showed the typical increase in later-age strength achieved by the fly ash mixtures.

Mixture	(	Compressiv	e Strength (p	osi)	MOE (psi)	Poisson's Ratio	CTE (in./(in.×°F))
ID	3 day	7 day	28 day	90 day	28 day	28 day	28 day
CC	5,670	5,990	7,780	8,340	4,390,000	0.20	5.900×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I1M	3,910	5,460	5,250	6,320	3,190,000	0.26	5.544×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I2M	4,840	5,390	6,930	6,290	3,120,000	0.22	5.456×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I1H	4,380	4,400	5,440	5,720	3,070,000	0.21	5.222×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I2H	4,520	4,340	4,940	5,870	3,120,000	0.22	5.407×10 <sup>-6</sup>
CF	3,850	4,050	4,940	6,280	3,430,000	0.23	5.421×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I1MF	3,650	4,310	5,250	6,420	3,680,000	0.22	5.239×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I2MF	3,870	4,700	5,560	6,920	3,050,000	0.24	5.285×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I1HF	3,580	4,110	5,220	6,250	3,290,000	0.22	5.087×10 <sup>-6</sup>
I2HF	3,740	3,840	5,500	6,100	3,360,000	0.21	5.056×10-6

Table 3.4. Results of laboratory testing for mechanical and thermal properties



Figure 3.3: Compressive strength results of bridge deck mixtures

## Modulus of Elasticity and Poisson's Ratio

The results of modulus of elasticity (MOE) tests ranged from 3,050,000 psi to 4,390,000 psi. If the conventional concrete without fly ash mixture (CC), which had gained reasonable strength by 28 days, is omitted, the range of MOE becomes significantly tighter at 3,050,000 psi to 3,680,000 psi for the remaining nine mixtures. Similarly, the results of Poisson's Ratio testing were fairly consistent with a range of 0.20 to 0.26. There does not seem to be a significant difference between the MOE and Poisson's ratio of the conventional concrete mixtures and the internal curing concrete mixtures. The MOE does tend to drop slightly due to the addition of LWA. This is consistent with findings of other researchers (Delatte et al. 2007, Barrett et al. 2015).

In Figure 3.4, the measured MOE of laboratory concrete mixtures from this work is compared to the MOE calculated using the equation provided in ACI 318 (Equation 5.1) that relates unit weight and compressive strength to MOE. In this equation,  $E_c$  is predicted MOE,  $w_c$  is the unit weight and  $f'_c$  is 28-day compressive strength. To compute the predicted MOE values in Figure 3.4, the measured  $w_c$  and  $f'_c$  were used.

$$E_{c} = w_{c}^{1.5} \times 33 \times f_{c}^{1/2}$$
(5.1)

As can be observed in Figure 3.4, the ACI 318 prediction equation consistently calculates an MOE higher than the MOE measured using ASTM C469 for both conventional concrete and internally cured concrete. The reduction in measured MOE compared to theoretical MOE further increases with the addition of LWA for internal curing. This finding could be useful to designers planning to utilize ICC using these local materials in future structures and pavements.



Figure 3.4: Measured MOE compared to predicted MOE calculated from ACI 318

## Coefficient of Thermal Expansion

A figure illustrating the differences in CTE, including range bars, is presented in Figure 3.5. Other research has reported that lightweight aggregate concretes tend to have a lower CTE than those using normalweight aggregate (Maruyama and Teramoto 2012, Castrodale and Cavalline 2017). The results from this study confirm this, as the conventional concrete mixture without fly ash had a CTE value of  $5.900 \times 10^{-6}$  which was significantly higher than the internally cured mixture with the next highest CTE of  $5.544 \times 10^{-6}$  (I1M). Additionally, the CTE was further decreased in concrete mixtures that utilized a high replacement of LWA for normalweight fines. The reduction in CTE ranged from approximately 3 to 11% in internally cured mixtures compared to conventional curing. It is unclear without further study whether the CTE was influenced by internal curing or more influenced by the presence of LWA. The presence of fly ash also appears to be linked to slightly reduced CTE values of these mixtures.



## **3.3.1.3 Durability Performance Tests**

Although concrete is an inherently durable material, its long term performance is strongly linked to permeability, since the transport of aggressive and deleterious agents is typically facilitated by water (Mindess et al., 2003). The most substantial permeability-related durability issue for concrete infrastructure is reinforcing steel corrosion. Durability performance tests included surface resistivity at 3, 7, 28 and 90 days, bulk conductivity at 28 and 90 days and rapid chloride permeability testing (RCPT) at 28 and 90 days. Results of these durability performance tests are summarized below in Table 3.5, and as could be expected, the results of these three testing methods for durability performance often correlate well with each other. Additional analysis and discussion of the durability performance results are presented in subsequent sections. Results for all tests are provided in Table B.6 through B.12 in Appendix B.

Mixture	S	Surface Res	istivity (kΩ-o	em)	Bulk Conductivity (S×m/m)		RCPT (Coulombs)	
ID	3 day	7 day	28 day	90 day	28 day	90 day	28 day	90 day
CC	13.3	12.7	16.3	17.9	9.9	6.1	2,930	2,190
I1M	9.9	10.6	13.7	14.7	13.9	6.3	3,380	2,620
I2M	9.3	10	13.3	16.7	12.5	9.1	3,180	2,550
I1H	9.3	10.7	13.6	14.7	10.2	6.2	3,220	2,890
I2H	8.1	9.1	12.5	14.4	11.6	5.2	2,920	2,790
CF	10.4	11.1	18.1	46.1	9.9	3.7	2,440	590
I1MF	8.8	10.3	17.5	45.7	9.5	3.3	2,140	590
I2MF	7.4	8.1	17	36.9	9.3	4.1	2,710	960
I1HF	7.1	9.2	17	43.3	11.6	3.6	2,470	810
I2HF	6.9	7.6	16.5	43.6	10.1	3.4	2,320	750

Table 3.5: Summary of durability performance test results

## Surface Resistivity

Higher surface resistivity indicates that the concrete has a better resistance to electrical current, and is less penetrable to aggressive agents such as chlorides. Therefore, concrete with a high surface resistivity is expected to have better durability performance. Surface resistivity test results are presented in Appendix B, Table B.8, and are graphically summarized below in Figure 3.6. Results show that the conventional concrete mixtures (CC and CF) possessed a slightly higher surface resistivity than the corresponding internally cured mixtures at each test age. However, the slight difference could likely be attributed to the extra water contained in the LWA within the internal curing mixtures, since water conducts electricity. Results also show that use of fly ash provides the significant benefit of increased surface resistivity at 28 and 90 days. All concrete mixtures tested in this study, both conventional and internal curing, fell into an AASHTO T 358-17 (Table 3.6) permeability classification of moderate at 28 days. At 90 days, the mixtures that did not contain fly ash remained in the moderate permeability range while those mixes with fly ash reached a permeability classification of very low.



## Bulk Conductivity

Bulk conductivity results are presented in Appendix B, Table B.9, and are graphically summarized below in Figure 3.7, with the average of three specimens plotted at each age. Test results show that the bulk conductivity did not significantly change due to incorporation of prewetted LWA to promote internal curing. Similar to surface resistivity results, several

internal curing mixtures possessed slightly higher bulk conductivity results, likely due to the extra water located within the pores of the LWA conducting electricity. The results at 28 days were fairly consistent for the ten mixtures with a range of 9.27 mS/m to 13.94 mS/m. At 90 days, the concrete mixtures that contained fly ash possessed significantly lower bulk conductivity (3.34 mS/m to 4.12 mS/m) than those mixtures that did not contain fly ash (5.23 mS/m to 9.13 mS/m) as seen below in Figure 5.7. According to ASTM C1760, a bulk conductivity range of 3 mS/m to 20 mS/m correlates with an RCPT (ASTM C1202) range of 500 to 4000 Coulombs passed.



Figure 3.7: Average bulk conductivity test results

## Rapid Chloride Permeability Test (RCPT)

RCPT results are presented in Appendix B, Table B.10, and are graphically summarized below in Figure 3.7, with the results shown as the average of three specimens tested for each mixture at 28 days and 90 days of age. The results indicate no significant difference in rapid chloride permeability between conventionally cured concrete mixtures and internal curing concrete mixtures included in this study. However, as expected, the inclusion of fly ash in both conventionally and internally cured concrete mixtures appears to result in a significant increase in resistance to chloride ion penetration (lower charged passed) at 90 days of age. Figure 3.8 provides an analysis of RCPT results and the corresponding permeability classifications (listed in Table 3.7), and it can be seen that RCPT test results correlate well with the results of surface resistivity and bulk conductivity testing.



At 28-days of age, all mixtures were within the range of 2,000 to 4,000 coulombs passed, classified as moderate permeability. Concrete mixtures that did not contain fly ash remained in the moderate permeability classification at 90 days while mixtures with fly ash fell into the very low permeability classification (100-1000 Coulombs passed). In Figure 3.9, a direct comparison of RCPT and bulk conductivity testing results is shown. As stated previously, 500 Coulombs passed in

RCPT equates to a bulk conductivity of 3 mS/m and 4000 Coulombs passed equates to a bulk conductivity of 20 mS/m. The results of this study show a strong correlation between the two tests with those ranges. It appears that the presence or absence of fly ash is driving the change in durability performance rather than type or quantity (moderate or high) of LWA.



Figure 3.9: RCPT and bulk conductivity comparison

RCPT values from this work were compared to surface resistivity results obtained by Rupnow and Icenogle (2011), who found a strong correlation between these two tests. Results from Rupnow and Icenogle (2011) included a power curve relationship between RCPT and surface resistivity, shown in Figure 3.10. Plotting results of testing from this work against the relationship proposed by Rupnow and Icenogle (2011) shows a similar trend, although surface resistivity readings between 10 and 20 k $\Omega$ -cm tended to be associated with RCPT values higher than that predicted by the Rupnow and Icenogle model. This finding is likely due to the difference in materials (coarse and fine aggregate) and mixture proportions used in this study compared to those used in the Rupnow and Icenogle study.



Figure 3.10: Surface resistivity vs. RCPT and Rupnow and Icenogle (2011) prediction model

## Freeze-thaw durability

Freeze thaw test results are provided in Appendix B, Table B.11, and are graphically summarized below in Figure 3.11. Many state agencies specify that to be freeze-thaw durable, concrete mixtures should have a durability factor no less than 80 at 300 cycles, although failure criteria ranging between 60 and 95 are found in specifications. Non-internally cured mixtures (mixtures CC and CF) and mixtures using LWA1 performed satisfactorily. The use of LWA1 for internal curing (with an appropriate entrained air void system) seemed to provide improved freeze-thaw performance, as evident by the consistently higher durability factor of the I1 mixtures compared to the non-IC mixtures CC and CF. Of note, freeze thaw

testing showed that fly ash mixtures with LWA2 did not perform as well. Batch I2HF was tested twice following a poor result, and again showed a significant amount of mass loss and low durability factor. Mixture I2M, however, exhibited satisfactory performance.



Figure 3.11: Freeze-thaw test results

## Unrestrained (Drying) Shrinkage

A summary of ASTM C157 unrestrained shrinkage ("drying shrinkage") test results for the ten bridge deck mixtures is shown in Figure 3.12. Results provided are the average of three specimens, with supporting data provided in Appendix B in Table B.12. Similar to the findings of other researchers (Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016), ASTM C157 length changes for ICC mixtures did not differ significantly from those of the control mixtures both with and without fly ash. The specimen curing protocol prescribed in ASTM C157 includes 28-day wet curing, which likely eliminates the potential for the test measurements to reflect the advantages in early-age moisture delivery provided by ICC.

Results tabulated in Figure 3.12 and Table 3.8 indicate that at 28 days, all mixtures had length changes less than 0.04% (or roughly  $400\mu$ E). In research for Virginia DOT, Mokarem et al. (2004) reported that the change in length due to drying shrinkage should be less than 0.04% at 28 days and 0.05% at 90 days to reduce the probability of cracking. All ten bridge deck mixtures fall beneath these thresholds. Drying shrinkage performance guidance suggested (for pavements) in AASHTO PP 84-17 is 420µE at 28 days. The ten bridge deck mixtures range from 255 to 348 µE at 28 days which, although a pavement specification, passes this prescriptive guidance.



Restrained Shrinkage

Restrained shrinkage tests, are performed to determine the likelihood of early-age cracking of different concrete mixtures. These tests are evaluated by determining a time to cracking for each specimen, as well as the rate of tensile stress development. Results from ASTM C1581 cracking potential tests are shown in Table 3.9. Three specimens were tested for each mixture, with four strain gages mounted on each testing apparatus. Strain data for each specimen was plotted against time, with a sudden release of strain associated with crack formation in the specimen. An example of this plot, showing time to cracking, is provided in Appendix B Figure B.4 (for Mixture CC3, Specimen 2).

Following ASTM C1581 procedures, the strain was then plotted against the square root of time from approximately the time of first set to the time of cracking. The time of cracking of the specimen was determined when a sudden decrease in strain was noticed and recorded to the nearest 0.25 days. Per ASTM C1581, the slope of each linear regression is equal to the strain rate factor for each strain gage on the test specimen measured in (in./in.)/day<sup>1/2</sup>. These four values are averaged to determine the average strain rate factor of each specimen. An example of this plot (for Mixture CC3, Specimen 2) is provided in Appendix B, Figure B.5. The three stress rates are averaged to determine an average stress rate for each concrete mixture, measured in psi/day. The stress rate of the specimen, q, is then determined by Equation 3.2, a function of average strain rate,  $a_{avg}$ , geometry of the concrete and steel ring, G, and time to cracking,  $t_r$ .

$$q = G \left[ \left. a_{avg} \right| / 2\sqrt{t_r} \right] \tag{3.2}$$

A summary of these results are provided in Appendix B, Table B.13, and plots of the raw data for all specimens are presented in Appendix B, in Figures B.4 through B.38. Plots of strain vs. time and strain vs. the square root of time and linear regression for each specimen are presented in the Appendix in Leach (2017).

As shown in Table 3.9, the time to cracking ranged from 0 days to no cracking at 28 days, when the test was concluded. The time to cracking of conventional mixes was earlier than internally cured mixes. Average stress rates, along with the ranges exhibited by the three specimen for each mixture, are shown in Figure 3.13. The conventional concrete mixture without fly ash developed the highest average stress rate, while the conventional concrete mixture with fly ash shows mixed results with stress rates varying from 4.12 to 12.34 psi/day. The internal curing mixtures did tend to develop lower average stress rates than the conventional concrete mixtures with the exception of a few specimens. Specimens that did not crack tended to exhibit a significantly lower stress rate than those specimens that did crack. The relatively wide range in variability (shown in Figure 3.13 using range bars) makes further quantitative assessment of these results challenging. For example, the conventional concrete mixture with fly ash exhibited the widest range of performance between individual specimens. One specimen cracked within 14 days, another cracked between 14 and 28 days and another exhibited no cracking. This leads to a wide range of stress rates and corresponding conclusions. The results show that the addition of fly ash may provide a lower stress rate and a better resistance to cracking, similar to the use of internal curing. However, due to the variability in the fly ash control mixture (CF), further testing may be useful to extend this analysis.

Mixture	Average Pre-crack Rate of Strain (psi/day)				Time to Cracking (Days)			Duration of	
ID	Specimen			Auguaga	Specimen		Avg.	Test (days)	
	1	2	3	Average	1	2	3		
CC	11.2	12.6	9.3	11.0	13.0	11.0	13.8	12.6	28
I1M	9.9	9.3	10.7	10.0	20.5	17.5	12.5	16.8	28
I2M	8.7	12.7	4.3	8.6	15.0	17.5	N.C.	16.3	28
I1H	10.2	11.5	10.0	10.6	27.3	18.8	N.C.	23.0	28
I2H	3.1	5.9	4.9	4.6	N.C.	N.C.	23.8	23.8	28
CF	12.3	4.1	7.3	7.9	10.3	N.C.	25.5	17.9	28
I1MF	11.4	10.3	6.3	9.3	18.8	25.5	N.C.	22.1	28
I2MF	5.7	10.4	6.8	7.6	N.C.	14.3	17.3	15.8	28
I1HF	7.7	4.6	6.0	6.1	26.0	N.C.	N.C.	26.0	28
I2HF	8.3	10.8	8.1	9.1	19.5	15.0	24.8	19.8	28

 Table 3.9:
 ASTM C1581 cracking potential test results

Key
Early crack
(<=14 days)
Late crack
(14-28 days)
N.C. = Did not crack
at 28 days



Figure 3.13: Restrained shrinkage average stress rate results

#### Autogenous Shrinkage

The primary benefit of using ICC is the potential to reduce shrinkage and cracking (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Concrete shrinks due to several reasons but most of the shrinkage is the result of the chemical reaction between cement and water which causes a reduction in volume (Neville 2011). However, if the extra water available within the LWA is drawn out by capillary suction, the volume reduction of the concrete can be diminished, theoretically reducing shrinkage and the potential for cracking (Henkensiefkin et al. 2009). Autogenous shrinkage is most significant in concrete and mortars that have a low w/c or w/cm ratio, such as the bridge deck concrete mixtures studied as part of this research (Neville 2011). Autogenous strain refers to the developed strain from a sealed specimen kept at constant temperature with no external forces from the time of first set until a certain age. Autogenous shrinkage testing was performed in general accordance with ASTM C1698. This test method utilizes mortar specimens measured frequently for length change using a dilatometer, pictured in Appendix B, Figure B.39. The mortar specimens consist of the same proportions of materials as the concrete mixtures designs shown in Table 3.2, with the exception being the removal of the coarse aggregate and the use of no chemical admixtures. Autogenous shrinkage specimens have a geometry similar to that shown in Appendix B, Figure B.40. Three specimens were cast of each mortar mixture and stored in a room of constant temperature and humidity conditions of  $73 \pm$  °3 F and  $50 \pm 4\%$  relative humidity. Length measurements were taken at ages of 1, 4, 7, 14, and 28 days after casting. The difference in 1 day and 28 day readings was used to calculate autogenous strain per the ASTM C1698 standard.

A summary of autogenous shrinkage test results is shown in Figure 3.14, with supporting data provided in Appendix B, Table B.14. In this figure, the impact of use of prewetted LWA for internal curing is clearly evident. The autogenous strain of the non-internally cured mixtures with and without fly ash (CC and CF) is clearly higher than the strain exhibited by all other internally cured mixtures. The replacement rate appeared to be significant in reducing autogenous strain for LWA2, but not for LWA1. The lowest autogenous shrinkage strain was exhibited by mixtures using LWA2 at the higher replacement rate. Unrestrained shrinkage rate test results (shown in Figure 7) did not clearly show performance improvements for internally cured concrete bridge deck mixtures. These findings are consistent with those by other researchers, who indicate that internal curing effects will be more evident in autogenous shrinkage tests than other drying shrinkage tests (such as unrestrained volume shrinkage per ASTM C157). As discussed in the literature, internal curing may not have an effect on unrestrained drying shrinkage and in some instances may increase drying shrinkage (Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016).

Compared to conventionally cured mortars, LWA1 at a moderate and high replacement reduced autogenous shrinkage by 36% and 30%, respectively. On the other hand, LWA2 reduced autogenous shrinkage by 39% and 56%, at moderate and high replacement rates respectively. Barrett, Miller et al. (2015) report up to 80% reduction in autogenous shrinkage for internal curing compared to non-internal curing in Indiana. Ardeshirilajimi et al. (2016) reported autogenous shrinkage reductions in Illinois concrete mixtures ranging from 30 - 50%. These reductions were measured in mixtures utilizing a variety of w/c ratios with multiple LWAs indicating autogenous shrinkage reductions correlate with amount of internal curing water available (Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016). The results of this thesis corroborate with the findings of researchers in Indiana and Illinois (Barrett, Miller et al. 2015, Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016).



Figure 3.14: Average autogenous strain results

The results of shrinkage testing on concrete and mortar mixtures show no correlation between unrestrained drying shrinkage and restrained drying shrinkage or autogenous shrinkage. However, a correlation seems to exist between restrained drying shrinkage and autogenous shrinkage (Figure 3.15). The stress rate of the restrained drying shrinkage specimens corresponds with the y-axis on the left (bar graph) while the autogenous strain developed corresponds with the y-axis on the right (markers), indicating these tests can reasonably be used to evaluate internal curing.



Figure 3.15: Restrained drying shrinkage compared with autogenous strain

Research by NIST (Bentz and Snyder 1999) provided an often-utilized approach to determine the exact mass of saturated LWA needed to supply the water demand (ACI 2013). As described in Section 3.2.2, due to the absorption capacity of the LWA this approach results in the suggested replacement rate of LWA1 of 56.2% replacement of conventional sand (significantly higher than many state agencies utilize). The suggested replacement rate of LWA2 is almost identical to the 35% replacement rate selected as the High (H) replacement rate for this study. Of interest for this study was the potential reduction in autogenous shrinkage of IC concrete batched with prewetted LWA1 at this high replacement rate suggested by the Bentz and Snyder method. Therefore, additional autogenous shrinkage tests were performed on specimens of IC mortars batched with LWA 1 and LWA 2 incorporated at replacement rates computed with the Bentz and Snyder (1999) approach. Results from testing of these mixtures, denoted as 11SH, 12SH, 11SHF, and 12SHF, are shown in Figure 3.16 along with the previously reported test results for the 20% (M) and 35% (H) replacement rates. Mixtures internally cured with LWA1 using the very high replacement rate computed with the Bentz and Snyder approach (I1SH and I1SHF) had significantly reduced autogenous shrinkage, with the 11SHF showing the lowest autogenous shrinkage of all mixtures. Mixtures internally cured with LWA2 at the Bentz and Snyder replacement rate (I2SH and I2SHF), which was fairly consistent with the 35% replacement rate used as the high replacement rate for this study, performed relatively similar to mixtures (I2H and I2SHF), as could be expected.



Figure 3.16: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days, mortars with Type I/II cement

## 3.3.2 Latex Modified Bridge Deck Mixtures

A summary of test results for the control and internally cured LMC mixtures is provided in Table 3.10. As discussed in Section 3.2.2, the mixtures currently approved by NCDOT for LMC very often have a w/cm of 0.40, which resulted in the laboratory (and reportedly, often in the field) in slumps greater than the allowable 3 to 6 inches. The approved mixtures at w/cm = 0.40 provided acceptable 7-day compressive strength, greater than 3000 psi. However, it is evident that a significant reduction in w/cm, and potentially durability performance benefits could be achieved using prewetted LWA as an internal curing agent in LMC mixtures.

	Age (days)	CLMC	ILMC	CL	ILA	ILB
w/cm	Encolo	0.40	0.40	0.32	0.32	0.18
Slump	Fresh	10.25	9.75	4.50	11.00	3.50
	3	4,050	3,610	1,965	2,845	5,010
	7	4,710	4,500	4,465	3,220	5,490
Compressive Strength (psi)	28	7,230	5,220	5,305	4,155	5,275
	90	7,610	6,150	6,610	5,205	7,980
MOE (psi)	28	3,651,000	3,801,000	3,215,000	2,344,000	2,962,000
Poisson's Ratio	28	0.22	0.24	0.21	0.22	0.23
CTE (in./in./°F)	28	6.726×10 <sup>-6</sup>	5.963×10-6			
	3	18.7	12.6	18.7	14.4	22.5
Surface Registivity (I-O am)	7	22.0	16.7	24.5	17.5	31.1
Surface Resistivity (K22-CIII)	28			33.8	24.1	42.2
	90			39.8	28.6	51.5
DCDT (Coulomba)	28	2,170	3,250			
RCP1 (Coulonios)	90	1,290	2,740			
Freeze-thaw test (DF)	300	N/A	N/A	108.8	100.2	109.2
Freeze-thaw test (% mass loss)	cycles	N/A	N/A	0.33	0.53	0.29
	14	0.0327	0.0170			
Unrestrained drying shrinkage	28	0.0353	0.0287			
(70 change in length)	56	0.0530	0.0497			

## Table 3.10: Results of LMC testing

All mixtures met NCDOT specifications for LMC of 3,000 psi compressive strength at 7 days. The MOE and Poisson's ratio for both the internally cured and control LMC are comparable with other conventional and internally cured mixtures tested during this study. The CTE of the conventional latex-modified mixture is significantly higher than other CTE results in this study indicating less desirable thermal behavior. The reason for this test result is not immediately evident. The CTE of the internally cured mixture was in the range of all other CTE specimens studied in this research,  $5.0 \times 10^{-6}$  to  $6.0 \times 10^{-6}$  in./in./°F.

Of note, it was found that some durability performance tests, particularly the electrical methods of surface resistivity and bulk conductivity, resulted in unstable readings for LMC mixtures. This could be possibly be explained by the effect of the polymeric latex on the concrete binder matrix. Despite difficulties obtaining stable readings of the LMC with the surface resistivity meter and bulk conductivity test apparatus, the RCPT test results appear to be reliable. RCPT results at 28 days reasonably correlate with other concrete mixtures tested in this study as both are categorized as moderate permeability per ASTM C1202.

## 3.3.3 Very High Early Strength Latex-Modified Mixtures

Two very high early strength (VHES) LMC mixtures were batched using CTS Rapid Set Cement, representative of a latex-modified overlay mixture: a control mixture with natural silica sand (RSCL), and an internally cured mixture with 35% replacement of natural sand with prewetted LWA (RSIL). A summary of test results is provided in Table 3.11. Construction challenges associated with VHES mixtures are often the result of the very short working time. Although not quantified, the research team agreed that use of prewetted LWA in the internally cured VHES mixture (RSIL) extended the time of workability of the mixture by several minutes over that of the control mixture (RSCL).

	Age (days)	RSCL	RSIL
w/cm	fresh	0.35	0.29
Slump (in)	fresh	3.50	3.75
	3	5,812	6,196
Compressive Strength (noi)	7	6213	7018
Compressive Strength (psr)	28	6749	7397
	90	7993	8082
MOE (psi)	28	3,965,000	3,456,000
Poisson's Ratio	28	N/A	N/A
CTE (in./°F)	28	N/A	N/A
	3	263.7	119.0
Surface Resistivity (ICO am)	7	201.2	78.5
Surface Resistivity (R22-cm)	28	127.3	49.4
	90	130.4	76.3
DCDT (Coulomba)	28	120	425
KCF1 (Coulonios)	90	260	310
Freeze-thaw test (DF)	200 1	93.8	107.8
Freeze-thaw test (% mass loss)	300 cycles	0.78	0.77
	14	0.0005	0.0010
Unrestrained drying shrinkage (% change in length)	28	0.0020	0.0005
	56	0.0055	0.0005

Table 3.11: Results of VHES concrete testing	Table 3.1	1: Results	of VHES	concrete testing
--	-----------	------------	---------	------------------

The internally cured VHES latex modified mixture (RSIL) obtained the highest compressive strength of all mixtures included in this study with the exception of the control bridge deck mixture (CC). As expected, the RSCL and RSIL mixtures achieved the highest compressive strengths and resistivities of all mixtures batched and tested, with the exception of the control mixture (CC). These mixtures also exhibited the lowest chloride permeabilities of all mixtures

tested, as well as some of the best performance in the freeze-thaw durability test and lowest shrinkage in the unrestrained drying shrinkage test.

RCPT results indicate that using VHES cement produces a mixture highly resistant to chloride ingress at both earlier (28 days) and later ages (90 days). Although specimens from both mixtures allowed for a negligible amount of charge passed during the test, it is evident that the internal curing mixture's chloride resistance was slightly less than that of the control mixture. However, this may be a result of the charge-carrying capacity of the water-filled voids contained in the LWA in the internally cured specimens. Also of note, the surface resistivity readings on LMC mixtures tended to fluctuate. It can be seen in Table 3.11 that the resistivity of the very high early strength mixtures decreased over time, which is inconsistent with the resistivity behavior of conventional concrete. It is assumed that the latex admixture in the binder influences this behavior.

To determine if internal curing using prewetted LWA can provide advantages to VHES mixtures, autogenous shrinkage tests were performed on specimens of IC mortars batched with LWA 1 and LWA 2 along with VHES and latex modifying admixture. To complete these tests, the ASTM C1698 test procedure was utilized. However, due to the rapid set and very high early strength gain, an earlier starting time (t<sub>0</sub>) for measurements was selected as 2 hours. Results for 28-day autogenous shrinkage measurements shown in Figure 3.14 indicate that the IC VHES mortars using both LWA 1 and LWA 2 exhibited a reduced amount of autogenous shrinkage compared to the control VHES mortar (VHECL). Increasing the proportion of prewetted LWA resulted in a reduction in autogenous shrinkage, although it is noted that there is some overlap in the range bars.

It is likely that a significant amount of shrinkage of the VHES mortars may have occurred prior to t = 2 hours, and additional differences in the autogenous shrinkage rates could be observed if an earlier initial measurement time was utilized. However, because the autogenous specimens are long, narrow cylinders in flexible tubing, the team was concerned that selecting a t<sub>0</sub> too early (before sufficient strength was gained) could result in damaging the specimens during measurement. Figure 3.17 shows test results for these same VHES mortars, with the autogenous shrinkage computed in a manner that complies with ASTM C1698 (t<sub>0</sub> = 1 day). Although not directly comparable with the Figures 3.13 and 3.14 results for Type I/II cements, it is evident from Figures 3.17 and 3.18 that the addition of prewetted LWA to VHES mortars was effective in reducing autogenous shrinkage at 28 days.







Figure 3.18: Autogenous shrinkage test results at 28 days for VEHS mortars using  $t_0 = 1$  day

#### **3.3.4 Pavement Mixtures**

Test results for the internal curing pavement mixture (referred to as IP) are compared to test results of P.B.N.N. from NCDOT RP 2015-03 in Table 3.12. Results presented in this table are the averages of the multiple replicates of each specimen (same number of test replicates as described in Sections 3.3.1.2 and 3.3.1.3, with supporting data provided in Appendix B, Tables B.3 to B.12 and Figures B.36 to B.38). As the desire of this study was to directly compare the two mixtures, the cement content and w/c ratio were kept constant. For both the internally cured and conventional pavement mixtures, an air entraining admixture was used to produce an entrained air content of  $5.5 \pm 0.5\%$ . However, even without the use of water-reducing admixtures, the slump for the internally cured mixture was 7.5 inches which exceeds specifications for paving mixtures. This indicates that if internal curing is utilized for paving mixtures, the w/c could be potentially be lowered, offering additional durability benefits.

Test	Age (days)	P.B.N.N. (control mixture)	IP (internally cured
		<u> </u>	mixture)
	3	3,010	3,360
Compressive Strength (psi)	7	3,420	3,970
	28	4,390	4,650
	90	5,450	5,070
MOE (psi)	28	3,515,000	2,310,000
Poisson's Ratio	28	0.19	0.21
CTE (in./°F)	28	5.309×10 <sup>-6</sup>	5.008×10 <sup>-6</sup>
	3	8.0	5.3
Surface Resistivity	7	8.7	6.4
$(k\Omega$ -cm)	28	10.7	8.2
	90	11.0	9.1
<b>PCPT</b> (Coulombs)	28	4,390	6,190
Ker I (coulomos)	90	3,230	2,800
Freeze-thaw test (DF)	300	81.83	84.39
Freeze-thaw test (% mass change)	cycles	-1.09	-0.66
	14	0.0109	0.0315
Unrestrained drying shrinkage	28	0.0182	0.0388
(/o change in length)	56	0.0245	0.0500
Restrained shrinkage test –time to cracking (days)	-	3 specimens – 20.28, 20.60, 15.85 Average - 19.6 days	2 specimens – no crack at 28 days 1 specimen – cracked at 17.5 days
Restrained shrinkage test – average rate of strain (in/in/day)	-	4.388×10 <sup>-6</sup>	7.02×10 <sup>-6</sup>
Restrained shrinkage test – average stress rate (psi/day)	-	45.94	7.55

Table 3.12 Test results for pavement concrete mixtures

The internally cured pavement mixture developed compressive strength more rapidly the control mixture, although the 90-day compressive strength was slightly lower. The MOE was also slightly lower than the control mixture, likely due to the addition of LWA. Lower MOE values have been shown to be associated with reduced cracking potential (Rao and Darter 2013). Trends in the durability performance test results were similar to those observed in the bridge deck mixtures. The average surface resistivity was slightly lower in IP at all ages compared to the conventionally cured mixture. This is likely because of the extra water contained within the LWA which better conducts electricity. The average 28 day RCPT value was significantly higher in IP than the control mixture at 28 days but was slightly lower at 90 days. The reason for this may be associated with additional hydration facilitated by internal curing, but this cannot be confirmed without additional study. However, the permeability classification of both concrete mixtures is high at 28 days and moderate at 90 days, likely influenced by the relatively high w/cm used for these mixtures. As shown in Blanchard (2015) and Medlin (2015), these pavement mixtures would show additional durability benefits from the use of fly ash. The freeze-thaw durability of the internally cured pavement mixture was slightly improved.

The average CTE value of IP was significantly lower than the CTE of P.B.N.N, which is favorable for pavement performance (Tanesi et al. 2007). This is likely due to the LWA which tends to resist thermal shrinkage better than natural aggregate (Rao and Darter 2013). The internally cured pavement mixture did not perform as well as the conventional pavement mixture in unrestrained drying shrinkage conditions, with the control concrete mixture P.B.N.N exhibiting roughly half the length reduction as the internal curing pavement mixture. Of note, the internally cured pavement mixture did outperform the conventional mixture in the restrained shrinkage test, with two specimens not cracking during the 28 day test, and a notably lower stress rate. Other researchers have found that internal curing is most beneficial in concrete mixtures with high cement contents and low w/c ratios (Bentz and Weiss 2011). The pavement mixtures utilized in this study possessed the opposite: a high w/c and low cement content, which may help explain the findings presented above.

## **3.4 Summary of Laboratory Findings**

Based upon the results presented in previous sections of this report, laboratory findings of this project are:

#### Fresh Properties

- For bridge deck mixtures, internally cured concrete mixtures using locally available LWA exhibited fresh properties similar to control concrete. These mixtures could be readily adjusted with admixtures to meet NCDOT specifications.
- The unit weight of all bridge deck mixtures exceeded 135 pcf indicating that internally cured concrete can be considered normalweight concrete per AASHTO LRFD Bridge Design Specifications (2012) and would not require the lightweight concrete modification factor,  $\lambda$  (ACI 2016).
- Use of prewetted LWA for internally cured pavement, LMC, and VHES mixtures resulted in significantly increased slump. The additional workability offered by the prewetted LWA may allow for further reduction of water content, lower w/cm ratios, and potentially superior durability performance for these mixtures.
- Use of prewetted LWA in the VHES mixtures appeared to increase the time that the mixtures were workable. Internally cured VHES mixtures could offer construction advantages in the field, in addition to the improved durability performance, although field trials are recommended.

#### Mechanical and Thermal Properties

- Internally cured concrete mixtures using locally available LWA exhibited:
  - Adequate compressive strength to meet NCDOT specifications.
  - Lower MOE than control mixtures, which could further aid in preventing early age cracking.
- All mixtures met NCDOT specifications for compressive strength for the appropriate concrete use (bridge deck or pavement).
- Fly ash mixtures, both internally cured and non-internally cured, exhibited lower early age strengths and significant later age strength gain, as expected for these types of mixtures.
- Mixtures containing LWA tended to have a reduced MOE, roughly 20% to 25% lower than the MOE of the control mixture. In the case of the pavement mixtures, the MOE of the internally cured mixture was 34% lower than the control mixture.
- The ACI 318 prediction equation consistently calculates an MOE higher than the MOE measured using ASTM C469 for both conventional concrete and internally cured concrete.
- Poisson's ratios for all mixtures tended to range between 0.20 and 0.24, with one mixture (I1M) having a higher value of 0.26.
- For bridge deck mixtures, addition of LWA fines for internal curing tended to reduce the CTE by about 0.5 to 1×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F) from the control concrete result (mixture CC). Reductions ranged from 3% (fly ash mixtures) to 11% (LMC), indicating potential for improved thermal performance.
- Many LMC mixtures approved by NCDOT for LMC have a w/cm of 0.40, which resulted in the laboratory (and reportedly, often in the field) in slumps greater than the allowable 3 to 6 inches. The approved mixtures at w/cm = 0.40 provided acceptable 7-day compressive strength, greater than 3000 psi. However, it is evident that a significant reduction in w/cm, and related durability performance benefits, could be achieved using both conventional aggregates and using prewetted LWA as an internal curing agent in LMC mixtures.
- As expected, the VHES LMC mixtures achieved the highest compressive strengths and resistivities of all mixtures batched and tested, with the exception of the control mixture (CC). The internally cured VHES latex modified mixture (RSIL) obtained a higher compressive strength than the control mixture RSCL.
- The CTE of the internally cured pavement mixture IP (5.008×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F) is also lower than the control pavement mixture (P.B.N.N.) from RP 2015-03 (5.309×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F), indicating that the internally cured mixture could potentially provide improved performance over the conventional mixture.

# Durability Performance

- Evaluation of permeability using surface resistivity and bulk conductivity indicate that performance of internally cured mixtures is similar to that of conventional mixtures.
- The use of fly ash was more influential in reducing the permeability of mixtures than addition of prewetted LWA for internal curing. Significant reductions in permeability at later ages were evident in all mixtures.
- Surface resistivity and bulk conductivity test results show a correlation to RCPT test results, indicating the suitability of these electrical methods for evaluation of the durability of ICC mixtures. However, measurements of ICC mixtures made with each of these tests appear to be somewhat influenced by the water contained in the LWA. Separate prediction models may be required for these types of mixtures.
- Surface resistivity and bulk conductivity tests (both electrical tests) could not be reliably performed at the later ages on LMC mixtures. The readings exhibited significant drift, and would not stabilize long enough for measurements to be obtained with confidence. The reason for this issue may be related to the chemical bonding of the latex in the paste, but more research may be needed to confirm this finding.
- The use of LWA1 for internal curing (with an appropriate entrained air void system) seemed to provide improved freeze-thaw performance, as evident by the consistently higher durability factor of the I1 mixtures compared to the non-internally cured mixtures. Freeze thaw testing showed that some fly ash mixtures with LWA2 did not perform as well.
- VHES LMC mixtures exhibited the lowest chloride permeabilities of all mixtures tested, as well as some of the best performance in the freeze-thaw durability test
- Surface resistivity readings from the conventional and VHES LMC mixtures exhibited fluctuations, possibly due to the latex admixture. VHES LMC mixtures exhibited a decrease in resistivity over time, which is inconsistent with the resistivity behavior of conventional concrete.

# Shrinkage Tests

- Autogenous shrinkage test results clearly demonstrate the impact of use of prewetted LWA for internal curing. The autogenous strain of the non-internally cured mixtures control (no fly ash) CC, and control with fly ash CF is higher than the strain exhibited by all other internally cured mixtures.
- The benefits of internal curing using locally available LWA and typical North Carolina mixtures were confirmed by laboratory test results which showed significantly reduced autogenous shrinkage for internally cured mortars. Reductions in autogenous strain ranged from 30% to 56% depending on the type of LWA used, as well as the percentage replacement of prewetted LWA for normalweight fine aggregate.
- The type of LWA utilized to facilitate internal curing did not appear to significantly impact the differences in reduction of autogenous shrinkage.
- The replacement rate appears to be significant in reducing autogenous strain for both LWA1 and LWA2.
- Use of prewetted LWA in VHES latex modified mixtures resulted in similar trends in the reduction of autogenous shrinkage, with reductions in autogenous shrinkage increasing with increased replacement rate.
- For bridge deck mixtures, benefits of internal curing were not as readily observed in unrestrained shrinkage. This is consistent with other research (Henkensiefken et al. 2009, Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016). The time to cracking of conventional mixtures tended to be shorter than internally cured mixtures. Internally cured concrete mixtures in this study tended to have lower stress rates in restrained drying shrinkage. The average stress rate of conventionally cured specimens was 10.03 psi/day compared to 8.72 psi/day in internally cured specimens, an approximately 13% reduction.
- Unrestrained shrinkage rate test results did not clearly show performance improvements for internally cured concrete bridge deck mixtures. These findings are consistent with those by other researchers, who indicate that internal curing effects will be more evident in autogenous shrinkage tests than other drying shrinkage tests (such as unrestrained volume shrinkage per ASTM C157).
- Results for unrestrained volumetric shrinkage (ASTM C157) indicated that at 28 days, all mixtures had length changes less than 0.04% (or roughly 400με). In work for Virginia DOT, Mokarem et al. (2004) reported that the change in length due to drying shrinkage should be less than 0.04% at 28 days and 0.05% at 90 days to reduce the probability of cracking. All ten bridge deck mixtures fall beneath these thresholds. Drying shrinkage performance guidance suggested in AASHTO PP 84-17 is 420με at 28 days, these test results have also outperformed this threshold.
- VHES LMC mixtures exhibited the lowest shrinkage in the unrestrained drying shrinkage test.
- The internally cured pavement mixture significantly outperformed the conventional pavement mixture in the restrained shrinkage test. In the unrestrained shrinkage test, the conventional pavement mixture outperformed the internally cured mixture, however.

# 4. FIELD IMPLEMENTATION OF INTERNALLY CURED CONCRETE

# 4.1 Introduction

To assist in development of specification provisions for internally cured concrete, a pilot project was included in this research study. The goals of this field implementation effort, which included construction of a bridge deck in Durham, NC, were to:

- develop a provisional specification (project special provisions, or PSP) to guide construction of the pilot project bridge deck, which included both ICC and conventional concrete
- assist NCDOT, contractor, and concrete supplier personnel with development and approval of the ICC and conventional concrete deck mixtures
- develop, install, and monitor an in-situ data acquisition system to support collection of humidity and strain data from both the ICC and conventional deck sections
- monitor and document the batching and placement process of ICC
- perform field and laboratory testing of concrete used to construct the pilot project
- interview stakeholders regarding their experience with ICC and provisional specification
- evaluate the performance of the ICC and conventional concrete bridge decks
- revise specification provisions to support use in future projects where use of ICC is desired

# 4.2 Pilot Project Overview

The pilot project selected for field implementation of ICC was Project U-3308 in Durham County, a bridge on NC 55 Alston Avenue crossing over NC 147 Durham Expressway. The site (prior to construction) is shown in Figure 4.1. The project consisted of two phases of work associated with the bridge deck: Stage 1 included the northbound lanes, and Stage 2 included the southbound lanes. Figure 4.2 provides an overview of the staging of the project, along with concrete pour IDs. A summary of the types of concrete used for each pour, along with the dates of construction, are provided in Table 4.1. Both Stage 1 and Stage 2 included an ICC and a conventional (control) concrete section of the concrete bridge deck. Stage 1 of the bridge deck was poured in July and August of 2017, and Stage 2 was completed in December 2018 and January 2019. Due to constraints associated with the long timeframe between these two stages of work, most of the research team's effort (instrumentation and field testing) was focused on the Stage 1 portion (northbound lanes) of the bridge deck. Stakeholder interviews were conducted prior to Stage 1 construction and after Stage 2 construction. Limited field and laboratory data was also collected for the southbound lanes included in Stage 2.



Figure 4.1: Original bridge on NC 55 Alston Avenue crossing over NC 147 Durham Freeway



Table 4.1: Type of concrete used for each pilot project pour and date of construction

Stage	Pour ID	Type of Concrete	Date of Construction
1 (Northbound lanes)	1	Conventional	July 26, 2017
	2	Internally cured	August 6, 2017
2 (Southbound lanes)	4	Internally cured	December 19, 2018
	5	Conventional	January 7, 2019

Instrumentation efforts on the northbound lanes included humidity and strain sensors. In addition to construction of the pilot project deck, two instrumented companion slabs were constructed adjacent to the pilot project bridge deck. These slabs also contained strain and humidity sensors, which were returned to UNC Charlotte's laboratory in mid-August 2017, and stored/monitored in laboratory conditions. The hope was that these companion slabs would provide insight into the material performance when not influenced by other structural components, outside weather conditions, construction loads, or traffic. These tests were discontinued during late March 2018. The companion slabs are shown in Figure 4.3, below. In this photo, the Stage 1 control concrete companion slab has been poured (rear) and the Stage 1 ICC companion slab formwork and instrumentation is being prepared for concrete placement.



Figure 4.3: Preparing second companion slab form, sensors, and data acquisition system for placement of Stage 1 ICC mixture.

#### 4.3 Development of Project Special Provisions

To assist the three major parties (concrete supplier, contractor, and NCDOT) in construction of the bridge deck and the use of internally cured concrete, an initial specification was prepared by the research team. This document is referred to as the Project Special Provisions (PSP) and is provided in Appendix C. A summary of the contents of the PSP are presented in subsequent sections.

# 4.3.1 Materials, Mixture Proportioning and Batching

The concrete mixtures used for the pilot project bridge deck were Class AA concrete meeting NCDOT Standard Specifications Section 1000-4, and cementitious materials utilized included fly ash at substitution rates allowable per NCDOT Specifications (NCDOT 2012). The internally cured concrete mixture contained the same materials and mixture proportions utilized for the Class AA concrete mixture, but were modified by substituting 30% pre-wetted lightweight fine aggregate (meeting AASHTO M195) by volume for the standard fine aggregate. The LWA used to construct the pilot project was the same as LWA1 from the laboratory portion of this study. Both concrete mixtures, conventional and internally cured, included air entraining and water-reducing admixtures as required to meet NCDOT specifications for Class AA concrete and project specifications.

The proposed concrete mix designs, supporting test data, were submitted to the Materials Engineer on Materials and Tests Form 312U for approval at least 14 days prior to placement. The following information should be provided for both the conventional and internally cured concrete mixtures:

- Cementitious materials content (pcy)
- Water content (pcy)
- Coarse aggregate content (pcy)
- Fine aggregate content (pcy) based on saturated surface dry (SSD) conditions
- Admixture dosages
- Compressive strength test results per NCDOT submittal requirements (psi)

The PSP further states that corrections must be made to account for additional free (surface) moisture contained on the pre-wetted LWA. The moisture content of the pre-wetted LWA should be determined using New York State DOT test method NY 703-19E "Moisture Content of Lightweight Fine Aggregate." The free moisture content of the pre-wetted LWA should be determined immediately prior to batching and adjust batch weights accordingly. The mix water should not be adjusted for absorbed water within the LWA, as it is retained within the LWA and does not affect the mix water. The entrained air content should be tested per ASTM C231 using a Type B pressure meter if the pre-wetted LWA is saturated prior to use.

#### 4.3.2 Stockpile Management for Prewetted Lightweight Aggregate

The PSP developed for this pilot project states that a stockpile area and moisture delivery system for the LWA should be established at the concrete production facility. Sprinklers are suggested for use, as they have been successfully utilized by other state agencies to pre-wet LWA stockpiles for internal curing purposes (Streeter et al. 2012). Stockpile management and maintenance is required to ensure the stockpile does not become contaminated with other materials, and the PSP states that contaminated aggregate must be discarded.

The appropriate stakeholder (in this case, the ready-mix concrete supplier) is required to provide drainage and turning/remixing provisions so that the moisture content of the material is uniform throughout the stockpile. Prior to batching and delivery, the lightweight aggregate must be pre-wetted for a minimum of 48 hours, or until the moisture content of the stockpile exceeds the absorption of the fine aggregate (free moisture available). If a steady rain of comparable intensity occurs, the soaking system may be turned off until the rain ceases. Prior to batching, the aggregate shall be allowed to drain for a period of 12 - 15 hours. Just prior to use of the material for production, the stockpile must be turned and remixed to obtain a homogeneous aggregate moisture content. The loose unit weight of the LWA should be measured following the procedures of ASTM C 29 (loose bulk density) periodically to ensure consistency and to aid in mix water adjustments.

# **4.3.3 Concrete Placement**

The PSP states that placement of the conventional normal weight concrete and internally cured concrete mixtures shall be performed in accordance with NCDOT standard specifications and project special provisions. If placement of

concrete is to be performed with a concrete pump, a minimum 5 inch diameter pump line is to be used to decrease the pressure that may prematurely draw the water out of the LWA pores. The finishing of internally cured concrete should be no different from the finishing of conventional concrete.

#### 4.4 Summary of Pre- and Post-Construction Interviews

As part of preparation for construction of the pilot project as well as development of a specification for ICC, preconstruction interviews with each of the stakeholders were performed in order to evaluate opinions and perceptions regarding the PSP. The three stakeholders are the concrete supplier, contractor, and NCDOT personnel. The interviews consisted of the research team asking questions that obtained the desired feedback on the PSP document, perceptions going into the pilot project and thoughts on development of the PSP into a general specification for the future use of ICC. Several of the interview questions are presented below. A summary of the three interviews are presented in subsequent sections.

- Have you found the PSP to be beneficial in preparation for construction of the bridge deck?
- What concerns do you have with the PSP and other pre-construction perceptions regarding the bridge deck?
- (Concrete Supplier) What challenges at the batch plant do you anticipate in regard to internally cured concrete?
- (Contractor) What construction challenges do you anticipate in regard to the bridge deck?
- (NCDOT) What challenges have you seen and anticipate with the use of internally cured concrete in both the pilot project and future projects?
- Are there any notes or inclusions you would like to see added to the PSP and future specifications?

#### **4.4.1 Concrete Supplier Interviews**

The concrete supplier representative (a technical services specialist) provided insight into the production considerations and challenges of preparing the ICC for the pilot project. He stated that the production of ICC is not a significant challenge and that the supplier has batched concrete mixtures in the past that contained saturated lightweight fines. Prior to the project, he indicated he believed ICC production should be fairly straightforward, and confirmed this after the Stage 1 ICC placement. He also commented that it was appreciated that the standard Type B pressure meter could be utilized with ICC, rather than the volumetric method to determine air content used on conventional lightweight mixtures. Prior to the placement, the supplier's representative did not foresee any issue with stockpile management provisions contained in the PSP, as their company traditionally practices similar non-contamination procedures.

The representative did, however, identify several challenges associated with the production of ICC for both the pilot project and potential future projects. In the previous instance where the supplier produced a concrete mixture with lightweight fines, staff members with technical expertise were available that are no longer with the company. The representative worked with new personnel to develop these mixtures. The procedure for NCDOT approval of the ICC mixture was another concern raised by the representative. The ICC mixture is a modification of a new design, but replaces one approved material with another approved material. Typically with a new mixture design, three point curves plotting w/c ratio versus compressive strength are submitted to NCDOT. The supplier indicated that provisions guiding mixture submittal requirements for ICC mixtures would be an improvement for future ICC specifications.

Another challenge identified by the concrete supplier's representative was the need for an additional weigh bin for the prewetted LWA. He stated that for use of ICC in future projects, the batch plant capabilities (for storage and handling) will likely determine their ability to successfully produce ICC. Existing batch plants generally have a specific number of silos and bins that are already assigned to contain a specific material used to batch regularly produced concrete mixtures. Since LWA fines are not frequently used in current concrete mixtures, the supplier cannot dedicate a silo or bin for the LWA fines. This means that a stockpile and front-end loader will be used to sample and prepare the LWA for batching. The representative stressed that loader operator training will be critical, ensuring that the individual focus on avoiding contamination of the stockpile as well as stockpile mixing to ensure consistent moisture state. The supplier's final comments expressed concern regarding the amount of work be performed to manage a small amount of material for the pilot project (roughly a truckload of LWA). Overall, he stated that the PSP was well written and includes the necessary information. He suggested no further provisions for the future specification other than guidance on submittal and approval procedures for the ICC mixture designs.

A follow-up interview occurred post-construction with the concrete supplier representative. Due to personnel changes, this individual was a new member of the supplier's team. He indicated that other than the effort required to stockpile and manage an additional material (prewetted LWA fine aggregate), production of the material was straightforward. This technical services specialist echoed his colleague's concerns regarding production of ICC in locations where appropriate technical personnel are not readily available to support development and quality control of the mixture.

If ICC becomes more commonly specified for use in certain markets, the supplier's representative felt that certain plant operations could be modified to accommodate a greater volume of the prewetted LWA fine aggregate.

#### **4.4.2 Contractor Interviews**

The contractor representative interviewed was the project manager with the construction company. The contractor's representative stated that in general he had no major concerns with the provisions outlined in the PSP. The contractor indicated that his concern was primarily that the concrete supplier learned the project was an ICC project later during the contract phase. The concrete supplier bid the work under the assumption that it was a standard sand lightweight mix. The contractor stated that in future projects, he plans to ensure additional communication with the concrete suppliers bidding the project, and ensuring the suppliers are well aware that the contract includes supplying ICC. To promote awareness of the use of ICC on future projects, the representative recommended that the drawings and specifications for the specific project highlight the fact that ICC is to be utilized in other ways in addition to a specification (which may become "buried" in the rest of the contract documents). He suggested that this could be done by indicating ICC clearly on the drawings or in the drawing notes section. Additionally, the representative suggested creating a separate pay item for bidders, which would clearly indicate that use of a less conventional material was required, and should be considered in the bidding phase.

When asked about challenges for future projects, the contractor's representative stated that producing ICC may be more problematic in rural areas or smaller markets. In these areas, concrete batch plants tend to be smaller, and may not have the capacity (weigh bins) or technical expertise to handle prewetted LWA fines and successfully batch ICC mixtures. The contractor's representative also indicated that ICC technology may be easily utilized in projects that utilize a large quantity of concrete such as pavements that are several miles in length. Since concrete batch plants are typically established on-site for these projects, the necessary provisions for handling and batching the prewetted LWA could be incorporated at the bidding/planning stages of the project.

Post-construction, contractor personnel indicated that the ICC mixture for both Stage 1 and Stage 2 construction were not problematic to place or finish. Contractor personnel did not need additional equipment, labor, or time in order to construct the ICC portions of the deck.

#### 4.4.3 NCDOT Interviews

The NCDOT personnel interviewed were the Division 5 Resident Engineer and Senior Assistant Resident Engineer. Prior to construction, NCDOT personnel stated they had no concerns with the PSP prior to the project. During postconstruction interviews NCDOT personnel indicated they felt that the PSP was well written, and they did not field questions or concerns regarding the PSP from the contractor. The inclusion of background information on ICC was appreciated, since it provided insight into the material for stakeholders not familiar with ICC. The Resident Engineer felt that the supplier and contractor were able to comply with the PSP, and were able to successfully construct the bridge deck. The provisions of the PSP appear to be readily transferrable to a more general specification for ICC, and no suggestions for modification were apparent after construction of the pilot project.

Potential issues foreseen by these representatives when considering the future use of ICC in NCDOT projects is a lack of resources potentially available for smaller concrete suppliers in rural areas of the state. These resources could include a lack of physical space/bins or personnel to accommodate an additional material at the batch plant, or a lack of technical expertise of personnel at these plants.

### 4.5 Bridge Deck Instrumentation

The field testing and monitoring exercise included installing embedded instruments in the bridge deck, collecting materials samples during concrete placement, and monitoring the embedded instruments after the concrete cured. Sixteen sensors were installed in the bridge deck prior to concrete placement and were suspended between the top and bottom rebar mats with epoxy coated rebar ties. One inch diameter, schedule 40 PVC conduits were used to route and protect the sensor cabling as it passed through the deck and into the data acquisition enclosure, which was placed atop the wing wall. The instruments used are described in Table 4.3. Placement of the sensors is shown in Figures 4.3 and 4.4. Additional photographs of the installation and concrete pours are available in Appendix D.

	Table 4.2: Sen	sors and data	acquisition	equipment	used in the	e pilot pro	ject
--	----------------	---------------	-------------	-----------	-------------	-------------	------

Equipment	Instrument Model	Manufacturer	Modification
relative humidity sensor	HTM2500LF	TE Connectivity	Wrapped in GORTEX
			fabric for waterproofing
concrete embedment strain	4200	Geokon	None
gage			
Data Logger	CR1000	Campbell Scientific	None
Vibrating Wire Analyzer	AVW200	Campbell Scientific	
Multiplexer	A16	Campbell Scientific	

# NWC

ICC



Figure 4.4: Plan view of span A with sensor locations, and conduit locations



Figure 4.5: Typical intermediate cross section of span A with conduit locations shown

#### 4.6 Field Monitoring Program

Concrete mixtures were developed by the batch plant operator and approved by the NCDOT. The ICC and non-ICC mixture contained the components shown in Table 4.4.

Material	Quantity (pcy)				
	Control Mixture	Internally Cured			
		Mixture			
Cement (type I/II)	620	620			
Pozzolan (type F fly ash)	186	186			
Fine Aggregate	846	592			
Prewetted Lightweight Fine Aggregate	0	169			
Coarse Aggregate	1850	1850			
Water	287	204.3			
Air entrainer, Superplasticizer and retarder	Batched as needed	Batched as needed			

Table 4 3.	Concrete	mixtures	used	in	nilot	proi	ect
1 able +.5.	Concrete	minitures	uscu	111	phot	pror	υυι

All of the strain sensors installed in both the ICC and NWC sections of the deck survived placement and provided good quality data. Of the eight humidity sensors installed in the deck, two sensors in the ICC area did not survive the construction process. These were most likely damaged by construction equipment during concrete placement. Data was recorded from the functioning sensors hourly for a period of 31 weeks. The data records presented in this report begin at 24 hours after concrete placement for each of the conditions described. Prior to this post-pour period, substantial noise is present in the data due to ongoing construction activities and early-stage hardening and curing phenomena. Photographs of the instrumentation and construction process are provided in Appendix D.

During construction of the pilot project deck, two instrumented companion slabs were also constructed adjacent to the pilot project bridge deck. These slabs contained the same strain and humidity measuring instrumentation (four of each type of sensor in each slab – sixteen total sensors). The companion slabs were returned to UNC Charlotte's laboratory in mid-August 2017, and were being stored in ambient laboratory conditions. These companion slabs were intended to provide insight into the material performance without the influences of other structural components, weather conditions, construction loads and traffic.

Because the construction of the Stage 1 normal weight and ICC concrete sections occurred at different times, separated by several weeks during the summer, the research team had some concern that the different weather conditions would influence the results. However, as is shown in Figure 4.5, the internal temperature of the two deck sections was not substantially different.



Figure 4.6: Internal deck temperatures

#### Concrete Internal Humidity

The influence of the internal curing materials on the availability of internal moisture for curing and hydration reactions was measured by relative humidity sensors. Four sensors were installed in each section of the deck, however two of the sensors in the internally cured section were damaged during construction. The two surviving instruments were in close agreement. Figure 4.6 shows the measured internal relative humidity measured over 31 weeks in the two sections. Counter to anticipated results, the internal relative humidity of the internally cured area decreased more quickly than the humidity in the normal-weight area. These sections were nearly equal in their internal conditions during 16-21 weeks of age. It is unclear why this contrary result was encountered, however, it could be that the internal curing materials were not sufficiently pre-wetted and that they were a moisture sink rather than a moisture source. It could also be that the external curing conditions during the first several weeks of age were different. However, as is shown in Figure 4.7, there is no appreciable difference in the exposure to rain between the two materials.



Figure 4.7: Internal relative humidity of ICC and conventional deck areas



Figure 4.8: Cumulative rain during first 180 days of curing for each deck area

#### Strain Measurements

Vibrating wire strain gages were used to measure transverse and longitudinal strains during the monitoring period. Measurements were commenced 24 hours after the concrete was placed. Because the bridge deck was part of an active construction site, there were many factors that interfered with the quality of the collected data. These included the presence of equipment on the bridge deck that created elastic strains, diurnal temperature changes that created thermal strains, and substantial restraint against shrinkage provided by the dense rebar mat and the structural response of the deck and girders to the continual addition of dead load as the bridge construction continued. In order to reduce the impact of these influences, the strains reported are weekly averages. Averaging over a week of time reduced the influence of transient loads and daily activity.

Figure 4.9 displays the measured longitudinal strains. The concrete in the internally cured region indicates greater longitudinal strains related to shrinkage. Most strain occurred during the first three weeks of curing, however the change after this time was minimal. The area without internal curing materials achieved less shrinkage-related strain during the first 10 weeks of curing and then increased more during later weeks. The relationship between internal humidity and shrinkage is depicted in Figure 4.10. There is a stronger relationship between increased shrinkage strain and lower relative humidity in the normal weight concrete. This means that concrete shrank more as the humidity dropped in the concrete that did not contain internal curing materials. However, this effect was quite small.

Figure 4.11 displays the transverse shrinkage behavior of concrete in the two areas as registered by tensile strains in this direction. In the case of the transverse behavior, the concrete in the internally cured area of the deck registered less strain than the material in the normal weight concrete area. This may imply that the addition of the ICC materials affected the Poisson's ratio of the concrete, or it could be related to peculiarities in the field testing such as temperature differences. The difference measured strains in the two areas is very small.



Figure 4.9: Longitudinal strains measured in the ICC and NWC areas of the deck



Figure 4.10: Relationship between strain and relative humidity in ICC and NWC areas of the deck



Figure 4.11: Transverse strains measured in the ICC and NWC areas of the deck

Measurement of relative humidity in the laboratory slabs was accomplished by casting and instrumenting models of the deck slab as is shown in Figure 4.12. A wooden form was prepared with two casting compartments. One side was reinforced with mats identical to those installed in the field and the other side was unreinforced. Strain and relative humidity sensing instruments (as listed in Table 4.2) were installed in each slab before concrete was cast. The slabs were prepared with material delivered to the pilot project site. The slabs were allowed to cure for approximately one week at the site and were treated in the same manner as the bridge deck for post-casting protection and watering. After this initial curing period, the slabs were moved back to the laboratory at UNC Charlotte, where they were monitored for a period of 28 weeks. The data recovered from these specimens was somewhat noisy as it appears that voltage spikes in the system caused by nearby equipment resulted in several erroneous readings. In order to mitigate this, the data was averaged by week, and clear outliers were manually removed from the data set. In the graphs that follow, data that was removed is shown as missing data points.



Figure 4.12: Layout of instruments in the bridge deck model slabs

Figure 4.13 relates the relative humidity measured in the slabs with internal curing materials, to the internal relative humidity of slabs cast with conventional concrete. It was assumed that the reinforcing steel had no impact on

the moisture available in each specimen, so the averages shown in Figure 4.13 include measurements from all four gages placed within ICC slabs and two gages placed in the conventional concrete areas (two gages in the conventional area failed shortly after concrete placement and provided erroneous readings for the duration of the monitoring period). Similar to the result measured in the field deck, internal relative humidity decreased slightly more rapidly in the concrete that contained internal curing materials.



Figure 4.13: Internal relative humidity measured for ICC and conventional concrete slabs

Figure 4.14 relates the longitudinal strains measured in the reinforced slabs containing conventional and ICC concretes. The internally cured concrete registered maximum shrinkage strains of less than 150  $\mu\epsilon$ , whereas the conventional concrete exhibited maximum shrinkage strains of around 200  $\mu\epsilon$ . Although the percent difference between these two values is large, the actual difference is fairly small. The unreinforced slabs showed very similar trends. In Figure 4.15, it is shown that the internally cured concrete reached around 150  $\mu\epsilon$  and the conventional concrete areas reached around 200  $\mu\epsilon$ . The magnitudes of the strains measured in the lab setting were substantially larger than those measured in the field. Several factors most likely contributed to this difference, including the low ambient humidity of the lab setting and absence of any rain events, as well as the absence of considerable restraint provided by the steel girders that was present in the field condition but not the lab condition.



Figure 4.14: Longitudinal Strain in measured for reinforced ICC and conventional concrete model slabs



Figure 4.15: Longitudinal Strain in measured for unreinforced ICC and conventional concrete model slabs

#### 4.7 Concrete Tests – Field and Laboratory Results

Prior to the Stage 1 ICC bridge deck pour, UNC Charlotte personnel visited the ready-mix plant to observe preparation and pre-wetting of the lightweight fine aggregate. UNC Charlotte personnel also provided assistance with moisture content testing via centrifuge method prior to batching of the ICC for the pilot project deck. Fresh concrete tests, including air content and SAM, were performed on samples of conventional and ICC concrete obtained from multiple trucks during each pour.

UNC Charlotte personnel also cast cylinders and freeze-thaw beams were cast from both the control and ICC mixtures used to construct the pilot project bridge deck, and returned them to the laboratory for testing. Tests performed on field produced concrete included fresh properties, mechanical properties, CTE, and durability performance tests. A summary of these test results from Stage 1 construction is provided in Table 4.2. Due to placement of the construction joint on the plans at a location offset from midspan, the Stage 1 ICC was placed over approximately 2/3 the length of the bridge. Two sets of test specimens were cast, from early (designated as ICBD1) and late (designated as ICBD2) in the placement Concrete comprising the conventional concrete bridge deck section, approximately 1/3 of the deck, was sampled once (designated as CCBD). Fresh concrete tests from the Stage 1 placements had slumps ranging from 3.5 inches to 4.5 inches, and air contents ranging from 4.2% to 6.2%.

All mixtures gained adequate strength to meet NCDOT's 28-day compressive strength requirements. Surface resistivity values at 90 days exceed recommended values utilized by other agencies to provide adequate resistance to chlorides (such as Louisiana DOT, which often specifies a minimum resistivity measurement of 27 k $\Omega$ -cm). The internally cured mixtures have a slightly lower CTE, which may result in improved performance due to reduced thermal stresses.

As could reasonably be expected, test results from specimens cast from concrete sampled early (ICBD1) and late (ICBD2) in the internally cured concrete pour showed some variation in mechanical properties. This may be due to changes in water content as the stockpile was utilized or due to changes in air content. Freeze-thaw test specimens cast from both the control portion and ICC portion of the bridge deck performed adequately based upon the 80% DF performance criteria utilized by many state DOTs. However, it is noted that specimens cast from both the early and later pour sections of the ICC deck exhibited outstanding performance in this test, exhibiting minimal damage during the 300 freeze-thaw cycles.

Placement of the ICC and control sections for the northbound lanes (Stage 2) occurred approximately 18 months after the Stage 1 deck construction. Of note, weather conditions for Stage 2 placement were very different from those during Stage 1, since the placements occurred in December 2018 (ICC) and January 2019 (conventional concrete). All mixtures gained adequate strength to meet NCDOT's 28-day compressive strength requirements. Due to the limited number of test specimen cast, surface resistivity and bulk conductivity tests (non-destructive) were performed. Results are summarized below.

Min ID	Con	npressive	Strength	(psi)	Su Resisti	urface ivity (kΩ- cm)	MOE	СТЕ	Fr	eeze-thaw to	est
	3 day	7 day	28 day	90 day	28 day	90 day	(psi)	(in./in./ <sup>0</sup> F)	Ave. Post Test DF	% Mass change	Cycles comple ted
CCBD – stage 1	3680	4510	5090	7110	12.0	34.2	3,567,000	5.371×10 <sup>-6</sup>	80.5	-0.12	300
ICBD1 – stage 1, beginning of pour	3045	3990	4675	7245	10.6	29.1	3,277,000	5.085×10 <sup>-6</sup>	104.7	-0.5	300
ICBD2 – stage 1, end of pour	4190	5560	6365	8045	13.3	33.8	3,715,000	5.081×10 <sup>-6</sup>	98.5	0.02	300

Table 4.4: Results of laboratory testing of test specimens cast from Stage 1 of the pilot project

Table 4.5: Surface resistivity and bulk conductivity tests from test specimens cast from Stage 2 of the pilot project

Min ID	Surface Resistivity (k $\Omega$ -cm)		Bulk condu	uctivity (mS/m)	RCPT (coulombs)		
	28 day	90 day	28 day	90 day	28 day	90 day	
CCBD – stage 2, beginning of pour	7.1	18.3	35.4	75.2	5070	1566	
CCBD – stage 2, end of pour	7.0	19.6	36.2	64.3	5608	1579	
ICBD1 – stage 2, beginning of pour	6.3	25.9	32.3	82.7		2681	
ICBD2 – stage 2, end of pour	7.0	26.4	48.3	89.8		2380	

# 4.8 Visual Surveys

Visual inspections of the pilot project bridge deck (Stage 1 only) were made on August 31, 2017 and April 13, 2018. On August 31, 2017 has revealed one crack that is observable with the naked eye while bending at the waist. The location of this crack is on the internally cured portion of the bridge deck, with the crack located approximately 5 feet north of the construction joint separating the first pour from the second pour. The crack is approximately 10 feet long and is oriented transverse to the bridge span. The crack coincides with the bridge pier in the middle of the bridge, and may have resulted due to design-related causes.

On April 13, 2018, a series of smaller cracks was observed along both the internally cured and conventional concrete portions of Stage 1 of the bridge. Seven new cracks were evident at this time: four cracks in the ICC deck and three cracks in the conventional concrete deck. Crack widths ranged from 0.005 to 0.010 inches. All of the cracks present in the ICC section of the deck stemmed from the west side parapet wall at locations (roughly) where expansion joints were planned to be installed. Mr. Aaron Earwood of NCDOT confirmed that the contractor had inadvertently omitted expansion joints in the integrally cast parapet wall, and the cracks in the deck coincided with shrinkage cracks in the parapet wall.

The three cracks found on the NC deck all propagated on the eastern wall which was not impacted by the parapet wall. These three cracks could potentially be the result of drying shrinkage. Photographs of cracks observed on April 13, 2018, along with length and width measurements are provided in Appendix F. This information can be referenced during future observations to evaluate the performance of the internally cured concrete used for this pilot project.

# 4.9 Recommendations for Specifications

As verified during laboratory and field testing as part of this study and others, ICC concrete has similar workability to conventional concrete. Quality control and quality assurance tests such as slump and air content are also performed in the same manner as conventional concrete. Placing and finishing operations for ICC were also reportedly identical to that of conventional concrete. Based upon test results and interviews with stakeholders, it is apparent that the bulk of the effort to successfully implement ICC in a field project is related to the role of the concrete supplier. If the concrete supplier is

able to successfully batch the ICC, the contractor should experience very little difference with ICC construction compared to conventionally cured concrete.

Specification provisions addressing operations at the batch plants should be provided, and stockpile management of the LWA should be addressed. The batch plant must have adequate space and resources to properly produce ICC. Typically, a relatively small stockpile with a sprinkling system is used. It is recommended by Barrett, Miller et al. (2015) that LWA be stored in a stockpile that is limited in height (five feet or less) and have as many free directions for drainage flow as possible available in an effort to minimize non-uniformity in surface moisture throughout the pile. The stockpile should be sprinkled with water for a minimum of 48 - 72 hours and drained for 12 - 15 hours prior to batching. Immediately prior to batching it is recommended that the stockpile be mixed by a loader to uniformly distribute the surface moisture. It is also recommended to take care to not sample from the bottom 4 inches of the stockpile as this area will possess more moisture due to gravity drainage and to also avoid contamination. After the stockpile has been mixed, the LWA is ready for batching. In preparing trial batches of ICC for field use, management of the prewetted LWA could be performed in a manner similar to the soaking, draining, and pre-batching methods used in this work (described in Section 4.4). The LWA must also be tested for surface moisture and accounted for by subtracting surface moisture from the batch water. Miller et al. (2014) recommend use of the centrifuge method to rapidly determine the quantity of surface moisture of the LWA stockpile.

On the basis of observations made during the field trials of this research project, as well as the best practices developed by other state departments of transportation, the following provisions are recommended for inclusion in an NCDOT specification for use of internally cured concrete:

- Internally cured concrete mixtures shall contain the same materials and mixture proportions as other approved NCDOT mixtures but should be modified by substituting lightweight fine aggregate (meeting AASHTO M195) by volume for the standard fine aggregate.
- Internally cured concrete mixtures should include air entraining admixture, water-reducing admixture and other admixtures as required to meet NCDOT specifications and project specifications.
- Submit proposed internally cured concrete mixture designs, along with supporting test data, to the Materials Engineer on Materials and Tests Form 312U for approval at least 14 days prior to placement.
- Lightweight fine aggregate shall be stored in a stockpile at the concrete production facility. The stockpile shall not exceed five feet in height and shall not be restrained at any point as to minimize moisture non-uniformity throughout the pile.
- Lightweight fine aggregate stockpiles shall be prewetted for a minimum of 48 72 hours or until the moisture content of the stockpile exceeds the absorption of the lightweight fine aggregate (free moisture available). This shall be done through the use of sprinklers or soaker hoses. If a steady rain of comparable intensity occurs, the soaking system may be turned off until the rain ceases.
- Prior to batching of the lightweight fine aggregate, the stockpile shall be allowed to drain for 12 15 hours. If rain occurs during this time and the stockpile is exposed, an impermeable tarp of sufficient size shall be used to cover the stockpile and allow it to drain.
- After the draining period and immediately prior to batching, the stockpile shall be turned and remixed to obtain a homogenous aggregate moisture content. The loose unit weight of the lightweight fine aggregate shall be measured following the procedures of ASTM C 29 (loose bulk density) periodically to ensure consistency and to aid in mix water adjustments.
- Immediately prior to batching, the surface moisture of the lightweight fine aggregate shall be determined. This may be determined by using the New York State DOT test method NY 703-19E "Moisture Content of Lightweight Fine Aggregate" or Indiana DOT Testing Method (ITM) 222-15T "Specific Gravity Factor and Absorption of Lightweight Fine Aggregate" (which includes the centrifuge method).
- The surface moisture of the lightweight fine aggregate shall be subtracted from the batch water prior to mixing. Do not adjust the mix water for absorbed water in the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate, as it is retained within the aggregate and does not affect the mix water.
- During batching of internally cured concrete, the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate and a small portion of the batch water shall be placed in the mixer first and mixed several revolutions. This is to ensure the lightweight fine aggregate is prewetted. The remainder of the batching procedure shall follow NCDOT specifications.
- Fresh concrete shall be tested for air content per ASTM C231 using a Type B pressure meter as the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate is saturated prior to use.
- Placement of internally cured concrete shall be performed in a similar manner as conventionally cured concrete per NCDOT standard specifications and project specifications.
- If placement of concrete is to be performed with a concrete pump, a minimum 5 inch diameter pump shall be used to decrease the pressure in the line that may prematurely draw the water out of the lightweight aggregate pores.

• Conventional curing techniques including wet burlap and polyethylene sheeting shall be performed on internally cured concrete in a similar manner to conventionally cured concrete per NCDOT specifications and project specifications.

These specification recommendations have been prepared as a PSP document for bridge deck concrete (Class AA), provided in Appendix G. This PSP differs from the one used for the pilot project (provided in Appendix B) in that it has been prepared in a generic format, and details specific to the pilot project have been removed. In the PSP used for the pilot project, the quantity of LWA specified for use is 30%. Laboratory research demonstrated suitable performance of LWA1 and LWA2 at substitutions up to 35%. Additionally, the field study indicated that for some lower absorption LWA, even higher substitution rates may be required to provide sufficient moisture to support internal curing. Therefore, the PSP recommended for use by NCDOT (provided in Appendix G) states that the amount of lightweight fine aggregate used in the mixture should be determined using mixture proportioning guidance provided in ACI (308-123)R-13 and ASTM C1761/C1761M-17.

# 4.8 Cost Benefit Analysis

Surface resistivity measurements for the ICC and conventional concrete (Stage 1) construction sections of the pilot project are nearly identical. The strong correlation that exists between surface resistivity and RCPT indicates that the chloride resistance of these two decks is nearly identical (consistent with the literature). Similar findings were made with laboratory mixtures. Since changes in chloride permeability between the ICC and control concrete do not appear to be anticipated (or measurable using current test methods), the team worked to identify and utilize an alternative measure of benefit. As discussed previously, the most notable insight into the potential performance benefits of use of ICC is provided by autogenous shrinkage test results. However, models or performance evaluations linking this type of cracking potential data to quantified benefits over the service life have not been published. Performance evaluation data obtained over coming years from many in-service ICC decks, paired with available laboratory data, may help provide this type of deterioration model in the future.

Future evaluation of the pilot project bridge deck performance could provide the insight required to perform a costbenefit analysis. For example, a similar pilot project was conducted by the NYS DOT involving twenty decks using to determine the effectiveness of ICC. This project resulted in a successful reduction of cracking by approximately thirty percent as well as a general trend of reduced crack width (Streeter 2012). Cracking increases the frequency of maintenance and repair needed as well as decreasing the service life of the structure. An epoxy injection repair is quoted to cost anywhere from \$250 to \$300/LF to repair on top of an estimated traffic control cost of \$4,000-\$8,000 per night for a bridge located in an urban area. Multiple road closures may be required to perform all MR&R activities required for an entire deck. It is suggested that NCDOT monitor the performance of the pilot project bridge deck, quantifying distresses that occur beyond those shown in Appendix D. This information, along with MR&R costs and benefits, could be utilized to quantify the benefits of ICC (Cusson et al. 2010).

Cost data to quantify the potential increase in cost of locally produced ICC also proved challenging to obtain. The research team requested information on the cost of the ICC and conventional concrete used at the site from the concrete supplier. During the bidding phase, however, the supplier was not aware that a portion of the project was to be comprised of ICC, and therefore did not provide separate prices for the two types of concrete to the contractor. The research team requested that, retrospectively, the supplier develop pricing information for both the control concrete and ICC. The supplier was asked to consider the costs of the additional QA support and material costs of the ICC as if they were bidding a similar job in the Durham, NC area as a supplier with experience in ICC. The supplier indicated that they are currently not comfortable providing a price to produce ICC that would reasonably cover a range of anticipated job requirements. The supplier's representative indicated that the cost of ICC would be dependent on (but not limited to): plant location and capabilities, distance to the job, availability and cost of lightweight materials, volume of concrete, and internal quality assurance/control capabilities. The research team asked if the published value of a 10% increase in ICC cost would seem reasonable, and the supplier indicated that number could be reasonable, but seemed this figure could be slightly low for projects with some characteristics.

# 5. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The results of laboratory testing indicate that the benefits of internal curing can be achieved using locally available prewetted LWA in concrete mixtures typically used in North Carolina bridge decks and pavements. These benefits include the potential for reduced shrinkage and cracking potential in these internally cured concrete mixtures. Key findings from the laboratory testing are:

- For bridge deck mixtures, internally cured concrete mixtures using locally available LWA exhibited fresh properties similar to control concrete. These mixtures could be readily adjusted with admixtures to meet NCDOT specifications.
- At the replacement rates utilized in the laboratory, the unit weight of all bridge deck mixtures exceeded 135 pcf indicating that internally cured concrete can be considered normalweight concrete per AASHTO LRFD Bridge Design Specifications (2012) and would not require the lightweight concrete modification factor,  $\lambda$  (ACI 2016).
- Use of prewetted LWA for internally cured pavement, LMC, and VHES mixtures resulted in significantly higher workability, and in the case of VHES LMC mixtures, a perceived longer workable time. Use of prewetted LWA in these mixtures may allow for further reduction of water content, lower w/cm ratios, and potentially superior durability performance for these mixtures.
- Internally cured concrete mixtures using locally available LWA exhibited:
  - Adequate compressive strength to meet NCDOT specifications.
  - Lower MOE than control mixtures, which could further aid in preventing early age cracking.
- All mixtures met NCDOT specifications for compressive strength for the appropriate concrete use (bridge deck or pavement).
- For bridge deck mixtures, addition of LWA fines for internal curing tended to reduce the CTE by about 0.5 to 1×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F) from the control concrete result (mixture CC). Reductions ranged from 3% (fly ash mixtures) to 11% (LMC), indicating potential for improved thermal performance. The CTE of the internally cured pavement mixture IP (5.008×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F) is also lower than the control pavement mixture (P.B.N.N.) from RP 2015-03 (5.309×10<sup>-6</sup> in./(in.×°F), indicating that the internally cured mixture could potentially provide improved performance over the conventional mixture.
- Surface resistivity, bulk conductivity, and RCPT test results for ICC are similar to that of conventional mixtures. The use of fly ash was more influential in reducing the permeability of mixtures than addition of prewetted LWA for internal curing. Significant reductions in permeability at later ages were evident in all mixtures.
- Surface resistivity and bulk conductivity test results show a correlation to RCPT test results, indicating the suitability of these electrical methods for evaluation of the durability of ICC mixtures. However, measurements of ICC mixtures made with each of these tests appear to be somewhat influenced by the water contained in the LWA. Separate prediction models may be required for these types of mixtures.
- Autogenous shrinkage test results clearly demonstrate the impact of use of prewetted LWA for internal curing. Reductions in autogenous strain ranged from 30% to 56% depending on the type of LWA used, as well as the percentage replacement of prewetted LWA for normalweight fine aggregate.
- The type of LWA utilized to facilitate internal curing did not appear to significantly impact the differences in reduction of autogenous shrinkage. The replacement rate appears to be significant in reducing autogenous strain for both LWA1 and LWA2.
- Benefits of internal curing were not as readily observed in restrained and unrestrained. This is consistent with other research (Henkensiefken et al. 2009, Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016).
- In the restrained shrinkage tests, the time to cracking of conventional mixtures tended to be shorter than internally cured mixtures. Internally cured concrete mixtures in this study tended to have lower stress rates in restrained

drying shrinkage. Unrestrained shrinkage rate test results did not clearly show performance improvements for internally cured concrete bridge deck mixtures.

- Results for unrestrained shrinkage indicated that at 28 days, all mixtures had length changes less than 0.04% (or roughly 400με), which meet the performance thresholds suggested by AASHTO PP 84-17 and other researchers (Mokarem et al. 2004) to reduce the probability of cracking.
- Preliminary specifications for use of ICC were developed and implemented. A pilot project bridge deck, including both ICC and conventional concrete sections, was constructed.
- Longitudinal and transverse strains were measured the pilot project bridge deck for a period of 31 weeks. Strains measured in the ICC area were comparable to those measured in the conventional concrete area.
- Internal relative humidity was measured in the pilot project bridge deck for a period of 31 weeks as an indication of the presence of the availability of curing water. Internal humidity measured in the ICC area were comparable and slightly lower than those measured in the conventional concrete area.
- The concrete supplier, bridge construction contractor and NCDOT personnel assigned to project oversight reported that the implementation of internally cured concrete did not substantially increase the difficulty of project delivery.
- The concrete supplier estimates that the additional costs of delivering ICC were nearly equal to or slightly greater than 10% more than the costs of delivering conventional concrete.

Based on laboratory and field findings, stakeholder interviews, and review of the literature and other SHA specifications, a revised specification for ICC has been prepared. Of note, the substitution rate of LWA used in the pilot ICC deck trial was 30%. However, the findings of the pilot project indicated that a 30% substitution of LWA may not be enough to provide sufficient moisture to support internal curing when some lower absorption LWA materials available locally in NC are utilized. Greater benefits may be realized by including LWA at a higher substitution rate (>30%), while maintaining the concrete unit weight above 135 pcf. Therefore, the PSP recommended for use by NCDOT (provided in Appendix G) states that the amount of lightweight fine aggregate used in the mixture should be determined using mixture proportioning guidance provided in ACI (308-123)R-13 and ASTM C1761/C1761M-17.

A cost-benefit analysis planned as part of this work could not be successfully completed due to the similarity of performance between ICC and conventional concrete using test methods included in the Life-365 prediction software. Preliminary visual survey results of the ICC and conventional concrete bridge deck indicate similar performance, with cracks evident after several months likely attributable to structural and construction issues. Future visual surveys to quantify performance, along with more reliable cost information on ICC, should facilitate a cost-benefit analysis in the future.

# 6. VALUE OF RESEARCH FINDINGS and RECOMMENDATIONS

# **6.1 Value of Research Findings**

Findings of this study confirmed that use of ICC should support enhanced durability performance of North Carolina concrete mixtures. Durability performance advantages would be enhanced if used with fly ash in concrete infrastructure. Adding ICC to the types of mixtures utilized by NCDOT should have positive long-term economic impacts. These will be the result of longer lasting concrete components, as well as reduced MR&R costs. One of the performance management goals of the Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP-21) is infrastructure condition. Implementation of ICC will help NCDOT exhibit activity towards this goal.

As part of the pilot project included in this study, a contractor, concrete supplier, and NCDOT division personnel gained experience in construction of an ICC bridge deck. Stakeholder interviews confirmed that use of ICC should not present substantial technical challenges to suppliers, and placing/finishing crews should not be adversely impacted. Specifications developed as part of this work will provide guidance to contractors to ensure the performance both fresh and cured properties of ICC, and should allow NCDOT to immediately implement ICC as an option or a specified material for upcoming projects.

### 6.2 Recommendations

It is recommended that NCDOT promote use of ICC in future bridge deck projects. Implementation should focus in locations where concrete suppliers have technical staff willing and capable of supporting the development, testing, and QC. Additionally, the supplier should be made aware that ICC is specified for use prior to bidding, so that appropriate cost data can be obtained and utilized. Ensuring that the concrete supplier is aware that the project includes ICC prior to bidding should also assist in ensuring that the logistical challenges associated with use of an additional material (prewetted LWA) are addressed in an economical fashion. Recommendations for future work include the following:

- Use of LWA1 at substitution rates computed by the ACI (2013) approach are significantly higher than the 30 to 35% utilized by many SHAs. However, the benefits of reduced autogenous shrinkage were observed in laboratory mortar mixtures when the replacement rate of 56%, which was empirically determined to supply adequate moisture for curing, was used. It is suggested that further study of ICC at this increased replacement rate be performed. Of note, the unit weight of the concrete should be monitored to ensure that the design provisions for lightweight concrete (below 135 pcf) would need to be utilized.
- Findings from future evaluation of the pilot project should allow completion of a cost-benefit analysis.
- Use of prewetted LWA in VHES LMC mixtures provided workability and (perceived) work-time advantages. Since this type of overlay occasionally experiences construction challenges and early age cracking, use of prewetted LWA in these types of mixtures should be further explored.

# 7. IMPLEMENTATION AND TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER PLAN

The findings of this research study support use of ICC in bridge decks, as well as other applications. The specification provisions developed as part of this project could be utilized immediately for construction of ICC in bridge decks. Similar field implementation efforts using ICC in other types of concrete elements such as pavements, conventional LMC, and VHES LMC could provide confidence in the constructability of, and benefits of use of ICC in these types of infrastructure projects. If NCDOT moves forward in specifying ICC for future North Carolina construction, the research team can provide feedback to stakeholders as requested.

<b>Research Product 1</b>	Laboratory test data confirming the benefits ICC in Class AA and pavement mixtures.
Suggested User	Structures Management Unit, Pavement Design & Collection Unit, Materials & Tests Unit
<b>Recommended Use</b>	This information could be used to support decisions to specify ICC in future projects.
Recommended	None recommended at this time.
Training	

<b>Research Product 2</b>	Specification to support construction of ICC.
Suggested User	Structures Management Unit, Materials & Tests Unit, Construction Unit, and Pavement
	Design & Collection Unit
<b>Recommended Use</b>	This specification could be utilized immediately to support implementation of ICC in future
	projects. Bridge deck projects are the focus of this specification, but it could be modified
	for use in other types of projects such as overlays and/or pavements.
Recommended	None recommended at this time.
Training	

Research Product 3	Laboratory test data indicating fly ash provides significant durability enhancements in
	Class AA mixtures
Suggested User	Pavement Management Unit, Structures Management Unit and Materials & Tests Unit
Recommended Use	Information contained in this database could serve as reference data for evaluation of concrete mixtures and/or test methods in future work. Data could also be used to supplement additional databases on maintained by the Materials and Tests Unit.
Recommended Training	None recommended at this time.

<b>Research Product 4</b>	Digital database of test results from laboratory testing
Suggested User	Structures Management Unit, Materials & Tests Unit, and Pavement Design & Collection
	Unit
<b>Recommended Use</b>	This information could be utilized to supplement other data from Materials & Tests unit or
	other sources to support design, construction, and decision making.
Recommended	None recommended at this time.
Training	

<b>Research Product 5</b>	Surface resistivity measurements of a variety of North Carolina concrete bridge and
	pavement mixtures.
Suggested User	Materials & Tests Unit
<b>Recommended Use</b>	Surface resistivity tests results have been shown to strongly correlate with results of ASTM
	C1202 RCPT results by this study and others. Surface resistivity measurements could be
	utilized to specify more durable concrete and to evaluate the durability of existing concrete.
Recommended	If surface resistivity is integrated into procedures utilized by the Materials & Tests Unit,
Training	minimal training on the device would be required. AASHTO standard T 358-17 can be
	used as guidance for use of the surface resistivity meter in the laboratory setting. UNC
	Charlotte personnel are working to implement technology transfer and training as part of
	NCDOT RP 2019-41.

<b>Research Product 6</b>	Super Air Meter (SAM) tests of a variety of North Carolina concrete pavement mixtures.
Suggested User	Materials & Tests Unit
<b>Recommended Use</b>	The SAM device has been shown to be useful in evaluating the potential freeze-thaw
	durability of a concrete mixture prior to being placed. This data can be used in the ongoing
	evaluation of this test device for use in North Carolina.
Recommended	This test is outlined in AASHTO TP 118, and online training videos are available. UNC
Training	Charlotte personnel are working to implement technology transfer and training as part of
_	NCDOT RP 2019-41.

# 8. REFERENCES

# Note: References listed below are cited in the body of the report. A full list of references utilized to support this work is provided at the end of Appendix A, which contains the complete Literature Review for this project.

- American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials. (2017). AASHTO Standard PP 84-17, "Standard Practice for Developing Performance Engineered Concrete Pavement Mixtures." Washington DC.
- American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials. (2015). AASHTO Standard T 309 "Standard Method of Test for Temperature of Freshly Mixed Portland Cement Concrete." Washington, DC.
- American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (2015). AASHTO Standard T 336, "Standard Method of Test for Coefficient of Thermal Expansion of Hydraulic Cement Concrete. Washington, DC.
- American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (2017). AASHTO Standard T 358-17, "Standard Method of Test for Surface Resistivity Indication of Concrete's Ability to Resist Chloride Ion Penetration." Washington, DC.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2013). ASTM Standard C33. "Standard Test Method for Concrete Aggregates." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA. ASTM C39
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C39. "Standard Test Method for Compressive Strength of Cylindrical Concrete Specimens." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2018). ASTM Standard C78. "Standard Test Method for Flexural Strength of Concrete (Using Simple Beam with Third-Point Loading." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C138. "Standard Test Method for Density (Unit Weight), Yield, and Air Content (Gravimetric) of Concrete." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2012). ASTM Standard C143. "Standard Test Method for Slump of Hydraulic-Cement Concrete." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2015). ASTM Standard C150. "Standard Specification for Portland Cement." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C157. "Standard Test Method for Length Change of Hardened Hydraulic-Cement Mortar and Concrete." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA. ASTM C231
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C231. "Standard Test Method for Air Content of Freshly Mixed Concrete by the Pressure method." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C469. "Standard Test Method for Static Modulus of Elasticity and Poisson's Ratio of Concrete in Compression." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2015). ASTM Standard C666. "Standard Test Method for Resistance of Concrete to Rapid Freezing and Thawing." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2017). ASTM Standard C1157. "Standard Performance Specification for Hydraulic Cement." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C1012. "Standard Test Method for Length Change of Hydraulic-Cement Mortars Exposed to a Sulfate Solution." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2009). ASTM Standard C1581. "Standard Test Method for Determining Age at Cracking and Induced Tensile Stress Characteristics of Mortar and Concrete under Restrained Shrinkage." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2017). ASTM Standard C1202. "Standard Test Method for Electrical Indication of Concrete's Ability to Resist Chloride Ion Penetration." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2014). ASTM Standard C1260. "Standard Test Method for Potential Alkali Reactivity of Aggregates (Mortar-Bar Method)." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2013). ASTM Standard C1567. "Standard Test Method for Determining the Potential Alkali-Silica Reactivity of Combinations of Cementious Materials and Aggregate (Accelerated Mortar-Bar Method." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO). (2012). "LRFD Bridge Design Specifications." Washington, DC.
- American Concrete Institute (2014a). Guide for Structural Lightweight Aggregate Concrete. ACI 213R-14. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2014b). ACI 318-14, Building Code Requirements for Structural Concrete and Commentary. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2016). Guide to External Curing of Concrete. ACI 308R-16. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2013). ACI (308-213) R-13. Report on Internally Cured Concrete Using Pre-wetted Absorptive Lightweight Aggregate. Farmington Hills, MI.
- Ardeshirilajimi, A., Wu, D., Chaunsali, P., Mondal, P. Chen, Y.T., Rahman, M.M., Ibrahim, A., Lindquist, W., Hindi, R. (2016). Bridge Decks: Mitigation of Cracking and Increased Durability. Report No. FHWA-ICT-16-016, ISSN: 0197-9191.

- Babcock, A., and Taylor, P. (2015). "Impacts of Internal Curing on Concrete Properties: Literature Review." National Concrete Pavement Technology Center, Iowa State University, Ames, IA.
- Barrett, T. J., Miller, A. E., and Weiss, W. J. (2015). Documentation of the INDOT Experience and Construction of the Bridge Cecks Containing Internal Curing, in 2013 Joint Transportation Research Program Publication No. FHWA/IN/JTRP-2015/10). Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN.
- Bentur, A., Igarashi, S.-I., and Kovler, K. (2001). Prevention of Autogenous Shrinkage in High Strength Concrete by Internal Curing Using Wet Lightweight Aggregates. Cement and Concrete Research, 31(11), 1587-1591.
- Bentz, D.P. (2009a). "Influence of Internal Curing Using Lightweight Aggregates on Interfacial Transition Zone Percolation and Chloride Ingress in Mortars," Cement and Concrete Composites, 31, 285-289.
- Bentz, D.P. (2009b). "Early age Cracking: Causes, Measurements, and Mitigation," National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST). http://concrete.nist.gov/lwagg.html (Accessed June 12, 2018).
- Bentz, D. P., Weiss, J. W. (2011). Internal Curing: A 2010 State-of-the-Art Review. National Institute of Standards and Technology, Report No. NISTIR 7765. Gaithersburg, MD.
- Bentz, D. P., Lura, P., and Roberts, J. W. (2005). "Mixture Proportioning for Internal Curing." Concrete International, 27 (2), 35-40.
- Bentz, D.P., and Snyder, K.A. (1999). "Protected Paste Volume in Concrete. Extension to Internal Curing Using Saturated Lightweight Fine Aggregate," Cement and Concrete Research, 29, 1863-1867.
- Byard, B.E., and Schindler, A.K. (2010). Cracking tendency of lightweight concrete. Highway Research Center, Auburn University, Auburn, AL.
- Castro, J., Keiser, L., Golias, M., and Weiss, J. (2011). Absorption and Desorption Properties of Fine Lightweight Aggregate for Application to Internally Cured Concrete Mixtures, Cement and Concrete Composites, 33 (10), 1001-1008.
- Cusson, D. and Hoogeveen, T. (2008). Internal curing of high-performance concrete with pre-soaked fine lightweight aggregate for prevention of autogenous shrinkage cracking. Cement and Concrete Research, 38(6), 757-765.
- Cusson, D., Lounis, Z., and Daigle, L. (2010). "Benefits of Internal Curing on Service Life and Life-Cycle Cost of High-Performance Concrete Bridge Decks – A Case Study," Cement and Concrete Composites, 32(5), 339-350.
- Cusson, D., and Margeson, J. (2010). Development of low-shrinkage high-performance concrete with improved durability. In: Concrete Under Severe Conditions. Taylor & Francis Group, London.
- Delatte, N. and Cleary, J. (2008). "Implementation of Internal Curing in Transportation Concrete." Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board, 2070, 1-7.
- Friggle, T. and Reeves, D. (2008). Internal Curing of Concrete Paving Laboratory and Field Experiences. ACI SP-256, 71-80. American Concrete Institute, Farmington Hills, MI.
- Guthrie, W.S. and Yaede, J.M. (2013). "Internal Curing of Concrete Bridge Decks in Utah: Preliminary Evaluation." Proceedings of the 92<sup>nd</sup> Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC.
- Henkensiefken, R. (2008). Internal Curing in Cementitious Systems Made Using Saturated Lightweight Aggregate. Master's Thesis. The Department of Civil Engineering. Purdue University.
- Henkenseifken, R., Bentz, D., Nantung, T., and Weiss, J. (2009). "Volume Change and Cracking in Internally Cured Mixtures Made with Saturated Lightweight Aggregate under Sealed and Unsealed Conditions," Cement and Concrete Composites, 31, 427-437.
- Hoff, G.C. (2003). "Internal Curing of Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates" Theodore Bremner Symposium on High-Performance Lightweight Concrete, Eds. J.P. Ries and T.A. Holm, Proceedings of the 6th CANMET/ACI International Conference on Durability of Concrete, Thessalonika, Greece, 185-204.
- Indiana Department of Transportation (2015). Indiana Testing Method 222, "Specific Gravity Factor and Absorption of Lightweight Fine Aggregate.
- Jones, W., House, M., and Weiss, J. (2014). Internal Curing of High Performance Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates and Other Techniques, Research Report 2014-3, Colorado Department of Transportation.
- Kovler, K., Souslikov, A., and Bentur, A. (2004). Pre-soaked lightweight aggregates as additives for internal curing of highstrength concretes. Cement, Concrete, and Aggregates, 26(2).
- Miller, A.E., Barrett, T.J., Zander, A.R., and Weiss, W.J. (2014). "Using a Centrifuge to Determine Moisture Properties of Lightweight Fine Aggregate for Use in Internal Curing," ASTM Advances in Civil Engineering Materials 3(1), 142-157.
- Neville, A. M. (2011). Properties of Concrete. Pitman Books. Great Britain.
- New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT). (2008). Test Method NY 703-19E. Moisture Content of Lightweight Fine Aggregate.
- New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT). (2009). Section 557, Internal Curing Specification.
- Rao, C. and Darter, M.I. (2013). Evaluation of Internally Cured Concrete for Paving Applications. Final Report..
- Roberts, J.W. (2004). "Improving Concrete Pavements through Internal Curing." Presented at Open Session, American Concrete Institute Annual Convention, April 23, 2002.
- Roberts, J.W. (2005). "Current and Future Trends in the Application of Internal Curing of Concrete." In: Self-Desiccation and its Importance in Concrete Technology." Edited by Persson, B., Bentz, D., and Nilsson, L-O. Lund Institute of Technology, Lund University, Sweden, 197-209.

- Rupnow, T.D., Icenogle, P.J. (2011). Evaluation of Surface Resistivity Measurments as an Alternative to the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test for Quality Assurance and Acceptance.
- Schlitter, J., Henkensiefken, R., Castro, J., Raoufi, K., and Weiss, J. (2010). Development of Internally Cured Concrete for Increased Service Life, Final Report, FHWA/IN/JTRP-2010/10, Joint Transportation Research Program.
- Speck, J., (2018). "Internal Curing Using Prewetted Lightweight Aggregates: "The Best Thing Since Water-Cement Ratio." Presented to Minnesota Concrete Council, May 17, 2018.
- Streeter, D.A., Wolfe, W.H., Vaughn, R.E. (2012). Field Performance of Internally Cured Concrete Bridge Decks In New York State. ACI SP-290. American Concrete Institute, Farmington Hills, Michigan.
- Streeter, D.A. (2012). Internal Curing Concrete New York Experience. Presentation at the 91<sup>st</sup> Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board. Washington, DC.
- Transportation Research Board (TRB), Basic Research and Emerging Technologies Related to Concrete Committee (2006). "Control of Cracking in Concrete: State of the Art.: Transportation Research Circular E-C107.
- Villarreal, V.H., and Crocker, D.A. (2007). "Better Pavements through Internal Hydration, Concrete International," 29(2), 32-36.
- West Virginia Department of Transportation (2016). "Section 601: Structural Concrete Internal Curing."
- Wolf, W. H., (2008). "Lightweight Concrete Bridge Deck Performance in Severe Climates." 2008 Concrete Bridge Conference, Federal Highway Administration, National Concrete Bridge Council, Missouri Department of Transportation, American Concrete Institute.

# **APPENDICES**

# FOR FINAL REPORT

North Carolina Department of Transportation Research Project No. 2016-06

Internal Curing of Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates

By

Tara L. Cavalline, Ph.D., P.E. Associate Professor

Brett Q. Tempest, Ph.D., P.E. Associate Professor

Jacob W. Leach Graduate Research Assistant

Ross A. Newsome Graduate Research Assistant

Gregory D. Loflin Graduate Research Assistant

Mark J. Fitzner Graduate Research Assistant

University of North Carolina at Charlotte 9201 University City Boulevard Charlotte, NC 28223

May 2019

# **APPENDIX A – LITERATURE REVIEW AND REFERENCES**

# A.1 Motivation for Study and Research Needs

The necessity of, and benefits from, traditional "external" curing have been understood for many years. Curing provisions that maintain adequate moisture and temperature conditions for a sufficient duration to allow the concrete achieve the desired properties is essential. Inadequate curing results in cessation of hydration, and loss of moisture that can lead to cracking (Weiss et al. 2012). External curing methods include tactics to supply additional moisture to replace moisture lost to hydration and evaporation, sealing in the mix water, and applying moisture and heat to accelerate hydration (ACI 2016). Fogging, sprinkling, and application of wet coverings, plastic sheeting, and membrane compounds are commonly utilized methods of external curing (NRMCA 2000, Kosmatka and Wilson 2016).

In recent years, studies have shown that providing reservoirs of additional water inside concrete can be used to facilitate hydration or replace moisture lost due to evaporation or self-desiccation, which can lead to early-age cracking (Bentz and Weiss 2011). This method, known as internal curing, is defined by ACI "the use of absorptive materials in the mixture that supplement the standard curing practices by supplying moisture via internal reservoirs to the interior of the concrete (ACI 2013)." A variety of materials possess the characteristics necessary to support internal curing, including prewetted lightweight aggregate (LWA), prewetted crushed returned concrete fines, superabsorbent polymers, or prewetted wood fibers and absorbent limestone aggregates (ACI 2013). For this study, prewetted LWA were utilized to facilitate internal curing. Therefore, for this literature review, focus is placed on use of LWA for internal curing of concrete.

Internally cured concrete mixtures using prewetted LWA have been shown to provide a number of performance benefits over comparable conventional mixtures (Babcock and Taylor 2015). Internal curing can significantly reduce or eliminate plastic shrinkage (Schlitter et al. 2010) and autogenous shrinkage (Bentur et al. 2001, Kovler et al. 2004, Cusson and Hoogeveen 2010, Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016), reducing cracking potential. Internally cured concrete containing LWA has a lower modulus of elasticity, which has also been linked to reduced cracking tendency (Wolf 2008, Byard and Schindler 2010). Compressive strength (Byard and Schindler 2010) and flexural strength (Roberts 2004 and 2005) of these mixtures can be increased. Durability performance improvements associated with internally cured mixtures using prewetted LWA include: reduced slab warping (Wei and Hansen 2008), reduced chloride permeability (Bentz 2009, Cusson and Margeson 2010), and enhanced freeze-thaw resistance (Cusson and Margeson 2010). Other benefits are associated with the reduced unit weight of internally cured concrete using prewetted LWA. Structural deadloads are decreased, which can reduce the required sizes of other structural members. Fuel savings for lowered hauling loads could also provide sustainability benefits (Villarreal and Crocker 2007).

Due to the tendency of suppliers to prewet lightweight aggregates prior to batching, internally cured concrete has been inadvertently utilized over the last hundred years in many conventional lightweight concrete mixtures. However, until recently, the internal curing technology has not been intentionally incorporated into concrete mixtures at the proportioning stage (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Over the last two decades, the benefits that could be gained through the relatively simple-to-implement technology of internally cured concrete has become more apparent. Several state highway agencies (SHAs), including those serving Texas, Colorado, Utah, Illinois, Indiana, Ohio, Virginia, West Virginia, and New York, have performed projects that utilize internally cured concrete. Research has shown that benefits of internally cured concrete exist (Bentz and Weiss 2011, ACI 2013, Rao and Darter 2013, Delatte et al. 2007, and others). However, many SHAs including NCDOT, require independent verification of these benefits using locally sourced materials and commonly utilized mixture designs, as well as cost and constructability assessments, before choosing to implement or otherwise specify internally cured concrete performance, specifications, and field experiences from other states.

It is important to clarify that the mixture design and material properties of concrete are not the only factors contributing to cracking and other distresses. Factors that are generally accepted to be influential in concrete cracking include: structural design, concrete mixture design, materials used in the concrete mixture, and construction practices including placing, finishing and curing (TRB 2006). A discussion on distresses due to the design or construction of concrete is not presented as part of this literature review. Focus is placed, rather, on the concrete mixture design and material properties of concrete, particularly characteristics which lead to increased (or decreased) potential for cracking.

#### A.2 Overview of Internal Curing

#### A.2.1 Mechanisms

While traditional curing is commonly specified in concrete construction, it is an additional step that is sometimes overlooked or is performed inadequately (Weiss et al. 2012). Traditional curing is performed through one or some combination of the following three methods. The first method is to maintain the presence of mixing water in the concrete during the early hardening period by use of ponding, spraying or saturated wet coverings. Another method is to reduce the loss of mixing water from the surface of the concrete by either covering it with impervious paper or plastic sheets or by use of membrane-forming curing compounds. The last method of traditional curing occurs during cold weather and is performed by supplying heat and additional moisture to the surface of the concrete by use of heating coils, steam, or electrically heated pads or blankets (ACI 2016).

Adequate curing of the concrete is important to prevent two primary negative consequences. First, without the availability of adequate moisture, the hydration reactions for cement slow and ultimately stop, limiting strength development and producing a more permeable final product. Secondly, the loss of water causes concrete to shrink and, if restrained, the concrete develops stresses that may lead to cracking (Weiss et al. 2012). Cracking is dependent upon two factors: differential volume changes (shrinkage) and restraint to movement (ACI 2013). Sufficient curing is essential to reducing permeability and preventing early-age cracking, ultimately extending service life and yielding low maintenance costs (Delatte and Cleary 2008, Cusson et al. 2010). In mixtures typically used for slabs-on-grade, research has also shown that internal curing can reduce warping (Wei and Hanson 2008).

A diagram illustrating the comparison between external and internal curing is provided in Figure A.1. It can be seen in the diagram that the effectively cured zone is significantly higher in the internally cured concrete, and concrete throughout the element (not just near the surface) benefits from the presence of additional moisture. Also, it is noted that internally cured concrete is also cured conventionally (externally) and that internal curing should be performed in addition to external curing, not as a substitution.



Figure A.1: Comparison of external and internal curing (Castro et al. 2011)

Since the curing of concrete highly influences its final mechanical properties and durability performance, it is important to accurately predict how much water is required for curing. The amount of water necessary for curing is dependent upon many factors such as absorption capacities, desorption isotherms, evaporation, and saturation states (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Concrete mixtures with relatively low water-to-cementitious materials content ratios (w/cm of 0.36 or less) have a higher likelihood of the mixing water not satisfying the curing requirements (Bentz et al. 2005). Powers et al. (1959) also noted that in concrete with a w/cm of 0.42 or less, dependent of the capillary pores by the products of

hydration severely limits the amount of external water that can reach unhydrated cement particles. Similarly, external surface curing has limited effectiveness after a few days beyond the cure affected zone which is typically the outer 0.2 to 0.3 in. (4 to 8 mm) at the surface of the concrete (Bentz and Weiss 2011).

High strength concrete mixtures typically utilize low w/cm ratios and higher cement contents to develop higher strength. These types of mixtures are becoming more popular in highway concrete projects due to their ability to rapidly gain strength and to potentially provide a reduction in structure weight due to requiring smaller supporting members. However, these high-performance concrete mixtures for bridge-deck applications have shown to develop shrinkage-related cracking (Wei and Hansen 2008). Therefore, many researchers and state highway agencies have thought the benefits of internal curing are ideal for these types of concrete mixtures.

Over the past 50 years, portland cement has become finer and contains higher contents of tricalcium silicate and alkalis (Bentz 2007). These changes have led to generally faster hydrating cements that produce much of their strength in only a few days (ACI 2013). Concretes that are made with these cements tend to be more prone to early-age cracking due to their increased heat of hydration and increased autogenous strains and stresses (ACI 2013 and others). To compensate for these negative effects, more moisture needs to be supplied internally to fully hydrate the cement paste and provide saturated conditions. According to Bentz and Weiss (2011), "...for each pound of tricalcium silicate (the primary component of cement) that reacts completely during hydration, we need to supply 0.07 lb. of extra curing water to maintain saturated conditions."

Saturated conditions effectively refer to a state of 100% humidity within the concrete. As the chemical process of hydration between water and cement begins, the products of hydration occupy less volume than the reacting materials (ACI 2013). This difference in volume produces a net chemical shrinkage that increases proportionally with the degree of hydration. After initial setting, the chemical shrinkage creates vapor-filled pores within the microstructure unless curing water is available to maintain saturation (ACI 2013). If curing water is not available, the internal humidity of the concrete will fall below 100% indicating that saturation conditions are not being maintained. This is known as self-desiccation.

At this point, if internal curing reservoirs are available and well-dispersed, the water within the reservoirs will be desorbed into the cement paste via capillary suction, effectively restoring the internal humidity of the concrete to 100% indicating saturated conditions (Weber and Reinhardt 2003). As new hydration products form, the capillary pores will be further reduced in size, further increasing the capillary suction and drawing more moisture from the LWA reservoirs (Weber and Reinhardt 2003). Fortunately, the size of the pores within the LWA are typically much larger than the capillary pores within the paste microstructure, promoting hydration of numerous cement particles from the same water reservoir. This system is beneficial to the hydration of concrete, much like a well-dispersed system of structured entrained air voids is beneficial to protecting concrete in freezing-and-thawing conditions (Bentz and Snyder 1999). A more detailed analysis is performed on the characteristics of the aggregates before proportioning materials for internally cured concrete.

#### A.2.2 Materials

The benefits of internal curing can be utilized throughout a variety of materials including prewetted LWAs, prewetted crushed returned concrete fines, superabsorbent polymers (SAP), perlite, and prewetted wood fibers (Byard and Schindler 2010, Bentz and Weiss 2011). Each of these materials are able to provide an internal source of available moisture to replace that consumed by chemical shrinkage during hydration, however, several do not provide structural strength to the mixture (Byard and Schindler 2010). Prewetted manufactured LWAs provide both internal curing benefits, as well as structural capacity, and are therefore the subject of this literature review and study.

Most LWA is produced from materials such as clay, shale or slate. To produce LWA using these materials, the raw material is heated to high temperatures (in the range of 2000°F) until it expands to roughly twice the original volume (Holm and Ries 2007). One of the benefits of LWA when considering it for use in internally cured concrete are the relatively large sizes of the pores within the LWA created through the heating and expansion process. These pores, when saturated, are capable of storing water during the initial curing of concrete and slowly release it to supply either additional hydration of the cement paste or water replacement for evaporation or self-desiccation (Delatte et al. 2007).

In theory, internally curing concrete through the use of prewetted LWA seems relatively straightforward. However, in practice, the mechanical properties of LWAs can widely vary across different manufacturers. To determine the mixture proportions for internally cured concrete mixtures, information about the specific gravity, water absorption and water desorption properties of the LWA is needed (Castro et al. 2011). Not only do properties of LWAs vary between manufacturers, but the determination of the required desorption characteristics supporting release of moisture are not easy to obtain accurately. This is because LWAs have expansive networks of pore connectivity that vary widely among different LWA manufacturers. Quantifying this porosity is critical for determining the water that can be absorbed (and later released)

by the LWA (Castro et al. 2011). This absorbed water does not influence the porosity of the paste during the setting of the concrete and therefore does not alter the water to cement ratio of the concrete.

Typically, when determining absorption properties of LWAs, absorption values are reported with a specific soaking duration length. This is because LWA can continue to absorb water for days and weeks due to the extensive pore connectivity within the material. Typically a 24, 48 or 72 hour absorption value is reported for LWAs. Therefore, the commonly used term SSD (saturated surface dry) is not appropriate to use when describing LWAs because they have typically not reached full saturation within the 24, 48 or 72 hour time frame. Therefore, for internal curing purposes, the term prewetted LWA is used instead of SSD LWA. To illustrate the differences in LWAs by manufacturer, Holm et al. (2004) reported 24 hour absorption values for roughly a dozen different lightweight fine aggregates, ranging from 5 and 25% absorption by mass of dry aggregate. According to Castro et al. (2011), expanded slate LWAs typically have a 24 hour absorption between 10 and 20%, and expanded clay LWAs typically have a 24 hour absorption between 15 and 30%. The absorption capacity also varies with gradation of the aggregate as the larger the size of the aggregate the more porous space becomes inaccessible for water molecules (Henkensiefkin 2008). This significant difference in absorption percentages clearly justifies the detailed characterization of the LWA prior to mix proportioning for ICC.

In addition to characterizing the absorption properties of the LWA prior to use as an internal curing agent, it is of similar importance to verify the aggregate's ability to release the absorbed moisture to the surrounding hydrating cement paste. This process is referred to as desorption, and each LWA will possess a different desorption isotherm (Castro et al. 2011). Desorption of the moisture within the LWA can occur at high relative humidities, such as those present during the early ages of hardened concrete. The absorbed moisture is released as the internal humidity of the concrete drops below 100% to enhance and maximize the hydration of cement (ACI 2013). Unlike absorption rates, which differ widely among LWAs, desorption rates are virtually identical among LWAs with most desorbing at least 97% of their moisture at 94% or greater relative humidity (Henkensiefken et al. 2009). Castro et al. (2011) tested fifteen different LWAs to determine their ability to desorb absorbed moisture. Ideally, the LWA will release most of its absorbed moisture at a high relative humidity (93% or higher). The expanded shale, slate and clay aggregates tested all desorbed between 85% and 98% of their absorbed moisture at 93% relative humidity (Castro et al. 2011). The moisture must be readily transported into the paste matrix in order to be effective (Kovler et al. 2004). It is noted by Castro et al. (2011) that each of the aggregates tested exhibited what can be considered 'good desorption behavior.' Using a NIST-developed model, research by Henkensifeken et al. (2008) indicated that even at low LWA replacement levels, internal curing moisture could be assumed to protect most of the paste volume if the moisture could travel 1.0 mm. More impermeable mixtures could require higher LWA replacement rates to provide similar paste protection.

As mentioned previously, LWAs are generally classified into three categories: expanded slate LWAs, expanded shale LWAs and expanded clay LWAs. In North Carolina, expanded slate LWA and expanded shale LWA are commonly used in concrete construction. While the two materials have similar appearances, they are fundamentally different. Shale is a sedimentary rock while slate is a metamorphic rock formed from shale. Slate is considered much more durable than shale due to the metamorphic process it undergoes. Shale is the softer of the two and is more similar to clay (Holm and Ries 2007). Expanded shales tend to have a higher absorptive capacity than expanded slates. However, both materials have been demonstrated to provide sufficient performance as an internal curing agent in ICC (Castro et al. 2011, Rao and Darter 2013).

#### A.2.3 Methods

Three primary factors influence the effectiveness of internal curing, 1) the volume of water required from the LWA, 2) the ability of the LWA to release that water (desorption), and 3) the distribution of the LWA within the mixture (Henkensiefken 2009, Babcock and Taylor 2015). In relatively early research in this area, Philleo (1991) recommended the replacement of normal weight fines with saturated lightweight fines. The use of fine LWA as the internal curing agent results in a final product that thoroughly distributes the internal curing reservoirs, as described in research by Henkensiefken (2008). The use of coarse LWA for internal curing purposes results in a microstructure similar to diagram (a) in Figure A.2. Assuming that the moisture available within the aggregate can move approximately 2 mm into the surrounding paste, only a small portion of the paste is protected by internal curing. Using fine LWA as the internal curing agent on the other hand results in diagram (b) in Figure A.2. The moisture reservoirs are now much more evenly distributed within the paste microstructure resulting in roughly 100% protection of the paste.



Figure A.2: Spatial distribution of coarse LWA vs. fine LWA (Henkensiefken 2008)

This is the most commonly utilized method, since use of fine aggregate maximizes the dispersion of the internal curing agent, and consequently the volume of affected paste (Henkensiefkin 2008). Other state agencies utilize a replacement of both normal weight coarse and fine aggregate with saturated lightweight intermediate aggregate (Villareal and Crocker 2007). Traditional lightweight coarse aggregate. The coarse LWA is saturated in these instances so that it does not absorb mix water from the paste rather than for internal curing purposes.

Any quantity of additional water available to facilitate internal curing will provide benefits to the surrounding cement paste. However, from a mixture proportioning standpoint, a procedure to determine the amount of LWA to provide adequate (or optimal) moisture to support internal curing is required. Bentz and Snyder (1999) developed a relationship between the water demand of the hydrating mixture and the supply that is readily available from the internal reservoirs of the LWA. The relationship is expressed below and will be subsequently referred to as Equation A.1.

$$C_f \times CS \times \alpha_{max} = S \times \Phi_{LWA} \times M_{LWA} \tag{A.1}$$

The left-hand side of the equation represents the water demand of the hydrating mixture and is composed of the cement (or binder) factor of the concrete mixture, C<sub>f</sub>, the chemical shrinkage of the binder at 100% reaction, CS, and the expected maximum degree of reaction for the binder,  $\alpha_{max}$ , ranging from 0 to 1. The right-hand side of the equation represents the water supplied from the internal reservoirs and is a product of the saturation level relative to a quantified 'prewetted' condition, S, the measured sorption capacity of the internal reservoirs in the prewetted condition,  $\Phi_{LWA}$ , and the mass of saturated LWA required to meet the water demand, M<sub>LWA</sub>. Nomographs have been developed to aid in internally cured concrete mixture designs incorporating LWA (Bentz 2009). Example nomographs in both SI and English units are shown in Figures A.3 and A.4.



Figure A.3: Nomograph in SI units (Bentz 2009)



Figure A.4: Nomograph in English units (Bentz 2009)

Equation A.1 provides only an initial estimate of the LWA required to supply absorbed moisture, as it does not account for a variety of effects that may result in the occurrence of autogenous shrinkage in concrete formulated with prewetted absorptive materials (ACI 2013). ACI 308-213 further explains that some of these effects include an insufficient spatial distribution of the LWA within the concrete microstructure or other strains such as thermal strains or drying shrinkage. For general estimating purposes, it is common to use 0.07 pounds of water per pound of cement for the chemical shrinkage coefficient, CS (Bentz and Snyder 1999, ACI 2013). The expected maximum degree of reaction of the binder,  $\alpha_{max}$ , can be assumed to be 1 if the w/c is equal to or greater than 0.36. Otherwise,  $\alpha_{max}$  is given by [(w/c) / 0.36] for w/c < 0.36. If the water to cement ratio and cement content are known, the water demand of the hydrating mixture (left side of Equation A.1) can easily be determined. Similarly, after a thorough LWA characterization, the available water supply from

the internal reservoirs can be chosen based on the necessary demand. As generally recommended for concrete mixture designs, the importance of trial batching cannot be understated. ACI 208-13 recommends developing a three-point curve to determine adequate LWA replacement rates (2013) for the desired mixture characteristic(s) (ACI 2013).

### A.3 Laboratory Studies on Internal Curing for Highway Concrete

Over the past several decades, a number of studies have been performed to develop and validate the performance of internally cured concrete mixtures for highway concrete. These studies utilize a variety of materials, mixture proportions, and tests methods, and a few of the key findings of laboratory studies supporting this work are summarized in this section.

#### A.3.1 Lightweight Aggregate (LWA) Characteristics

Due to the inherent difference in geographical compositions of aggregates, the natural properties of aggregates differ across regions. The process of manufacturing LWA also varies by production facility, creating an even wider range of LWA properties. Similar to characterizing conventional aggregate characteristics for mixture proportioning, the unit weight, specific gravity and absorption of the LWA should be determined to aid in mixture proportioning. Additional attention should be given to the characteristics of absorption and desorption, for the reasons discussed in Section A.2.2 above.

Optimal use of prewetted LWA as an internal curing agent typically requires that the aggregate be in, or close to, a saturated condition prior to mixing. This condition can be achieved in the laboratory by either the paper towel method prescribed in ASTM C1761 (ASTM 2017) or by the centrifuge method described in Miller et al. (2014), the Indiana Testing Method (ITM) 222 (IDOT 2015)), or the New York State DOT Test Method NY 703-19E (NYSDOT 2008). SSD condition is achieved in the field, far less consistently, through the sprinkling and draining of aggregate stockpiles (NYSDOT 2009). Therefore, as discussed previously in Section 2.1.2, in this thesis, this condition will generally be referred to as the prewetted condition rather than the SSD condition.

It is important to determine the desorption qualities of LWA as this is how the water is transferred from the LWA to the hydrating paste. This is a function of the size of the pores and capillaries of the aggregate. If the pores and capillaries are too small, the release of water is too slow compared to what is required to hydrate the cement paste to the fullest (ACI 2013). For LWA to function successfully as an internal curing reservoir, the pores containing the water must be larger than those in the surrounding cement paste, so that water will preferentially move from the LWA to the hydrating cement (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Therefore, it is important to assess the speed and quantity of water being released from the aggregate. This is done by analyzing the aggregate's desorption characteristics compared to industry standards according to ASTM C1761. Most LWAs possess similar desorption isotherms, 97% or greater but some LWAs do not desorb this magnitude of water at 94% RH and therefore laboratory testing is still recommended (Henkensiefken et al. 2009).

#### A.3.2 Mixture Proportioning

The effectiveness of water from the LWA to hydrate the cement depends primarily on the following factors: the amount of water absorbed in the LWA, the LWA spatial distribution, the LWA pore structure and the strength and shape of the LWA (ACI 2013). Mixture proportioning with ICC is quite similar to conventional concrete with the primary difference being the determination of the quantity of prewetted LWA to be substituted for normalweight fines. It is noted by Lopez et al. (2006, 2008) that the possibility exists of overdosing prewetted LWA. The addition of prewetted LWA in excess of what is needed for internal curing can reduce strength, especially at early ages when effects of the absorptive material are not fully developed as well as when supplementary cementitious materials are used (Bentz and Weiss 2011). Additionally, the amount of lightweight replacement has an effect on concrete's modulus of elasticity. Replacing small amounts of natural sand with lightweight fine aggregate can decrease the modulus of elasticity of the concrete (Hoff 2003), although, a lower modulus of elasticity has been shown to reduce cracking potential in some situations (Neville 2011, ACI 2013). Moderate replacement rates of LWA will also ensure that the concrete unit weight will remain above 135 pcf, eliminating the need for additional structural design considerations (ACI 2014a, 2014b, AASHTO 2012).

If too much prewetted LWA is used, the concrete mixture has more curing water than necessary. Additional water remaining in the pores of the LWA could cause concern in low temperatures, with freeze-thaw damage potentially occurring at early ages (Schlitter et al. 2010). An abundance of LWA within the mixture design may increase the permeability of the hardened concrete (Bentz and Weiss 2011). On the contrary, if an insufficient amount of prewetted LWA is used, especially in low water-to-cement ratio concretes, the effects of internal curing will be diminished. If this is the case, the cement paste

will not be able to fully hydrate leaving concerns for autogenous shrinkage and self-dessication of the concrete (Bentz and Weiss 2011).

Following the LWA characterization and choice of cement content and water-to-cement ratio, the Bentz and Snyder approach can be utilized to determine an exact mass of saturated LWA needed to supply the water demand (ACI 2013). Nomographs provided in Figures A.3 and A.4 show how the recommended amount of LWA varies based on different chemical shrinkage coefficients, cement contents, water-to-cement ratios and absorption percentages of LWA (Bentz 2009). Once a mass of LWA is selected, it replaces the same volume of normal weight fine aggregate within the concrete mixture design. The selected mass of LWA will result in a specific replacement rate. This replacement rate can be adjusted for mixture simplification, as many state agencies tend to do (Bentz and Weiss 2011). For example, the New York State Division of Transportation (NYSDOT) specifies a 30% (by volume) substitution of normal weight fine aggregate with prewetted LWA as well as a minimum LWA absorption of 15% for all internal curing concrete, regardless of LWA selected. Following the replacement ratio determination, mixture proportioning of internally cured concrete can be performed in manner that is similar to mixture proportioning of conventional concrete (Bentz et al. 2005, ACI 2013).

Wei and Hansen (2008) performed laboratory tests on concrete mixtures in Michigan containing 0.35 and 0.45 w/c ratios with 20% and 40% replacement of prewetted LWA for normalweight sand. The researchers found that the mixture with a w/c of 0.35 and 20% replacement did not completely eliminate autogenous shrinkage. However, the mixtures with 0.35 w/c and 40% replacement and 0.45 w/c and 20% replacement sufficiently prevented autogenous shrinkage. Mortar mixtures tested in Illinois were prepared using various amounts of LWA replacement including 0, 13, 25, and 38% substitutions (Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016). The researchers found that as the replacement ratio increased autogenous shrinkage decreased. A 13% replacement slightly increased the compressive strength compared to 0% while 25% and 38% slightly decreased the compressive strength. Significant amounts of laboratory testing have been performed in Indiana regarding internally cured concrete for highway purposes. Through absorption and specific gravity testing of the LWA on the day of batching, INDOT determines an exact amount of prewetted LWA to use in their laboratory concrete mixtures (Barrett et al. 2015). Through this method, researchers can determine the ideal amount of LWA substitution to balance the effects of autogenous shrinkage and compressive strength reduction.

The significant differences in prewetted LWA replacement ratios used across the country in ICC indicate that the benefits of internal curing can be reached using a variety of materials and proportions. However, several key considerations need to be addressed in mixture proportioning when determining the quantity of prewetted LWA for inclusion. One consideration is that high replacement rates of LWA (particularly low unit weight LWA) could reduce the unit weight of the concrete below that of normalweight concrete, typically 135 - 155 pounds per cubic foot (ACI 2014a, ACI 2014b, AASHTO 2012), having implications on structural design. High replacement rates of LWA also have the potential of reducing both the compressive and splitting tensile strength of the concrete mixture (Bentz and Weiss 2011), and tests to confirm adequate mechanical properties should be performed. Finally, the amount of prewetted LWA included in the mixture needs to provide enough moisture within the reservoirs to adequately hydrate the remaining cement particles. When deficient, this can be compensated for by soaking the LWA for a longer period of time than typically recommended 48 - 72 hours (Ardeshirlajimi et al. 2016). In fact, Ardeshirlajimi et al. (2016) state that a 7 day absorption period of the LWA was shown to increase the early-age expansion of concrete mixtures and resulted in a lower net shrinkage at 28 days.

### A.3.3 Internal Curing for Bridge Deck Concrete Mixtures

The NYSDOT has utilized internally cured concrete in many bridge decks, with varying superstructure types, span lengths, and other structural characteristics. Like bridges in many states, those in New York undergo a variety of severe conditions and environments caused by deicing chemicals, coastal conditions, freezing and thawing, wetting and drying, and heating and cooling (Streeter et al. 2012). Internal curing concrete using prewetted LWA has been incorporated into dozens of bridge decks within New York State (Streeter 2017). Due to "bundling" of multiple bridges into single contracts, it is difficult to get an exact number. According to Streeter (2017), NYSDOT has also used ICC in other applications such as precast deck panels, sidewalks, bridge barriers and header repairs all under the premise of reducing cracking potential.

In 2013, INDOT constructed four bridges that utilized internally cured high performance concrete. Associated research studies provide details on LWA testing and characterization, mixture proportioning, laboratory testing and field implementation including sensor equipment embedded in the concrete. Researchers concluded that internal curing of concrete using prewetted LWA reduced early-age autogenous shrinkage by 80% compared to non-internally cured mixtures and estimate that the service life of an ICC bridge deck can triple that of a conventionally cured bridge deck (Barrett et al. 2015).

Four bridges were also constructed in northern Utah, two using conventional concrete and two containing prewetted LWA. Data from embedded sensors was collected as well. Researchers observed a higher moisture content in the internally

cured bridge decks, but an almost identical electrical conductivity – suggesting two types of concrete have similar diffusivity (Guthrie and Yaede 2013). At 28 days, the two types of concretes had similar compressive strengths while the internally cured concretes passed between 2 and 30 percent less current compared to conventional concrete using the RCPT test. After several months, cracking was observed at approximately 0.2 to 0.3 mm in the conventional decks while no visible cracks were found in the internally cured bridge decks.

Colorado also has experience utilizing internal curing concrete for bridge decks in the laboratory. The modified Colorado DOT bridge deck mixtures to be internally cured and focused on comparing fresh, mechanical, freeze-thaw and shrinkage properties. Their results, when comparing ICC to conventional concrete, showed a slightly reduced unit weight (2-6%), a slight increase in compressive strength, reduced MOE (10-20%), and enhanced durability performance in free-thaw testing (Jones et al. 2014). Furthermore, the authors state that ICC minimized autogenous shrinkage, showed improved drying shrinkage performance and reduced the residual stress build up in restrained shrinkage testing. As part of their research, a cost analysis was performed that estimated the initial cost of an ICC bridge deck to be 3 - 10 \$/cy more than conventional concrete but consider this price increase marginal especially when considering the benefits of increased service life and reduced maintenance costs (Jones et al. 2014).

# A.3.4 Internal Curing for Pavement Mixtures

Concrete mixtures typically utilized for rigid pavements typically have a lower cement content than bridge deck concrete mixtures (NCDOT 2012). Pavement mixtures also tend to have lower slump and lower compressive and flexural strengths (NCDOT 2012) than mixtures used for other types of structures. Internal curing technologies have been targeted for potential improvements to the performance of bridge deck concrete as well as pavement concrete in a number of states.

Rao and Darter (2013) have published findings on internally cured concrete for pavement use, and have identified two key benefits: structural longevity and durability. The authors state that structural longevity is improved in ICC due to a small reduction in unit weight, elastic modulus and CTE as well as a small increase in strength (both tensile and compressive). These effects when combined lead to significant positive impact on slab fatigue damage and slab cracking in jointed concrete pavements (Rao and Darter 2013). Durability performance benefits that the authors noticed include reductions in permeability as well as early age shrinkage, plastic shrinkage cracking and long term drying shrinkage. It has also been found that the interfacial transition zone (ITZ) between aggregate and cement paste was improved in ICC pavements that were subjected to freeze-thaw conditions (Peled et al. 2010).

Friggle and Reeves (2008) documented their work with internally cured pavements in Texas. Traditional paving methods were used including a slip-form machine, pavement train, carpet drag and tining, and the researchers do not detail any changes from that of conventional concrete paving. Many benefits were noticed during placement and testing. It is believed, based upon observation, that the LWA provided bleed water throughout the entire finishing and curing process, which significantly improved finishing (Friggle and Reeves 2008). Testing of hardened concrete pavement properties in the field showed internal curing benefits in the pavement including 10% greater shrinkage in the control section at 28 days than the internally cured pavement. A dramatic difference was noticed when crack surveys were performed at approximately 3 months and 1 year. The internally cured pavement had less total cracks, reduced widths of cracks, and increased spacing of cracks. The authors concluded that the use of prewetted LWA in concrete pavement could provide benefits including a reduction of drying shrinkage cracking.

Also in Texas, Villarreal (2008) documented the use of internally cured concrete pavement in construction of an intermodal transfer facility for the Union Pacific Railroad. The rail yard is considered one of the most widely recognized internal curing paving projects using approximately 250,000 cubic yards of concrete. Testing of the concrete showed that the project was quite successful in benefiting from internal curing. Villarreal states, "The slow release of moisture from the LWA to the concrete matrix has resulted in the mitigation or elimination of plastic and drying shrinkage cracking, as well as limiting the effects of self-desiccation." TxDOT also noticed an improvement in compressive strength during testing of specimens of ICC versus conventional concrete. After 8 years of service, the internally cured pavement showed almost no cracking and no measureable curl in a random sampling of 20 slabs on the project (Villareal and Crocker 2007).

# A.3.5 Internal Curing for Latex-Modified Concretes

Latex modified concrete (LMC) is primarily used as a bonded overlay that when hardened can protect bridge decks and other concrete structures. As LMC cures, the latex polymers form internal plastic films that can reduce permeability, reduce modulus of elasticity and increase durability (Choi and Yun 2014). A number of other state highway agencies, including NCDOT, have reported early-age cracking of LMC bridge deck overlays similar to high performance concrete that is not latex modified. Choi and Yun (2014) observed LMC mixtures exhibiting significant early age shrinkage indicating the need for substantial curing. Based upon a review of available literature, research investigating the potential of internal curing to improve cracking resistance in very high early strength LMC was not identified.

# A.4 Field Implementation of Internal Curing

In order to successfully implement internal curing in a field setting, proper preparation of the materials required for internal curing is essential, particularly the prewetted LWA. As mentioned previously, this is typically done through the use of stockpiles and sprinkler systems on site or at the batch plant. However, this process is performed and specified in various ways depending on the state agency. For example, NYSDOT utilizes stockpiles at the batch plant and recommends a "continuous and uniform sprinkle for a minimum of 48 hours." Afterwards, "stockpiles are allowed to drain for 12 to 15 hours immediately prior to use" (Streeter et al. 2012).

Prior to batching, Bentz and Weiss (2011) state that quality control tests must be performed on the aggregate stockpiles prior to mixing to ensure a moisture state as similar to SSD as possible. However, this is considered almost impossible without using methods such as the paper towel test or centrifuge, as the force of gravity will not overcome the force of some of the water to adhere to the surface of the aggregates within the stockpile. This is known as surface moisture and is common among aggregates stored in stockpiles at batch plants. Figure A.5 is a schematic showing the presence of surface moisture on a LWA. LWA at SSD condition containing surface moisture is pictured on the left. If the surface moisture, pictured on the right, is removed, what remains is LWA in SSD condition, pictured in the middle.



Figure A.5: Schematic explaining surface moisture of aggregate (Barrett et al. 2015)

Since the presence of surface moisture within the prewetted LWA stockpile is inevitable, it must be accounted for in the batching stage. Typical values of surface moisture will range from 3% to 20% by weight of prewetted LWA (Barrett et al. 2015). The LWA used in the internally cured bridge deck mixtures placed in Indiana possessed absorption ranges of 18.7% to 20.2% with surface moisture ranging from 6.6% to 9.9%. Surface moisture is accounted for in the batch plant either through the use of ASTM testing procedures, calculations, and manual adjustments to the computers or through sensors placed within the stockpile that monitor the total moisture state and subtract surface moisture from the available mixing water. This procedure, of closely monitoring the moisture condition of the prewetted LWA, is the most critical step to the successful implementation of ICC (Bentz and Weiss 2011, ACI 2013, Barrett et al. 2015, and others).

Many state agencies report no differences in placing and finishing of internally cured concrete, compared to placing and finishing of similar conventional mixtures (Villareal and Crocker 2007, Streeter et al. 2012). Some agencies reported a slight increase in bleed water which made placement easier (Villareal and Crocker 2007, Bentz and Weiss 2011). Researchers, state agencies, and other guidance documents stress that traditional external curing methods (such as curing compounds, wet burlap, and plastic sheeting) should be utilized in addition to internal curing measures (Bentz and Weiss 2011, Streeter et al. 2012, Rao and Darter 2013, ACI 2013).

### **A.4.1 Specification Provisions**

The literature indicates that successful field implementation of ICC has been accomplished through development and implementation of specification provisions and other guidance for stakeholders to utilize. Specification provisions typically included for contractor and batch plant guidance on previous pilot projects include those associated with materials,
mixture proportioning, batching, stockpile management, placement, instrumentation and access (Rao and Darter 2013, Barrett et al. 2015).

Many state agencies tend to simplify the Bentz and Snyder approach (equation A.1) to aid the ready-mix plants with design and field implementation of ICC. This simplification is a key difference between a number of state agencies' approaches to ICC mixture design. For example, NYSDOT and Illinois DOT specify that a 30% replacement of LWA for normalweight fines be utilized, regardless of the absorptive capacity of the LWA or the chosen cement content (Speck 2018). However, NYSDOT also specifies the use of a LWA with a minimum absorption capacity of 15%. Indiana DOT utilizes the Bentz and Snyder approach (Equation 1.1) to compute the LWA replacement, but indicates that in no cases should it be less than 30% of sand by volume (Speck 2018). West Virginia DOT also provides an approach to compute the amount of LWA to be included in the mixture, but states that in no case shall the volume of SSD LWA be less than 25% of the total fine aggregate SSD volume of the entire mix (WVDOT 2016). Louisiana DOTD specifies 225 to 275 pounds of prewetted LWA be used per cubic yard of concrete, with the normalweight sand reduced by the volume of the prewetted LWA added (Speck 2018) In a study evaluating ICC for pavement applications, Rao and Darter (2013) studied ICC pavements with a 30 – 33% LWA replacement for normalweight fine aggregate.

The benefits of laboratory production of concrete (such as controlled environments) are rarely present when transferring to the field. Therefore, specification requirements and other field guidance on methods for pre-wetting of the LWA are critical to the success of internally cured concrete. Therefore, an ICC specification is necessary for the concrete supplier to provide guidance on good batching techniques.

In practice, it has been found that a water sprinkler system works the best to moisture condition the LWA (Streeter et al. 2012, Barrett et al. 2015). The wicking action of the capillaries in the aggregate allow for a more uniform and faster saturation as compared to submerging the aggregates under water (Villareal and Crocker 2007). The key to successful implementation of ICC is to assure proper moisture conditioning of the LWA as without this, additional problems with variable unit weight, slump loss, pumpability and finishability will likely occur (Villareal and Crocker 2007). When the LWA is properly saturated, the pumpability of the concrete remains unaltered (Villareal and Crocker 2007). It is recommended by Villareal that a minimum 5 inch diameter pump line be used.

#### A.4.2 Field Instrumentation Methods and Testing

To validate that the benefits of ICC are being achieved in the field, instrumentation has been placed within bridge decks to monitor internal humidity and moisture as well as strain (Ardeshirilajimi et al. 2016). As mentioned previously, the internal humidity of internally cured concrete should effectively remain near 100% until complete hydration of the cement has occurred. On the contrary, the internal humidity of conventional concrete, especially in bridge deck mixtures with high cementitious contents, should fall below 100% as the cement paste hydrates (Bentz and Weiss 2011).

Commercially available humidity sensors have been utilized in such applications (Nantung 2016). However, other state agencies have reported a high failure rate of these sensors due to their lack of ruggedness when installed into fresh concrete during placement (Rupnow 2017). Therefore, some types of sensors are installed retroactively to avoid the initial impacts associated with concrete placement. For ease of installation of these sensors and to avoid drilling, greased dowels or other "plugs" are prepared and installed at the desired sensor location prior to concrete placement. After initial setting of the concrete, the plugs are removed, the sensors are installed, and the holes are filled with a temporary or permanent repair material (Nantung 2016).

To measure the strain within the bridge deck, vibrating wire strain gauges are commonly tied to the reinforcing steel prior to placement of the concrete. Each gauge has wires running from the gauge to an instrumentation box that is mounted near one of the bridge abutments. The strain observed in the ICC sections of the bridge deck tend to have less magnitude than the strain observed in the conventional concrete sections of the bridge deck. Ardeshirilajimi et al. (2016) performed this strain gage procedure within a bridge deck in Illinois in 2015.

#### A.4.3 Construction Challenges and Lessons Learned

As stated previously, internally cured concrete has been successfully used in the field by other state agencies, and the benefits observed have been well documented. However, some construction challenges and lessons learned have also been documented. Review of the literature indicates that additional construction considerations and challenges vary from state to state and project to project but can be generalized to include the following (ACI 2013, Bentz and Weiss 2011, Barrett et al. 2015):

- Determination of the quantity of prewetted LWA within the concrete mixture to ensure internal curing benefits
- Measuring and accounting for the moisture state of prewetted LWA stockpiles

- Providing adequate guidance to overcome concrete producer and contractor skepticism and resistance to change
- Observing the benefits of ICC in field projects
- Ensuring that cracking due to structural or construction issues does not interfere with the performance evaluation of ICC in the field, and
- Justifying increased initial costs due to addition of manufactured LWA.

#### **A.5 Research Needs**

Extensive research to identify, quantify, and evaluate the benefits of use of ICC have been performed. The research needs for successful implementation of ICC in North Carolina can be broken down into three categories. First is the need to demonstrate that the benefits of ICC can be achieved using locally available materials and bridge and pavement mixture designs commonly used in North Carolina. The second research need is for specifications to guide the implementation of ICC in North Carolina concrete infrastructure. The third research need is the construction and assessment of a pilot project to validate in the field that ICC is a beneficial technology for North Carolina and that adequate specification provisions support this effort.

## A.6 References

- American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO). (2012). "LRFD Bridge Design Specifications." Washington, DC.
- American Concrete Institute (2014a). Guide for Structural Lightweight Aggregate Concrete. ACI 213R-14. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2014b). ACI 318-14, Building Code Requirements for Structural Concrete and Commentary. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2016). Guide to External Curing of Concrete. ACI 308R-16. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Concrete Institute (2013). ACI (308-213) R-13. Report on Internally Cured Concrete Using Pre-wetted Absorptive Lightweight Aggregate. Farmington Hills, MI.
- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). (2017). ASTM Standard C1761. "Standard Specification for Lightweight Aggregate for Internal Curing of Concrete." ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- Ardeshirilajimi, A., Wu, D., Chaunsali, P., Mondal, P. Chen, Y.T., Rahman, M.M., Ibrahim, A., Lindquist, W., Hindi, R. (2016). Bridge Decks: Mitigation of Cracking and Increased Durability. Report No. FHWA-ICT-16-016, ISSN: 0197-9191.
- Babcock, A., and Taylor, P. (2015). "Impacts of Internal Curing on Concrete Properties: Literature Review." National Concrete Pavement Technology Center, Iowa State University, Ames, IA.
- Barrett, T. J., Miller, A. E., and Weiss, W. J. (2015). Documentation of the INDOT Experience and Construction of the Bridge Cecks Containing Internal Curing, in 2013 Joint Transportation Research Program Publication No. FHWA/IN/JTRP-2015/10). Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN.
- Bentur, A., Igarashi, S.-I., and Kovler, K. (2001). Prevention of Autogenous Shrinkage in High Strength Concrete by Internal Curing Using Wet Lightweight Aggregates. Cement and Concrete Research, 31(11), 1587-1591.
- Bentz, D.P., Lura, P., and Roberts, J.W. (2005). "Mixture Proportioning for Internal Curing, Concrete International," 27 (2), 35-40.
- Bentz, D.P. (2007). "Internal Curing of High Performance Blended Cement Mortars," ACI Materials Journal, 104 (4), 408-414.
- Bentz, D.P. (2009a). "Influence of Internal Curing Using Lightweight Aggregates on Interfacial Transition Zone Percolation and Chloride Ingress in Mortars," Cement and Concrete Composites, 31, 285-289.
- Bentz, D.P. (2009b). "Early age Cracking: Causes, Measurements, and Mitigation," National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST). http://concrete.nist.gov/lwagg.html (Accessed June 12, 2018).
- Bentz, D. P., Weiss, J. W. (2011). Internal Curing: A 2010 State-of-the-Art Review. National Institute of Standards and Technology, Report No. NISTIR 7765. Gaithersburg, MD.
- Bentz, D. P., Lura, P., and Roberts, J. W. (2005). "Mixture Proportioning for Internal Curing." Concrete International, 27 (2), 35-40.
- Bentz, D.P., and Snyder, K.A. (1999). "Protected Paste Volume in Concrete. Extension to Internal Curing Using Saturated Lightweight Fine Aggregate," Cement and Concrete Research, 29, 1863-1867.
- Byard, B.E., and Schindler, A.K. (2010). Cracking tendency of lightweight concrete. Highway Research Center, Auburn University, Auburn, AL.
- Castro, J., Keiser, L., Golias, M., and Weiss, J. (2011). Absorption and Desorption Properties of Fine Lightweight Aggregate for Application to Internally Cured Concrete Mixtures, Cement and Concrete Composites, 33 (10), 1001-1008.
- Choi, P. and Yun, K. (2014). "Experimental Analysis of Latex-Solid Content Effect on Early-Age and Autogenous Shrinkage of Very-Early Strength Latex-Modified Concrete." Construction and Building Materials, 65, 396-404.

- Cusson, D. and Hoogeveen, T. (2008). Internal curing of high-performance concrete with pre-soaked fine lightweight aggregate for prevention of autogenous shrinkage cracking. Cement and Concrete Research, 38(6), 757-765.
- Cusson, D., Lounis, Z., and Daigle, L. (2010). "Benefits of Internal Curing on Service Life and Life-Cycle Cost of High-Performance Concrete Bridge Decks – A Case Study," Cement and Concrete Composites, 32(5), 339-350.
- Cusson, D., and Margeson, J. (2010). Development of low-shrinkage high-performance concrete with improved durability. In: Concrete Under Severe Conditions. Taylor & Francis Group, London.
- Delatte, N. and Cleary, J. (2008). "Implementation of Internal Curing in Transportation Concrete." Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board, 2070, 1-7.
- Delatte, N., Mack. E., and Cleary, J. (2007). Evaluation of High Absorptive Materials to Improve Internal Curing of Low Permeability Concrete. Ohio Department of Transportation, Final Report.
- Friggle, T. and Reeves, D. (2008). Internal Curing of Concrete Paving Laboratory and Field Experiences. ACI SP-256, 71-80. American Concrete Institute, Farmington Hills, MI.
- Guthrie, W.S. and Yaede, J.M. (2013). "Internal Curing of Concrete Bridge Decks in Utah: Preliminary Evaluation." Proceedings of the 92<sup>nd</sup> Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC.
- Henkensiefken, R. (2008). Internal Curing in Cementitious Systems Made Using Saturated Lightweight Aggregate. Master's Thesis. The Department of Civil Engineering. Purdue University.
- Henkenseifken, R., Bentz, D., Nantung, T., and Weiss, J. (2009). "Volume Change and Cracking in Internally Cured Mixtures Made with Saturated Lightweight Aggregate under Sealed and Unsealed Conditions," Cement and Concrete Composites, 31, 427-437.
- Hoff, G.C. (2003). "Internal Curing of Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates" Theodore Bremner Symposium on High-Performance Lightweight Concrete, Eds. J.P. Ries and T.A. Holm, Proceedings of the 6th CANMET/ACI International Conference on Durability of Concrete, Thessalonika, Greece, 185-204.
- Holm, T.A., and Ries, J. (2007). "Chapter 2: Manufacturing of ESCS Lightweight Aggregate." Reference Manual for the Properties and Applications of Expanded Shale, Clay and Slate Lightweight Aggregate, Expanded Shale, Clay and Slate Institute, Chicago, IL.
- Indiana Department of Transportation (2015). Indiana Testing Method 222, "Specific Gravity Factor and Absorption of Lightweight Fine Aggregate.
- Jones, W., House, M., and Weiss, J. (2014). Internal Curing of High Performance Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates and Other Techniques, Research Report 2014-3, Colorado Department of Transportation.
- Kosmatka, S.H. and Wilson, M.L. (2016). Design and Control of Concrete Mixtures, 16th edition. Portland Cement Association, Skokie, IL.
- Kovler, K., Souslikov, A., and Bentur, A. (2004). Pre-soaked lightweight aggregates as additives for internal curing of highstrength concretes. Cement, Concrete, and Aggregates, 26(2).
- Lopez, M., Kahn, L.F., and Kurtis, K.E. (2006). "High-Strength Self-Curing Low-Shrinkage Concrete for Pavement Applications," International Journal of Pavement Engineering, 11(5), 333-342.
- Lopez, M., Kahn, L.F., and Kurtis, K.E. (2008). "Effect of Internally Stored Water on Creep of High Performance Concrete," ACI Materials Journal, 105 (3), 265-273.
- Miller, A.E., Barrett, T.J., Zander, A.R., and Weiss, W.J. (2014). "Using a Centrifuge to Determine Moisture Properties of Lightweight Fine Aggregate for Use in Internal Curing," ASTM Advances in Civil Engineering Materials 3(1), 142-157.
- Nantung, T. (2016). "Monitoring Indiana High Performance Concrete Pavement." Concrete Instrumentation Workshop presentation at the 95<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC.
- National Ready Mixed Concrete Association. (2000). CIP 11 Curing In-Place Concrete. National Ready Mixed Concrete Association. 900 Spring St., Silver Spring, MD.
- Neville, A. M. (2011). Properties of Concrete. Pitman Books. Great Britain.
- New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT). (2008). Test Method NY 703-19E. Moisture Content of Lightweight Fine Aggregate.
- New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT). (2009). Section 557, Internal Curing Specification.
- Philleo, R.E. (1991). Concrete Science and Reality, in Materials Science of Concrete II, Eds. J. Skalny and S. Mindess, American Ceramic Society, Westerville, OH, 1-8.
- Peled, A., Castro, J., and Weiss, J. (2010). "Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM) Examinations of Mortar Made Using Water-Filled Lightweight Aggregate," Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board, 2141, 92-101.
- Powers, T.C., Copeland, L.E., and Mann, H.M. (1959). "Capillary continuity or discontinuity in cement pastes." PCA Bulletin, 10, 2-12.
- Rao, C. and Darter, M.I. (2013). Evaluation of Internally Cured Concrete for Paving Applications. Final Report..
- Roberts, J.W. (2004). "Improving Concrete Pavements through Internal Curing." Presented at Open Session, American Concrete Institute Annual Convention, April 23, 2002.

- Roberts, J.W. (2005). "Current and Future Trends in the Application of Internal Curing of Concrete." In: Self-Desiccation and its Importance in Concrete Technology." Edited by Persson, B., Bentz, D., and Nilsson, L-O. Lund Institute of Technology, Lund University, Sweden, 197-209.
- Rupnow, T.D (2017). Personal Communication with Cavalline, T. and Leach, J.
- Rupnow, T.D., Icenogle, P.J. (2011). Evaluation of Surface Resistivity Measurements as an Alternative to the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test for Quality Assurance and Acceptance.
- Schlitter, J., Henkensiefken, R., Castro, J., Raoufi, K., and Weiss, J. (2010). Development of Internally Cured Concrete for Increased Service Life, Final Report, FHWA/IN/JTRP-2010/10, Joint Transportation Research Program.
- Speck, J., (2018). "Internal Curing Using Prewetted Lightweight Aggregates: "The Best Thing Since Water-Cement Ratio." Presented to Minnesota Concrete Council, May 17, 2018.
- Streeter, D.A. (2017). Personal Communication with Cavalline, T. and Leach, J.
- Streeter, D.A., Wolfe, W.H., Vaughn, R.E. (2012). Field Performance of Internally Cured Concrete Bridge Decks In New York State. ACI SP-290. American Concrete Institute, Farmington Hills, Michigan.
- Transportation Research Board (TRB), Basic Research and Emerging Technologies Related to Concrete Committee (2006). "Control of Cracking in Concrete: State of the Art.: Transportation Research Circular E-C107.
- Villarreal, V.H., and Crocker, D.A. (2007). "Better Pavements through Internal Hydration, Concrete International," 29(2), 32-36.
- Weber, S., and Reinhardt, H.W. (2003). "Modeling the Internal Curing of High Strength Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregates." Theodore Bremner Symposium on High Performance Lightweight Concrete, Eds. J.P. Ries and T.A. Holm, 6th CANMET/ACI International Conference on Durability, Thessalonika, Greece, 45-64.
- Wei, Y. and Hansen, W. (2008). "Pre-soaked Lightweight Fine Aggregates as Additives for Internal Curing in Concrete." Internal Curing of High-Performance Concrete. SP-256-3, 34-43.
- Weiss, J. (2017). Personal Communication with Cavalline, T. and Leach, J.
- Weiss, J., Bentz, D.P. Schindler, A., and Lura, P.(2012). "Construction Issues: Internal Curing, Constructing More Robust Concrete," Structure Magazine, January, 2012, 10-14.
- West Virginia Department of Transportation (2016). "Section 601: Structural Concrete Internal Curing."
- Wolf, W. H., (2008). "Lightweight Concrete Bridge Deck Performance in Severe Climates." 2008 Concrete Bridge Conference, Federal Highway Administration, National Concrete Bridge Council, Missouri Department of Transportation, American Concrete Institute.

# APPENDIX B – SUPPORTING MATERIAL FOR LABORATORY TESTING (Chapter 3)

	MSF.		Materia	al Certifi	cation F	Report
	Portland (	Cement	-	Test Period:	14-S	ep-2015
	I-II(MH)			To:	15-S	ep-2015
		Certifi	cation			
This Holcim c	ement meets the	e specificatio	ns of ASTM C150 fo	r Type I-II(MH) ce	ment,	
and cor	nplies with AAS	Conorol la	ecifications for Type	THI(MH) Cement		
Sumier		General II	Source Location:	Holly Hill Plant		
Address:			Source Estation.	2173 Gardner B	oulevard	
				Holly Hill, SC 29	059	
Telephone:			Contact:	Scott Poaps		
Date Issued: The fells	uing information	is based on a	waraan taat data duri	an the test period		
The data	is typical of ceme	ent shipped by	/ Holcim; individual sh	ng me test period. nipments may vary		
	Tests Data o	n ASTM S	standard Requir	ements		
Chemic	al			Physical		
Item	Limit <sup>A</sup>	Result	Iten	n	Limit <sup>A</sup>	Result
Al <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> (%)	6.0 max	4.8	Blaine Fineness (m <sup>2</sup> /l	kg)	12 max 260-430	393
Fe <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> (%)	6.0 max	3.3				
MgO (%)	6.0 max	1.6	Autoclave Expansion	(%) (C151)	0.80 max	0.05
SO <sub>3</sub> (%)	3.0 max <sup>0</sup>	3.1	Compressive Strengt	h MPa (psi):		
Insoluble Residue (%)	0.75 max	0.23	3 days		10.0 (1450) min	29.0 (4210)
CO <sub>2</sub> (%) Limestone (%)	- 5.0 max	1.1	7 days		17.0 (2470) min	34.8 (5040)
CaCO <sub>3</sub> In Limestone (%)	70 min	92	Initial Vicat (minutes)		45-375	117
Inorganic Processing Addition (%) Potential Phase Compositions <sup>C</sup> :	5.0 max	0.0	Mortar Bar Expansion	1 (%) (C1038)		0.006
C <sub>5</sub> S (%)	-	54				
C <sub>2</sub> S (%)	8 max	7	7 Days (for inform	ng (caug)" national purposes)	-	305 (73)
C <sub>6</sub> AF (%) C <sub>5</sub> S + 4 75C <sub>5</sub> A (%)	-	10				
	Tests Data o	on ASTM	Optional Require	ements		
Chemic	al			Physical		
Item	Limit <sup>A</sup>	Result	Item		Limit <sup>A</sup>	Result
Equivalent Aikailes (%)	0.60 max	0.53				
A Dashes in the limit / result columns mean No	Applicable.					
* It is permissible to exceed the specification li	mit provided that ASTN	/ C1038 Mortar Ba	r Expansion does not excee	d 0.020 % at 14 days.		
<sup>o</sup> Adjusted per Annex A1.6 of ASTM C150 and <sup>D</sup> Test result represents most recent value and <sup>D</sup> Test result represent value and <sup>D</sup> Test result value and <sup>D</sup> Test represent value and <sup>D</sup> Test result value and <sup>D</sup> Test represent val	AASHTO M85. is provided for information	ation only. Analysis	of Heat of Hydration has be	en carried out by CTLG	roup, Skokie, IL.	
This data may have been reported on previous	mill certificates.					
Silo 18						
Grind 257-259						
Additional Data						
Inorganic Processing	Addition Data		Base	Cement Phase (	Composition	
Item		Result*		ltem		Result
Type Amount (%)		-	C <sub>2</sub> S (%) C <sub>2</sub> S (%)			56 18
SIO <sub>2</sub> (%)		-	C <sub>2</sub> A (%)			7
Al <sub>2</sub> O <sub>5</sub> (%) Fe <sub>2</sub> O3 (%)		2	C_AF (%)			10
CaO (%)		-				
3U3 (%)		-				

Figure B.1: Mill report for portland cement

Date: February 10, 2016 I.D.:

Lab No.:

REPORT OF FLY ASH	TESTS		
Date Sampled: DS 11/23-12/11	Start Date:	Novemb	er 23, 2015
Manufacturer: Roxboro	End Date:	December 11, 2015	
	Date Received:	Decemb	er 16, 2015
and the second second second	Results	Specificat	ion (Class F)
Chemical Analysis**	(wt%)	ASTM C618-15	AASHTO M295-11
Silicon Dioxide (SiO <sub>2</sub> )	53.8		
Aluminum Oxide (Al <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> )	27.5		
Iron Oxide (Fe <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> )	8.05		
Sum of Silicon Dioxide, Iron Oxide & Aluminum Oxide (SiO2+Al2O3+Fe2O3	) 89.3	70 % min.	70 % min.
Calcium Oxide (CaO)	2.3		
Magnesium Oxide (MgO)	1.0		
Sodium Oxide (Na <sub>2</sub> O)	0.45		
Potassium Oxide (K <sub>2</sub> O)	2.44		
"Sodium Oxide Equivalent (Na2O+0.658K2O)"	2.05		
Sulfur Trioxide (SO <sub>3</sub> )	0.62	5 % max.	5 % max.
Loss on Ignition	2.1	6 % max.	5 % max.
Moisture Content	0.18	3 % max.	3 % max.
Available Alkalies**			
Sodium Oxide (Na <sub>2</sub> O) as Available Alkalies	0.16		
Potassium Oxide (K2O) as Available Alkalies	0.71		
Available Alkalies as "Sodium Oxide Equivalent (Na2O+0.658K2O)"	0.63		1.5 % max.
Physical Analysis			
Fineness (Amount Retained on #325 Sieve)	21.9%	34 % max.	34 % max.
Strength Activity Index with Portland Cement			
At 7 Days:	780/	75 % min.†	75 % min.†
Control Average, psi: 4820 Test Average, psi: 3780	7070	(of control)	(of control)
At 28 Days:	950/	75 % min.†	75 % min.†
Control Average, psi: 6100 Test Average, psi: 5190	0.3 /0	(of control)	(of control)
Water Requirements (Test H2O/Control H2O)	0.99/	105 % max.	105 % max.
Control, mls: 242 Test, mls: 236	20.70	(of control)	(of control)
Autoclave Expansion:	-0.03%	± 0.8 % max.	$\pm0.8$ % max.
Specific Gravity:	2.21		

<sup>†</sup> Meeting the 7 day or 28 day strength activity index will indicate specification compliance
 \* Optional
 \*\*Chemical Analysis performed by

## Figure B.2: Fly ash test report

Sieve Size	Percent Passing
1"	100
3/4"	96
1/2"	55
3/8"	33
No. 4	5
No. 8	2
No 200 Decant (%)	0.3

Table B.1: Sieve analysis for coarse aggregate

Table B.2: Sieve analysis results for fine aggregates

	Percent Passing				
Sieve Size	LWA1	LWA2	Normalweight		
			C33		
No. 4	99	99.8	100		
No. 8	92	82	100		
No. 16	56	51	87		
No. 30	34	29	25		
No. 50	20	15	13		
No. 100	11	8	3		
Pan	0	0	0		

Figure B.3: Gradation curves for fine aggregates



Table B.3: Fres	h property	test results
-----------------	------------	--------------

Type Mixture		Slump (in.)			Air Content (%)			Fresh Unit Weight (pcf)				
of Mixt ure	ID	Batch 1	Batch 2	Batch 3	Ave.	Batch 1	Batch 3	Ave.	Batch 1	Batch 2	Batch 3	Ave.
	CC	2.50	2.50	2.25	2.42	5.5%	5.1%	5.3%	144.6	146.9	145.0	145.5
	I1M	2.50	2.75	2.50	2.58	5.3%	5.9%	5.6%	141.0	141.4	141.0	141.1
ck	I2M	2.25	2.50	1.75	2.17	5.2%	5.1%	5.2%	141.6	143.0	142.8	142.5
ge De	I1H	3.25	3.50	3.00	3.25	5.8%	5.0%	5.4%	138.8	140.2	141.2	140.1
Bridş	I2H	3.00	2.75	2.50	2.75	5.0%	5.5%	5.3%	139.1	142.2	138.7	140.0
ional	CF	3.25	2.75	2.25	2.75	6.0%	5.1%	5.6%	140.2	142.2	143.2	141.9
nvent	I1MF	2.00	1.50	2.25	1.92	5.0%	5.5%	5.3%	141.0	140.2	140.1	140.4
Cc	I2MF	2.00	***	2.00	2.00	5.0%	5.1%	5.1%	141.0	***	142.0	141.5
	I1HF	2.25	***	1.75	2.00	5.0%	5.2%	5.1%	139.4	***	141.0	140.2
	I2HF	2.00	2.75	***	2.38	5.1%	***	5.1%	138.7	137.5	***	138.1
	CLMC	10.25	-	-	10.25	7.5%	-	7.5%	134.2	-	-	134.2
ified MC)	ILMC	9.75	-	-	9.75	5.6%	-	5.6%	132.3	-	-	132.3
-Mod ete (L	CL	4.50	-	-	4.50	6.6%	-	6.6%	139.6	-	-	139.6
Latex Concr	ILA	11.00	-	-	11.0	10.0%	-	10.0%	126.2	-	-	126.2
	ILB	3.50	-	-	3.50	6.2%	-	6.2%	138.9	-	-	138.9
ES	RSCL	3.50	-	-	3.50	5.7%	-	5.7%	139.5	-	-	139.5
LN LN	RSIL	3.75	-	-	3.75	4.4%	-	4.4%	137.0	-	-	137.0
eme t	P.B.N.N *	3.30	-	-	3.30	5.4%	-	5.4%	142.0	-	-	142.0
Pav( n	IP	7.50	-	-	7.50	5.2%	-	5.2%	135.4	-	-	135.4

Mintern ID	28-day Co	ompressive Stre	Average Compressive	Standard	
Mixture ID	1	2	3	Strength (psi)	Deviation
CC	7842	7604	7913	7786	162
I1M	5356	5290	5107	5251	129
I2M	7139	7003	6650	6931	252
I1H	5036	5667	5613	5439	350
I2H	5309	4657	4847	4938	335
CF	4956	4625	5248	4943	312
I1MF	5111	5217	5413	5247	153
I2MF	5391	5382	5904	5559	299
I1HF	5518	5007	5148	5224	264
I2HF	5545	5543	5415	5501	74
CLMC	7023	7436	-	7230	292
ILMC	5008	5426	-	5217	296
CL	5304	-	-	5304	-
ILA	4154	-	-	4154	-
ILB	5275	-	-	5275	-
RSCL	6749	-	-	6749	-
RSIL	7397	-	-	7397	-
P.B.N.N*	4220	4458	4484	4387	145
IP	4784	4310	4867	4654	301

Table B.4: 28-day compressive strength results for each batch

Table B.5: 28-day	modulus of	elasticity test	results
2		2	

Minteres	28-day Modulus	of Elasticity (psi)	Average Modulus	Standard
Mixture	1	2	of Elasticity (psi)	Deviation
CC	4,512,810	4,265,648	4,389,229	174,770
I1M	3,185,763	3,198,571	3,192,167	9,057
I2M	3,172,954	3,075,877	3,124,416	68,644
I1H	2,963,253	3,180,091	3,071,672	153,328
I2H	2,926,487	3,309,295	3,117,891	270,686
CF	3,241,809	3,616,904	3,429,357	265,232
I1MF	4,000,631	3,364,158	3,682,395	450,054
I2MF	3,144,204	2,947,625	3,045,915	139,002
I1HF	3,515,275	3,059,639	3,287,457	322,183
I2HF	3,414,691	3,315,429	3,365,060	70,189
CLMC	3,528,130	3,773,139	3,650,635	173,248
ILMC	3,940,835	3,670,950	3,805,893	190,838
CL	2,967,566	3,462,924	3,215,245	350,271
ILA	2,220,769	2,466,633	2,343,701	173,852
ILB	2,837,427	3,086,956	2,962,192	176,444
RSCL	4,121,585	3,809,167	3,965,376	220,913
RSIL	3,045,383	3,866,555	3,455,969	580,656
P.B.N.N*	2,219,808	4,109,804	3,514,806	841,454
IP	2,218,806	2,398,764	2,308,785	127,250

	28-day Pois	sson's Ratio	Average Poisson's	Standard
Mixture	Specimen 1	Specimen 2	Ratio	Deviation
CC	0.19	0.21	0.20	0.01
I1M	0.26	0.26	0.26	0.00
I2M	0.22	0.22	0.22	0.04
I1H	0.19	0.24	0.22	0.01
I2H	0.21	0.22	0.22	0.00
CF	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.01
I1MF	0.23	0.24	0.24	0.03
I2MF	0.22	0.26	0.24	0.01
I1HF	0.23	0.21	0.22	0.01
I2HF	0.21	0.22	0.22	0.01
CLMC	0.23	0.22	0.23	0.01
ILMC	0.25	0.24	0.25	0.01
CL	0.21	0.21	0.21	0.00
ILA	0.21	0.23	0.22	0.01
ILB	0.21	0.26	0.24	0.03
RSCL	-	-	-	-
RSIL	-	-	-	-
P.B.N.N*	0.18	0.20	0.19	0.01
IP	0.21	0.20	0.21	0.01

Table B.6: Poisson's ratio test results

Table B.7: CTE test results

Mixturo	28-day	CTE (x10 <sup>-6</sup>	in∕in⁰F)	Average CTE	Standard
Witxture	1	2	3	(x10 <sup>-6</sup> in/in <sup>0</sup> F)	Deviation
CC	5.83	5.81	6.06	5.90	0.14
I1M	5.50	5.45	5.68	5.54	0.12
I2M	5.41	5.41	5.55	5.46	0.08
I1H	5.16	5.24	5.27	5.22	0.06
I2H	5.32	5.35	5.55	5.41	0.13
CF	5.40	5.40	5.47	5.42	0.04
I1MF	5.12	5.22	5.44	5.26	0.16
I2MF	5.18	5.23	5.45	5.29	0.14
I1HF	5.01	5.09	5.16	5.09	0.08
I2HF	4.96	5.00	5.21	5.06	0.13
CLMC	6.65	6.71	6.82	6.73	0.09
ILMC	5.86	5.97	6.06	5.96	0.10
CL	-	-	-	-	-
ILA	-	-	-	-	-
ILB	-	-	-	-	-
RSCL	-	-	-	-	-
RSIL	-	-	-	-	-
P.B.N.N*	5.312	5.29	5.33	5.31	0.02
IP	4.95	5.07	5.00	5.01	0.06

<sup>\*</sup> mixture from NCDOT RP 2015-03

Mixture	3-day	7-day	28-day	90-day
CC	13.3	12.7	16.3	17.9
I1M	9.9	10.6	13.7	14.7
I2M	9.3	10.0	13.3	16.7
I1H	9.3	10.7	13.6	14.7
I2H	8.1	9.1	12.5	14.4
CF	10.4	11.1	18.1	46.1
I1MF	8.8	10.3	17.5	45.7
I2MF	7.4	8.1	17.0	36.9
I1HF	7.1	9.2	17.0	43.3
I2HF	6.9	7.6	16.5	43.6
CLMC	18.7	22.0	-	-
ILMC	12.6	16.7	-	-
CL	18.7	24.5	33.8	39.8
ILA	14.4	17.5	24.1	28.6
ILB	22.5	31.1	42.2	51.5
RSCL	263.7	201.2	127.3	130.4
RSIL	119.0	78.5	49.4	76.3
P.B.N.N*	8.0	8.7	10.7	10.8
IP	5.3	6.4	8.2	9.1

Table B.8: Surface resistivity test results (average of three specimens)

Table B.9: Bulk conductivity test results (average of three specimens)

Mixture	28-day (mS/m)	90-day (mS/m)
CC	9.95	6.1
I1M	13.94	6.34
I2M	12.54	9.13
I1H	10.23	6.22
I2H	11.57	5.23
CF	9.93	3.68
I1MF	9.50	3.34
I2MF	9.27	4.12
I1HF	11.65	3.6
I2HF	10.17	3.42
CLMC	2,170	1,290
ILMC	3,250	2,740
CL	-	-
ILA	-	-
ILB	-	-
RSCL	120	260
RSIL	425	310
P.B.N.N*	4,390	1,320
IP	6,190	2,800

Mintana	28-day	90-day
witxture	(coulombs)	(coulombs)
CC	2,962	2,190
I1M	3,382	2,620
I2M	3,184	2,550
I1H	3,249	2,890
I2H	2,920	2,790
CF	2,444	590
I1MF	2,143	590
I2MF	2,658	960
I1HF	2,475	810
I2HF	2,318	750
CLMC	-	-
ILMC	-	-
CL	28.50	23.95
ILA	15.22	17.84
ILB	26.04	32.33
RSCL	83.47	96.84
RSIL	41.28	63.25
P.B.N.N*	_	-
IP	18.44	7.73

Table B.10: Rapid chloride permeabilit	y test results	(average of three	specimens)
--	----------------	-------------------	------------

Specimen ID	Average Post Test P <sub>c</sub>	Average Post Test DF	% Mass Chance	Cycles Completed
CC	85.22	85.22	0.39	300
I1M	88.39	88.39	0.17	300
I2M	100.96	100.96	-0.23	300
I1H	91.67	91.67	0.20	300
I2H	83.80	83.80	0.48	300
CF	80.15	80.15	0.29	300
I1MF	87.15	87.15	0.23	300
I2MF	85.98	53.84	-1.57	300
I1HF	83.19	83.19	-0.38	300
I2HF	42.23	12.67	1.45	90

Table B.11: Freeze-thaw durability test results

Table B.12: ASTM C157 shrinkage test results

	Length change due to shrinkage (%)					
Mixture ID	2 weeks	4 weeks	8 weeks	16 weeks	64 weeks	
CC	0.0215	0.0318	0.0409	0.0509	0.063	
I1M	0.0227	0.0327	0.043	0.0561	0.0683	
I2M	0.0179	0.0315	0.0442	0.0539	0.069	
I1H	0.0252	0.0333	0.043	0.0479	0.0683	
I2H	0.0173	0.0294	0.0442	0.0579	0.0783	
CF	0.0248	0.0348	0.0427	0.0539	0.0637	
I1MF	0.0197	0.0282	0.0382	0.0476	0.061	
I2MF	0.0185	0.0279	0.04	0.0445	0.0603	
I1HF	0.0255	0.0291	0.0403	0.0488	0.063	
I2HF	0.0158	0.0255	0.0382	0.0576	0.0703	
CLMC	0.0327	0.0353	0.053	0.0623	0.08	
ILMC	0.017	0.0287	0.0497	0.0583	0.071	
CL	-	-	-	-	-	
ILA	-	-	-	-	-	
ILB	-	-	-	-	-	
RSCL	0.0005	0.002	0.0055	0.0105	0.0225	
RSIL	0.001	0.0005	0.0005	0.0025	0.0165	
P.B.N.N*	0.0001	0.02	0.027	0.0353	0.0493	
IP	0.044	0.051	0.062	0.079	0.098	



Figure B.4: Example plot of microstrain vs. time for a typical test specimen, showing identification of time to cracking



Figure B.5: Example plot of strain vs. square root of time and linear regression, with average slope of lines computed as strain rate factor

Mixtu Speci	Precrack rate of strain Mixture ID / Specimen #		Precrack rate of strain Avg. Precrack Rate of Strain Rate of Strain		Avg. Precrack Rate of	Avg. Rate of Strain (in /in /day)	Stress rate, q	Average stress rate (psi/day)	Cracked ? (Y/N)	Time to crack, Tc	
		Gage #1	Gage #2	Gage #3	Gage #4	Strain	(In./In./day)	(psi/day)			(days)*
	1	3.087	7.277	10.770	9.770	7.73E-06		11.218		Ν	13
CC	2	7.418	7.711	8.051	8.647	7.96E-06	7.42E-06	12.558	11.023	Y	11
	3	3.867	7.928	7.952	-	6.58E-06		9.292		Y	13.75
	1	3.151	5.688	11.281	13.967	8.52E-06		9.853	-	Y	20.5
I1M	2	6.987	6.820	7.010	8.860	7.42E-06	7.73E-06	9.285	9.957	Y	17.5
	3	5.491	5.430	10.828	-	7.25E-06		10.734		Y	12.5
	1	3.126	4.871	11.315	-	6.44E-06		8.701	_	Y	15
I2M	2	-	9.687	10.686	-	1.02E-05	6.99E-06	12.747	8.580	Y	17.5
	3	2.536	6.138	-	-	4.34E-06		4.290		Ν	28
	1	6.422	12.333	11.653	10.439	1.02E-05		10.241		Y	27.25
I1H	2	6.178	7.221	8.667	15.893	9.49E-06	9.93E-06	11.473	10.562	Y	18.75
	3	9.590	9.494	9.394	11.847	1.01E-05		9.974		Ν	28
	1	0.281	0.458	0.426	11.529	3.17E-06		3.140	-	Ν	28
I2H	2	4.446	6.651	6.659	-	5.92E-06	4.56E-06	5.855	4.637	Ν	28
	3	3.001	4.647	6.082	-	4.58E-06		4.916		Y	23.75
	1	4.391	3.219	3.559	19.029	7.55E-06		12.344		Y	10.25
CF	2	1.815	3.762	5.075	6.011	4.17E-06	6.27E-06	4.121	7.937	Ν	28
	3	8.535	1.647	10.574	7.582	7.08E-06		7.344		Y	25.5
	1	6.765	9.402	12.230	-	9.47E-06		11.443		Y	18.75
I1MF	2	7.766	9.077	10.693	12.165	9.93E-06	8.59E-06	10.289	9.344	Y	25.5
	3	2.373	5.515	5.907	11.671	6.37E-06		6.299		Ν	28
	1	-	3.913	-	7.533	5.72E-06		5.662	-	Ν	28
I2MF	2	4.403	7.546	-	10.451	7.47E-06	6.19E-06	10.354	7.605	Y	14.25
	3	1.485	4.471	10.225	-	5.39E-06		6.798		Y	17.25
	1	4.830	7.343	8.307	9.531	7.50E-06		7.703		Y	26
I1HF	2	3.540	5.894	4.574	4.460	4.62E-06	6.05E-06	4.567	6.077	Ν	28
	3	4.196	5.402	6.633	7.863	6.02E-06		5.959		Ν	28
	1	4.576	5.558	10.788	-	6.97E-06		8.268	_	у	19.5
I2HF	2	7.823	5.766	8.107	10.402	8.02E-06	7.56E-06	10.846	9.062	Y	15
	3	5.768	-	7.621	9.629	7.67E-06		8.073		Y	24.75
	1	5.652	6.205	9.124	-	6.99E-06		8.752		Y	17.5
IP	2	8.753	9.158	8.242	12.769	9.73E-06	7.02E-06	9.626	7.552	N	28
	3	7 956	2.012	3 006	_	4 325E-06		4 278		Ν	28

## Table B.13: ASTM C1581 cracking potential test results

\* A time to cracking of 28 days with "N" for "Cracked?" indicates no crack was observed during 28 day testing period



Figure B.6: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CC, specimen 1







Figure B.7: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CC, specimen 2



Figure B.9: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1M, specimen 1







Figure B.12: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2M, specimen 1















Figure B.16: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 2



Figure B.15: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 1



Figure B.17: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1H, specimen 3



Figure B.18: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 1



Figure B.20: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 3



Figure B.19: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2H, specimen 2



Figure B.21: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture CF, specimen 1



Figure B.24: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1MF, specimen 1







Figure B.28: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2MF, specimen 2



30

Figure B.29: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2MF, specimen 3



Figure B.30: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 1



Figure B.32: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 3



Figure B.31: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I1HF, specimen 2



Figure B.33: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 1





Figure B.34: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 2



Figure B.36: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 1

Time (days)

Figure B.35: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture I2HF, specimen 3



Figure B.37: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 2



Figure B.38: ASTM C1581 cracking test mixture IP, specimen 3





Figure B.40: Geometry of autogenous shrinkage specimens (from ASTM C1698)

Mixture ID	Autogenous Strain (µm/m)
Witzture IL	28 Day Average
CC	433.6
I1M	263.8
I2M	272.8
I1H	298.9
I2H	173.3
CF	384.7
I1MF	261.5
I2MF	227.1
I1HF	271.5
I2HF	185.2
CLMC	139.5
ILMC	70.6
CL	273.6
ILA	70.0
ILB	45.5
RSCL	193.3
RSIL	146.0
P.B.N.N.*	
IP	-

Table B.14: Autogenous shrinkage test results

## **APPENDIX C – PROJECT SPECIAL PROVISION USED FOR PILOT PROJECT**

## **Internally Cured Concrete Field Study**

## (SPECIAL)

#### 1.0 Description and Overview

Internal curing concrete is a modified conventional concrete mixture in which prewetted lightweight fine aggregate is substituted for a portion of the standard fine aggregate to aid the curing process. Research has demonstrated that internal curing concrete using prewetted fine aggregates provides benefits including increased cement hydration, improved strength development, increased durability, reduced permeability and reduced shrinkage and cracking. UNC Charlotte is working with NCDOT to evaluate internally cured concrete mixtures using materials available for construction in North Carolina as part of NCDOT research project RP 2016-06, "Internally Cured Concrete Using Lightweight Aggregate." The bridge deck for the subject project is included in the research project as the demonstration project for field study.

The concrete deck for the subject bridge will be constructed using two concrete mixtures: one that is a conventional normal weight concrete mixture, and a second concrete mixture designed to provide internal curing. The deck in Stage I of the project (southbound lanes) will be constructed to include one span of conventional normal weight concrete, and one span of the internal curing concrete. Similarly, the deck in Stage II of the project (northbound lanes) will also be constructed to include one span of conventional concrete, and one span of the internal curing concrete. Alternate spans will be selected for placement of each mixture, as shown in Figure 1, below. If desired, the contractor could elect to switch the spans for placement of each type of mixture. However, alternate spans will be utilized for each mixture.



Figure 1: Schematic of bridge deck showing construction stages and denoting conventional normal weight (N) and internally cured (IC) concrete sections.

#### 2.0 Materials, Mixture Proportioning, and Batching

The conventional normal weight concrete mixture for this project will be Class AA concrete meeting NCDOT Standard Specifications Section 1000-4. Cementitious materials utilized for the bridge deck should include fly ash using substitution rates allowable per NCDOT Specifications. The internally cured concrete mixture shall contain the same materials and mixture proportions utilized for the Class AA concrete mixture, but should be modified by substituting 30% lightweight fine aggregate (meeting AASHTO M195) by volume for the standard fine aggregate. Both mixtures should include air entraining admixture, water-reducing admixture, and other admixtures as required to meet NCDOT specifications for Class AA concrete and project specifications. Additional guidance for developing the internally cured concrete are provided in American Concrete Institute (ACI) 308-213 R-13. The UNC Charlotte research team is available to work with the concrete producer to assist in development of the mixtures, if requested.

Submit proposed concrete mix designs, along with supporting test data, to the Materials Engineer on Materials and Tests Form 312U for approval at least 14 days prior to placement. The following information should be provided for both the conventional normal weight concrete and internal curing concrete mixtures:

- Cementitious materials content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Water content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Coarse aggregate content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Fine aggregate content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>) based on saturated surface dry (SSD) condition of aggregates
- Admixture dosages
- Compressive strength test results per NCDOT submittal requirements (psi)

During batching, corrections must be made to account for additional free (surface) moisture contained on the prewetted fine aggregate. Additional adjustments should be made to account for changes in the fine aggregate fineness modulus and aggregate moisture contents. The moisture content of the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate should be determined using New York State DOT test method NY 703-19E "Moisture Content of Lightweight Fine Aggregate." Determine the free moisture content of the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate adjust batch weights accordingly. Do not adjust the mix water for absorbed water in the prewetted fine aggregate, as it is retained within the fine aggregate and does not affect the mix water. The entrained air content may be tested per ASTM C231 using a Type B pressure meter, as the prewetted lightweight aggregate is saturated prior to use.

## 3.0 Stockpile Management for Prewetted Lightweight Fine Aggregate

At the concrete production facility, establish a stockpile area and moisture delivery system for the lightweight fine aggregate. Sprinklers have been successfully utilized to pre-wet stockpiles of fine aggregate for internal curing concrete. Maintain the stockpile so that delivery of adequate moisture to prewet the material is ensured, and the stockpile does not become contaminated with other materials. Contaminated aggregate must be discarded.

Provide drainage and turning/remixing provisions so that the moisture content of the material is uniform throughout the stockpile. Prior to batching and delivery, the lightweight aggregate shall be prewetted for a minimum of 48 hours, or until the moisture content of the stockpile exceeds the absorption of the fine aggregate (free moisture available). If a steady rain of comparable intensity occurs, the soaking system may be turned off until the rain ceases. Prior to batching, the aggregate shall be allowed to drain for a period of 12 - 15 hours. Just prior to use of the material for production, the stockpile must be turned and remixed to obtain a homogeneous aggregate moisture content. The loose unit weight of the LWA should be measured following the procedures of ASTM C 29 (loose bulk density) periodically to ensure consistency and to aid in mix water adjustments.

#### 4.0 Placement

Placement of the conventional normal weight concrete and internally cured concrete mixtures shall be performed in accordance with NCDOT standard specifications and project special provisions. If placement of concrete is to be performed with a concrete pump, a minimum 5 inch diameter pump line is to be used to decrease the pressure that may prematurely draw the water out of the lightweight aggregate pores. During placement, the contractor shall periodically (as requested) provide the UNC Charlotte research team a small sample (~2 cubic feet) for the purpose of field testing and preparing specimens for laboratory testing. Concrete required by UNC Charlotte personnel will be sampled from the concrete delivered for placement on the bridge deck. No additional sampling or testing for this research will be required for the closure pours or sidewalk.

Additionally, to facilitate the research objectives, one small test slab (22"x38"x8") will be cast by the contractor for each poured section. UNC Charlotte personnel will fabricate the formwork for the small slabs and transport the formwork to the site. The location of these specimens, as well as temporary storage of additional field-cured specimens (cylinders, beams, etc.) will be identified by the Contractor and approved by NCDOT prior to the start of construction. Finishing operations may be performed by hand, including burlap drag finish. Curing measures for the small slabs should be the same as those utilized for the bridge deck (wet cured for 7 days as required by specifications). Care shall be taken by the contractor to ensure that the placement and curing of the test slabs is as close as possible to methods used during construction of the

bridge deck. It is anticipated that during the course of the project, no more than 3 CY of concrete would be requested by UNC Charlotte for samples or slabs.



Figure 2: Small slab to be placed and finished by Contractor for each portion of concrete deck placement (four total).

#### 5.0 Instrumentation

To evaluate the internal curing concrete mixture, the subject bridge deck will be instrumented with sensors to measure strain and internal moisture/humidity. Some of the sensors will be attached to the reinforcing steel, and concrete will be placed around the sensor. Other sensors may be installed after placement of the concrete deck. Instrumentation equipment shall be purchased and installed by the UNC Charlotte Department research team. At this time, the instrumentation required for measurement of strain has been identified. However, the specific sensors and installation protocol for measurement of internal moisture/humidity are still being evaluated by UNC Charlotte personnel. UNC Charlotte will provide further details on the instrumentation prior to the start of construction.

The Contractor will work with UNC Charlotte personnel to facilitate installation of the instrumentation equipment prior to and after placement of the concrete. The contractor shall ensure that reasonable care is taken by all personnel to avoid stepping on, striking, or otherwise damaging instrumentation, wiring, and other supplementary equipment during and after placement of the concrete. The contractor will assist the UNC Charlotte research team in identifying potential preventable hazards to instrumentation equipment, and implementation of solutions to ensure survivability of the sensors and other equipment.

Sensors installed prior to concrete placement will be used to measure strain in the bridge deck. UNC Charlotte personnel will tie these sensors (approximately 16 total) to the reinforcing steel prior to placement of the concrete in positions roughly indicated in Figure 3. Each gauge will have wires running from the gauge to an instrumentation box that will be mounted near the bridge abutment. The mounting location for the enclosure box will be determined by the project team and approved by NCDOT prior to construction.

To monitor internal moisture/humidity, other sensors will be installed in the bridge deck. Typically, these sensors can be installed five (5) days after concrete placement. For ease of installation of these sensors and to avoid drilling, greased dowels or other "plugs" will be prepared by UNC Charlotte and installed at the desired sensor location prior to placement of the concrete. After initial setting of the concrete, the plugs will be removed by UNC Charlotte, sensors shall be installed into the holes, and holes will be filled with repair materials by UNC Charlotte.



Figure 3: Approximate locations of sensors installed prior to concrete placement.

## 6.0 Access

The Contractor shall provide UNC Charlotte personnel with access to the bridge and concrete batch plant for the purposes of:

- monitoring the processes used to prepare aggregate stockpiles
- observing concrete batching and placement
- performing field testing such as slump, air content, and other tests
- preparing and curing test specimens to be returned to UNC Charlotte's laboratory
- preparing, curing, and testing small slab specimens in the vicinity of the bridge deck
- installing the instrumentation and the monitoring the equipment in the bridge deck (as described above)
- performing visual observations of the bridge deck to observe early age performance

Adequate notice of the anticipated start date of construction tasks shall be provided to UNC Charlotte, and the Contractor shall regularly update UNC Charlotte personnel on the project schedule in a timely manner. Correspondence with UNC Charlotte should be directed to the Research Project 2016-06 Principal Investigator, Tara Cavalline (704-201-3468, tcavalline@uncc.edu). Contact information for other UNC Charlotte personnel will be provided after the contract is awarded.

It is anticipated that visual observations of the bridge deck will be performed at 1 month, 2 months, 5 months, 8 months, and 1 year after placement. If on-site, the Contractor will work with UNC Charlotte personnel to ensure the visual survey can be performed. The Contractor will also ensure that UNC Charlotte personnel has access to the instrumentation box and field test specimens for the duration of construction at the site. Additionally, UNC Charlotte team requests input from the Contractor and concrete producer regarding their experience with internal curing concrete to supplement the research findings.

#### 7.0 Measurement and Payment

The entire cost of this work with the exception of instrumentation and instrumentation installation shall be included in the unit contract price bid for Reinforced Concrete Deck Slab.

# APPENDIX D - SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION FOR EVALUATION OF FIELD RESULTS (Chapter 4)



Figure D.1: Installing sensors in bridge deck Figure D.2: Data acquisition equipment beneath deck



Figure D.3: Conduit installed within reinforcing steel of bridge deck (gray PVC). Lead wires to sensors are shown. Humidity sensor is shown at top (attached to black wire) and vibrating wire strain gage is shown at bottom (attached to red wire)



Figure D.4: Companion slabs prior to concrete placement. Note separate instrumentation system identical to the one installed on bridge deck. Companion slabs were cast on trailer for easy transport to UNC Charlotte after initial curing.



Figure D.5: Placement of control section of deck on July 26, 2017. Yellow cones marks location of two sets of sensors. Concrete placed prior to photo has encapsulated two other sets of sensors.



Figure D.6: Placement of concrete around sensors in one companion test slab (control mixture). Note data acquisition box serving both companion slabs.



Figure D.7: Stockpile of prewetted lightweight aggregate the day before placement of the internally cured bridge deck (Stage 1). Note location of sprinklers. Drainage of the stockpile was directed to the far side of the pile (slab sloped to drain).



Figure D.8: Preparing second companion slab form, sensors, and data acquisition system for placement of ICC mixture.





Figures D.9 and D.10: Moisture content testing at ready mix plant prior to batching ICC mixture, using paper towel method (left) and centrifuge method (right).



Figure D.11: Placement of ICC mixture at pilot project.



Figure D.12: Testing of fresh properties of ICC mixture using SAM while concrete is being placed on deck

## APPENDIX E – SUPPORTING INFORMATION FOR FIELD INSTRUMENTATION AND DATA COLLECTION (CHAPTER 4)

ITM2500LF – Tempera	ture and Relative Humidity Module
	Hermetic Housing
- 1111 KINGSON	Humidity calibrated within +/-2% @55%RH
	<ul> <li>Temperature measurement through NTC 10kOhms +/-1% direct output</li> </ul>
	Small size product
RoHS	<ul> <li>Typical 1 to 4 Volt DC output for 0 to 100%RH at 5Vdc</li> </ul>
ESCRIPTION	
ased on the rugged HTS2035SM	MD humidity / temperature sensor, HTM2500LF is a dedicated humidity and for OEM applications where a reliable and accurate measurement is needed.

#### FEATURES

•

- Full interchangeability
- Humidity Sensor Specific Features
- Instantaneous de-saturation after long periods in saturation phase
- High reliability and long term stability phase • Fast response time
- Not affected by water immersion
  - Pater
- Ratiometric to voltage supply
- Suitable for 3 to 10 Vdc supply voltage
- High resistance to chemicals
   Patented solid polymer structure
- Temperature Sensor Specific Features
- Stable

Direct interface with a micro-controller is made possible with the module's humidity linear voltage output.

High sensitivity

#### APPLICATIONS

- Industrial
- Process control
- Hygrostat
- Data logger
- ....

HTM2500LF HPC169 Rev C

www.meas-spec.com 1/9 October 2012

Figure E.1: Relative humidity sensors used for instrumented slabs

#### 4200 Series

# **Concrete Embedment Strain Gages**

#### Applications

The Model 4200, 4202 and 4210 are designed to measure strains in or on...

- Foundations
- Piles
- Bridges
- Dams
- Containment vessels
- Tunnel liners
- Mass concrete with coarse aggregates
- Laboratories and/or where space limitations exist (Model 4202)



 Modal 4200ER (5,000 µstrain) and 4200ER (10,000 µstrain) Strain Gages.



Modul 42001. (low modulus) Strain Gage.





Model 4202 (front) Model 4200 (center) and Model 4210 (near) Concrete Embedment Strain Gages.

#### **Operating Principle**

The Model 4200 Series Vibrating Wire Embedment Strain Gages are designed for direct embedment in concrete. The Model 4200 (standard model) has a 153 mm gage length and is commonly used for strain measurements in foundations, piles, bridges, dams, containment vessels, tunnel liners, etc. The Model 4210 has a 250 mm gage length and is designed for use in mass concrete with coarse aggregates. It is extra rugged to resist bending and has large flanges to provide greater engagement area. The 4202 and 4204 (51 mm and 102 mm gage lengths, respectively) are designed for laboratory use and/or where there are space limitations.

Strains are measured using the vibrating wire principle: a length of steel wire is tensioned between two end blocks that are embedded directly in concrete. Deformations (i.e. strain changes) of the concrete mass, will cause the two end blocks to move relative to one another, thus altering the tension in the steel wire. The tension is measured by plucking the wire and measuring its resonant frequency of vibration using an electromagnetic coil.

#### Advantages and Limitations

The Model 4200 Series Strain Gages enjoy all the advantages of vibrating wire sensors, which includes excellent long term stability, maximum resistance to the effects of water, and a frequency output suitable for transmission over very long cables.

All components are made from stainless steel for corrosion protection and the gages are fully waterproof. The Model 4210 is very rugged and designed to withstand the rigors of concrete placement.

Each gage incorporates a thermistor so that the temperature can be read and displayed by the readout.

Extended range, low modulus and high temperature versions are also available. The Model 4200ER is designed for measuring large strains up to 10,000 µstrain. The Model 4200L (low modulus version) is particularily suitable for measuring curing strains in concrete. The Model 4200HT is designed for short-term use at temperatures up to 200°C while the Model 4200HT-T is designed for long-term use at temperatures up to 220°C, making it particularly suitable for installation in steam-cured spun concrete piles.



Geotechnical and Structural Instrumentation

Figure E.2: Vibrating wire strain gages used in instrumented slabs
# APPENDIX F - DOCUMENTATION OF DISTRESS AT PILOT PROJECT STAGE 1 – APRIL 13, 2018

Crack #	Area Photo	Detail Photo	Location and Description
1	P		Width: 0.005 inches Location: 32 ft 10 in from Northwest corner (Internally Cured)
2			Width: 0.005 inches Location: 63 ft 2 in from Northwest corner (Internally Cured)
3			Width: 0.007 inches Location: 91 ft 11 in from Northwest corner (Internally Cured)

4		Width: 0.010 inches Location: 25 ft 0 in from Southeast corner (Conventional concrete)
5		Width: 0.005 inches Location: 119 ft 11 in from Northwest corner (Conventional concrete)
6		Width: 0.005 inches Location: 68 ft 6 in from Southeast corner (Conventional concrete)

7		Width: 0.005 inches Location: 69 ft 6 in from Southeast corner (Conventional concrete)
---	--	--

### APPENDIX G – SPECIAL PROVISION FOR INTERNALLY CURED CONCRETE FOR CLASS AA CONCRETE

## **Internally Cured Concrete**

## (SPECIAL)

#### **<u>1.0 Description and Overview</u>**

Internally cured concrete is a modified conventional concrete mixture in which prewetted lightweight fine aggregate is substituted for a portion of the standard fine aggregate enhance the hydration of cementitious materials. Research has demonstrated that internally cured concrete using prewetted fine aggregates provides benefits including increased cement hydration, reduced permeability, and reduced shrinkage and cracking.

#### 2.0 Materials, Mixture Proportioning, and Batching

Cementitious materials utilized should include fly ash using substitution rates allowable per NCDOT Specifications. The internally cured concrete mixture shall contain the same materials and mixture proportions utilized for the Class AA concrete mixture in accordance with Section 1000-4, but should be modified by substituting lightweight fine aggregate meeting AASHTO M195 by volume for a portion of the standard fine aggregate. The amount of lightweight fine aggregate used in the mixture should be determined using mixture proportioning guidance provided in ACI (308-123)R-13 and ASTM C1761/C1761M-17. The internally cured concrete mixtures should include air entraining admixture, water-reducing admixture, and other admixtures as required to meet NCDOT specifications for Class AA concrete and project specifications. Additional guidance is provided in ACI (308-213)R-13.

Submit proposed concrete mix designs, along with supporting test data, to the Materials Engineer on Materials and Tests Form 312U for approval at least 14 days prior to placement. The following information should be provided for the internal curing concrete mixtures:

- Cementitious materials content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Water content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Coarse aggregate content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>)
- Fine aggregate content (lb/yd<sup>3</sup>) based on saturated surface dry (SSD) condition of aggregates
- Admixture dosages
- Compressive strength test results per NCDOT submittal requirements (psi)

During batching, corrections must be made to account for additional free (surface) moisture contained on the prewetted fine aggregate. Additional adjustments should be made to account for changes in the fine aggregate fineness modulus and aggregate moisture contents. The moisture content of the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate should be determined using ASTM C1761/C1761M-17 or the centrifuge method as described in Indiana DOT Test Method ITM 222-15T, "Specific Gravity Factor and Absorption of Lightweight Fine Aggregate." Determine the free moisture content of the prewetted lightweight fine aggregate immediately prior to batching, and adjust batch weights accordingly. Do not adjust the mix water for absorbed water in the prewetted fine aggregate, as it is retained within the fine aggregate and does not affect the mix water. The entrained air content may be tested per ASTM C231 using a Type B pressure meter, as the prewetted lightweight aggregate is saturated prior to use.

#### 3.0 Stockpile Management for Prewetted Lightweight Fine Aggregate

At the concrete production facility, establish a stockpile area and moisture delivery system for the lightweight fine aggregate. Sprinklers have been successfully utilized to pre-wet stockpiles of fine aggregate for internal curing concrete. Maintain the stockpile so that delivery of adequate moisture to prewet the material is ensured, and the stockpile does not become contaminated with other materials. Contaminated aggregate must be discarded.

Provide drainage and turning/remixing provisions so that the moisture content of the material is uniform throughout the stockpile. Prior to batching and delivery, the lightweight aggregate shall be prewetted for a minimum of 48 hours, or until

the moisture content of the stockpile exceeds the absorption of the fine aggregate (free moisture available). If a steady rain of comparable intensity occurs, the soaking system may be turned off until the rain ceases. Prior to batching, the aggregate shall be allowed to drain for a period of 12 to 15 hours. Just prior to use of the material for production, the stockpile must be turned and remixed to obtain a homogeneous aggregate moisture content. The loose unit weight of the LWA should be measured following the procedures of ASTM C 29 (loose bulk density) periodically to ensure consistency and to aid in mix water adjustments.

#### 4.0 Placement

Placement of the conventional normal weight concrete and internally cured concrete mixtures shall be performed in accordance with NCDOT standard specifications and project special provisions. If placement of concrete is to be performed with a concrete pump, a minimum 5-inch diameter pump line is to be used to decrease the pressure that may prematurely draw the water out of the lightweight aggregate pores.